DCP Midstream Partners, LP Form 10-Q November 09, 2010 Table of Contents

# **UNITED STATES**

# SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

# **FORM 10-Q**

(Mark One)

# x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended September 30, 2010

or

# " TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

Commission File Number: 001-32678

to

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

370 17th Street, Suite 2775

03-0567133 (I.R.S. Employer

Identification No.)

Denver, Colorado80202(Address of principal executive offices)(Zip Code)Registrant s telephone number, including area code: (303) 633-2900

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes "No"

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

 Large accelerated filer
 "
 Accelerated filer
 x

 Non-accelerated filer
 "
 Smaller reporting company
 "

 Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).
 Yes "
 No x

As of November 4, 2010, there were outstanding 37,603,383 common units representing limited partner interests.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### FORM 10-Q FOR THE QUARTER ENDED SEPTEMBER 30, 2010

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### Item

#### PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Page

81

82

83

1.	Financial Statements (unaudited):	
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009	1
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2009	2
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) for the Three and Nine Months Ended September 30,	
	2010 and 2009	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2009	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010	5
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity for the Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009	6
	Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	7
2.	Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	49
3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	74
4.	Controls and Procedures	77
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
1.	Legal Proceedings	78
1A.	<u>Risk Factors</u>	78

<u>Risk Factors</u>
Exhibits

<u>Signatures</u> Exhibit Index

6

Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002 Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002 Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002 Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002

i

#### **GLOSSARY OF TERMS**

The following is a list of certain industry terms used throughout this report:

Bbls	barrels
Bbls/d	barrels per day
Btu	British thermal unit, a measurement of energy
Bcf	billion cubic feet
Frac spread	price differences, measured in energy units, between equivalent amounts of natural gas and natural gas liquids
Fractionation	the process by which natural gas liquids are separated into individual components
MMBtu	one million British thermal units, a measurement of energy
MMcf/d	one million cubic feet per day
NGLs	natural gas liquids
Throughput	the volume of product transported or passing through a pipeline or other facility

ii

#### CAUTIONARY STATEMENT ABOUT FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Our reports, filings and other public announcements may from time to time contain statements that do not directly or exclusively relate to historical facts. Such statements are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. You can typically identify forward-looking statements by the use of forward-looking words, such as may, could, project, believe, anticipate, expect, estimate, potential, plan, forecast and other similar words.

All statements that are not statements of historical fact, including statements regarding our future financial position, business strategy, budgets, projected costs and plans and objectives of management for future operations, are forward-looking statements.

These forward-looking statements reflect our intentions, plans, expectations, assumptions and beliefs about future events and are subject to risks, uncertainties and other factors, many of which are outside our control. Important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the expectations expressed or implied in the forward-looking statements include known and unknown risks. Known risks and uncertainties include, but are not limited to, the risks set forth in Item 1A. Risk Factors in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009, as well as the following risks and uncertainties:

the extent of changes in commodity prices, our ability to effectively limit a portion of the adverse impact of potential changes in prices through derivative financial instruments, and the potential impact of price and producers access to capital on natural gas drilling, demand for our services, and the volume of NGLs and condensate extracted;

general economic, market and business conditions;

the level and success of natural gas drilling around our assets, the level and quality of gas production volumes around our assets and our ability to connect supplies to our gathering and processing systems in light of competition;

our ability to grow through acquisitions, contributions from affiliates, or organic growth projects, and the successful integration and future performance of such assets;

our ability to access the debt and equity markets, which will depend on general market conditions, inflation rates, interest rates and our ability to effectively limit a portion of the adverse effects of potential changes in interest rates by entering into derivative financial instruments, our ability to comply with the covenants to our credit agreement and our debt securities, as well as our ability to maintain our credit ratings;

our ability to purchase propane from our principal suppliers and make associated profitable sales transactions for our wholesale propane logistics business;

our ability to construct facilities in a timely fashion, which is partially dependent on obtaining required construction, environmental and other permits issued by federal, state and municipal governments, or agencies thereof, the availability of specialized contractors and laborers, and the price of and demand for supplies;

the creditworthiness of counterparties to our transactions;

weather and other natural phenomena, including their potential impact on demand for the commodities we sell and the operation of company owned and third-party-owned infrastructure;

additions and changes in laws and regulations, particularly with regard to taxes, safety and protection of the environment, including climate change legislation, or the increased regulation of our industry;

our ability to obtain insurance on commercially reasonable terms, if at all, as well as the adequacy of the insurance to cover our losses;

industry changes, including the impact of consolidations, increased delivery of liquefied natural gas to the United States, alternative energy sources, technological advances and changes in competition; and

the amount of collateral we may be required to post from time to time in our transactions, including changes resulting from the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010.

In light of these risks, uncertainties and assumptions, the events described in the forward-looking statements might not occur or might occur to a different extent or at a different time than we have described. We undertake no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise.

iii

#### PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

# (Unaudited)

	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2009
ASSETS	(1)	Aillions)
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 11.8	\$ 2.1
Accounts receivable:	ų IIIO	Ψ =
Trade, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$0.7 million and \$0.5 million, respectively	48.0	78.7
Affiliates	55.1	73.8
Inventories	31.8	34.2
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	1.7	7.3
Assets held for sale	7.9	
Other	2.1	1.6
Total current assets	158.4	197.7
Restricted investments		10.0
Property, plant and equipment, net	1,042.5	1,000.1
Goodwill	99.7	92.1
Intangible assets, net	87.6	60.5
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	103.6	114.6
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	1.3	2.0
Other long-term assets	6.1	4.5
Total assets	\$ 1,499.2	\$ 1,481.5
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable:		
Trade	\$ 57.8	\$ 85.5
Affiliates	27.6	43.1
Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	36.1	41.5
Other	38.3	21.0
Total current liabilities	159.8	191.1
Long-term debt	612.8	613.0
Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	46.8	58.0
Other long-term liabilities	15.6	14.0
Total liabilities	835.0	876.1

Commitments and contingent liabilities

# Table of Contents

Equity:			
Common unitholders (37,603,383 and 34,608,183 units issued and outstanding, respectively)	482.5		415.5
General partner unitholders	(6.1)		(5.9)
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(33.2)		(31.9)
-			
Total partners equity	443.2		377.7
Noncontrolling interests	221.0		227.7
Total equity	664.2		605.4
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 1,499.2	\$	1.481.5
	,	Ŧ	,

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

#### (Unaudited)

	Ene Septem 2010			lonths led ber 30, 2009		
Or anoting manage	(Mill	ions, except	per unit amounts)			
Operating revenues: Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$ 102.8	\$ 65.6	\$ 431.4	\$ 294.6		
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate to affiliates	\$ 102.8 124.9	\$ 05.0 112.5	<sup>3</sup> 431.4 394.7	314.3		
Transportation, processing and other	23.1	20.2	66.8	57.6		
Transportation, processing and other to affiliates	5.6	4.0	16.2	11.1		
(Losses) gains from commodity derivative activity, net	(15.8)	4.4	13.0	(31.9)		
Losses from commodity derivative activity, net affiliates	(0.7)	(1.0)	(1.0)	(3.6)		
Total operating revenues	239.9	205.7	921.1	642.1		
Operating costs and expenses:						
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs	155.2	112.4	524.8	360.8		
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs from affiliates	45.0	38.9	213.9	155.7		
Operating and maintenance expense	19.2	19.0	58.8	52.3		
Depreciation and amortization expense	19.2	16.4	55.7	47.3		
General and administrative expense	3.3	2.9	10.4	8.1		
General and administrative expense affiliates	4.9	5.0	14.6	15.5		
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain	(9.1)		(9.1)			
Other income	(0.5)		(1.0)			
Other income affiliates			(3.0)			
Total operating costs and expenses	237.2	194.6	865.1	639.7		
Operating income	2.7	11.1	56.0	2.4		
Interest income				0.3		
Interest expense	(7.5)	(7.1)	(22.0)	(21.4)		
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	4.1	8.4	18.6	11.0		
(Loss) income before income taxes	(0.7)	12.4	52.6	(7.7)		
Income tax expense	(0.1)		(0.5)	(0.1)		
Net (loss) income	(0.8)	12.4	52.1	(7.8)		
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3.3)	(2.5)	(4.4)	(3.3)		
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	(4.1)	9.9	47.7	(11.1)		
Net loss attributable to predecessor operations				1.0		
General partner unitholders interest in net income or net loss	(4.1)	(3.4)	(12.1)	(9.3)		
Net (loss) income allocable to limited partners	\$ (8.2)	\$ 6.5	\$ 35.6	\$ (19.4)		
Net (loss) income per limited partner unit basic	\$ (0.23)	\$ 0.21	\$ 1.01	\$ (0.63)		

Edgar Filing: DCP N	Midstream Partners,	LP - Form 10-Q
---------------------	---------------------	----------------

Net (loss) income per limited partner unit diluted	\$ (0.23)	\$ 0.21	\$ 1.01	\$ (0.63)			
Weighted-average limited partner units outstanding basic and diluted	36.0	31.7	35.1	30.6			
See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.							

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

#### (Unaudited)

	Three M Enc Septem 2010	ded ber 30, 2009	Nine M End Septem 2010	led
Net (loss) income	\$ (0.8)	(Mil \$ 12.4	lions) \$ 52.1	\$ (7.8)
	+ (010)			+ (110)
Other comprehensive income (loss):				
Reclassification of cash flow hedge losses into earnings	5.3	5.4	16.9	14.6
Net unrealized losses on cash flow hedges	(4.8)	(8.3)	(18.2)	(8.0)
Total other comprehensive income (loss)	0.5	(2.9)	(1.3)	6.6
Total comprehensive (loss) income	(0.3)	9.5	50.8	(1.2)
Total comprehensive income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3.3)	(2.5)	(4.4)	(3.3)
Total comprehensive (loss) income attributable to partners	\$ (3.6)	\$ 7.0	\$ 46.4	\$ (4.5)

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

#### (Unaudited)

	Nine Months Endec September 30, 2010 200 (Millions)		
OPERATING ACTIVITIES:		<b>• (=</b> •)	
Net income (loss)	\$ 52.1	\$ (7.8)	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		17.0	
Depreciation and amortization expense	55.7	47.3	
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	(18.6)	(11.0)	
Distributions from unconsolidated affiliates	23.9	10.5	
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain	(9.1)	(0, 1)	
Other, net	(0.2)	(0.4)	
Change in operating assets and liabilities, which provided (used) cash net of effects of acquisitions:	52.1	27.0	
Accounts receivable	52.1	27.9	
Inventories	19.0	(4.4)	
Net unrealized (gains) losses on derivative instruments	(11.6)	53.7	
Accounts payable	(44.6)	(22.8)	
Other current assets and liabilities	10.7	1.5	
Other long-term assets and liabilities	1.0	0.6	
Net cash provided by operating activities	130.4	95.1	
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:			
Capital expenditures	(37.1)	(143.0)	
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(103.8)	0.6	
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	(0.7)	(5.8)	
Return of investment from unconsolidated affiliate	1.2	, í	
Proceeds from sale of assets	1.7	0.3	
Purchases of available-for-sale securities		(1.1)	
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale securities	10.1	51.1	
Net cash used in investing activities	(128.6)	(97.9)	
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:			
Proceeds from debt	658.2	113.7	
Payments of debt	(658.4)	(157.2)	
Payment of deferred financing costs	(1.6)		
Proceeds from issuance of common units, net of offering costs	93.2		
Net change in advances to predecessor from DCP Midstream, LLC		3.0	
Distributions to unitholders and general partner	(74.4)	(62.8)	
Distributions to noncontrolling interests	(16.0)	(15.4)	
Contributions from noncontrolling interests	10.4	71.8	
Contributions from DCP Midstream, LLC		0.7	
Purchase of additional interest in a subsidiary	(3.5)		
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	7.9	(46.2)	

Net change in cash and cash equivalents	9.7	(49.0)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period	2.1	61.9
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$ 11.8	\$ 12.9

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

#### (Unaudited)

			Р	artners Equi	ty						
	Predeces: Equity	 	Class D Unithold	Subordinate ersUnitholders	d P Uni	General Partner itholders illions)	Com	cumulated Other prehensive (Loss) Income	None	controlling nterests	Total Equity
Balance, January 1, 2010	\$	\$ 415.5	\$	\$	\$	(5.9)	\$	(31.9)	\$	227.7	\$605.4
Purchase of additional interest in a subsidiar	у	1.0								(5.5)	(4.5)
Issuance of 2,990,000 common units		93.1									93.1
Equity based compensation		0.2									0.2
Distributions to unitholders and general											
partner		(62.6)				(11.8)					(74.4)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests										(16.0)	(16.0)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests										10.4	10.4
Excess purchase price over acquired assets		(0.8)									(0.8)
Comprehensive income (loss):											
Net income		36.1				11.6				4.4	52.1
Reclassification of cash flow hedges into earnings								16.9			16.9
Net unrealized losses on cash flow hedges								(18.2)			(18.2)
Total comprehensive income (loss)		36.1				11.6		(1.3)		4.4	50.8
Balance, September 30, 2010	\$	\$ 482.5	\$	\$	\$	(6.1)	\$	(33.2)	\$	221.0	\$ 664.2

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

#### (Unaudited)

				Partn	ers	Equity							
	Predecessor Equity	-		Class D Unitholders		ordinated itholders (Mil	Pa Unit	artner holders	Com	umulated Other prehensiv (Loss) ncome	Nonc	ontrolling iterests	Total Equity
Balance, January 1, 2009	\$ 66.0	\$	429.0	\$	\$	(54.6)	\$	(4.8)	\$	(40.5)	\$	167.7	\$ 562.8
Net change in parent advances	3.0												3.0
Conversion of subordinated units to common													
units			(52.1)			52.1							
Distributions to unitholders and general													
partner			(48.7)	(2.1)		(2.1)		(9.9)					(62.8)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests												(15.4)	(15.4)
Contributions from DCP Midstream, LLC			0.7										0.7
Contributions from noncontrolling interests												71.8	71.8
Issuance of 3,500,000 Class D units				49.7									49.7
Conversion of Class D units to common units			66.8	(66.8)									
Acquisition of additional 25.1% interest in													
East Texas and the NGL Hedge	(68.0)			4.6									(63.4)
Deficit purchase price over acquired assets				19.0									19.0
Comprehensive income (loss):	(1.0)												(1.0)
Net loss attributable to predecessor operations	s (1.0)		(10.2)	(4,4)		1.6		0.0				2.2	(1.0)
Net (loss) income			(19.3)	(4.4)		4.6		9.0				3.3	(6.8)
Reclassification of cash flow hedges into earnings										14.6			14.6
Net unrealized gains on cash flow hedges										(8.0)			(8.0)
Total comprehensive (loss) income	(1.0)		(19.3)	(4.4)		4.6		9.0		6.6		3.3	(1.2)
Balance, September 30, 2009	\$	\$	376.4	\$	\$		\$	(5.7)	\$	(33.9)	\$	227.4	\$ 564.2

See accompanying notes to condensed consolidated financial statements.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

#### (Unaudited)

#### 1. Description of Business and Basis of Presentation

DCP Midstream Partners, LP, with its consolidated subsidiaries, or us, we or our, is engaged in the business of gathering, compressing, treating, processing, transporting, storing and selling natural gas; producing, transporting, storing and selling propane; and producing, transporting and selling NGLs and condensate.

We are a Delaware limited partnership that was formed in August 2005. We completed our initial public offering on December 7, 2005. Our partnership includes: our Northern Louisiana system; our Southern Oklahoma system; our 40% limited liability company interest in Discovery Producer Services LLC, or Discovery; our Wyoming system; a 75% interest in our Colorado system (of which 5% was acquired in February 2010); our 50.1% interest in our East Texas system (of which 25.1% was acquired in April 2009); our Michigan systems (of which certain assets were acquired in November 2009); our wholesale propane logistics business (which includes Atlantic Energy, acquired in July 2010); and our NGL transportation pipelines (including the Wattenberg pipeline acquired in January 2010 and our 100% interest in the Black Lake Pipeline Company, or Black Lake, 55% of which was acquired in July 2010, comprised of a 5% interest acquired from DCP Midstream, LLC, in a transaction among entities under common control, and an additional 50% interest acquired from an affiliate of BP PLC).

Our operations and activities are managed by our general partner, DCP Midstream GP, LP, which in turn is managed by its general partner, DCP Midstream GP, LLC, which we refer to as the General Partner, and is wholly-owned by DCP Midstream, LLC. DCP Midstream, LLC and its subsidiaries and affiliates, collectively referred to as DCP Midstream, LLC, is owned 50% by Spectra Energy Corp, or Spectra Energy, and 50% by ConocoPhillips. DCP Midstream, LLC directs our business operations through its ownership and control of the General Partner. DCP Midstream, LLC and its affiliates employees provide administrative support to us and operate our assets. DCP Midstream, LLC owns approximately 32% of us.

The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Partnership and all majority-owned subsidiaries where we have the ability to exercise control and undivided interests in jointly owned assets. Investments in greater than 20% owned affiliates that are not variable interest entities and where we do not have the ability to exercise control, and investments in less than 20% owned affiliates where we have the ability to exercise significant influence, are accounted for using the equity method. Intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated.

The condensed consolidated financial statements include our accounts, which have been combined with the historical assets, liabilities and operations of our predecessor operations. We refer to the assets, liabilities and operations of DCP East Texas Holdings, LLC, or East Texas, prior to our acquisition of an additional 25.1% limited liability company interest from DCP Midstream, LLC in April 2009, and of Black Lake, prior to our acquisition of an additional 5% limited liability company interest from DCP Midstream, LLC in July 2010, collectively as our predecessor. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 25.1% limited liability company interest in East Texas, we owned a 25.0% limited liability company interest in East Texas which we accounted for under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we own a 50.1% limited liability company interest in East Texas, and account for East Texas as a consolidated subsidiary. Because the additional interest in East Texas and Black Lake were acquired from DCP Midstream, LLC, these transactions were considered to be among entities under common control. We recognize transfers of net assets between entities under common control at DCP Midstream, LLC s basis in the net assets contributed. In addition, transfers of net assets between entities under common control are accounted for as if the transfer occurred at the beginning of the period, and prior years are retroactively adjusted to furnish comparative information similar to the pooling method; accordingly our financial information includes the historical results of our additional 25.1% interest in East Texas and our additional 5% interest in Black Lake for all periods presented. The amount of the purchase price in excess, or in deficit of DCP Midstream, LLC s basis in the net assets, if any, is recognized as a reduction to, or an increase to partners equity, respectively. In addition, the results of operations of our Michigan systems, our Wattenberg pipeline, our additional 50% interest in Black Lake, and our acquisition of Atlantic Energy have been included in the condensed consolidated financial statements since their respective acquisition dates.

The condensed consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, or GAAP. Conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and notes. Although these estimates are based on management s best available knowledge of current and

expected future events, actual results could differ from those estimates. The condensed consolidated financial statements of our predecessor have been prepared from the separate records maintained by DCP Midstream, LLC and may not necessarily be indicative of the conditions that would have existed or the results of operations if our predecessor had been operated as an unaffiliated entity. All intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated. Transactions between us and other DCP Midstream, LLC operations have been identified in the consolidated financial statements as transactions between affiliates.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q have been prepared pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC. Accordingly, these condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all normal recurring adjustments that are, in the opinion of management, necessary to present fairly the financial position and results of operations for the respective interim periods. Certain information and notes normally included in our annual financial statements have been condensed or omitted from these interim financial statements pursuant to such rules and regulations. Results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2010. These condensed consolidated financial statements and other information included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our 2009 Form 10-K.

Certain amounts in the prior period condensed consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to the current period presentation.

#### 2. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

*Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Accounting Standards Update, or ASU, 2010-06 Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures (Topic 820): Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements, or ASU 2010-06 In January 2010, the FASB issued ASU 2010-06 which amended the Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, Topic 820-10 Fair Value Measurement and Disclosures Overall. ASU 2010-06 requires new disclosures regarding transfers in and out of assets and liabilities measured at fair value classified within the valuation hierarchy as either Level 1 or Level 2 and information about sales, issuances and settlements on a gross basis for assets and liabilities classified as Level 3. ASU 2010-06 clarifies existing disclosures on the level of disaggregation required and inputs and valuation techniques. The provisions of ASU 2010-06 became effective for us on January 1, 2010, except for disclosure of information about sales, issuances and settlements on a gross basis for assets and liabilities classified as Level 3, which is effective for us on January 1, 2011. The provisions of ASU 2010-06 impact only disclosures and we have disclosed information in accordance with the revised provisions of ASU 2010-06 within this filing.* 

ASU 2009-17 Consolidation (Topic 810): Improvements to Financial Reporting by Enterprises Involved with Variable Interest Entities, or ASU 2009-17 In December 2009, the FASB issued ASU 2009-17 which amended ASC Topic 810 Consolidation. ASU 2009-17 requires entities to perform additional analysis of their variable interest entities and consolidation methods. This ASU became effective for us on January 1, 2010 and upon adoption we did not change our conclusions on which entities we consolidate in our condensed consolidated financial statements.

ASU 2009-13 Revenue Recognition (Topic 605) Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements, or ASU 2009-13 In October 2009, the FASB issued ASU 2009-13 which amended ASC Topic 605 Revenue Recognition. The ASU addresses the accounting for multiple-deliverable arrangements, to enable vendors to account for products or services separately rather than as a combined unit. ASU 2009-13 is effective for us on January 1, 2011 and we are in the process of assessing the impact of ASU 2009-13 on our condensed consolidated results of operations, cash flows and financial position as a result of adoption.

#### 3. Acquisitions

#### Gathering, Compression, Transportation, and Processing Assets

On July 30, 2010, we acquired Atlantic Energy, a wholly owned subsidiary of UGI Corporation, for \$49.0 million plus propane inventory and other working capital of \$17.3 million. We have incurred additional post-closing purchase price adjustments for net working capital of \$1.9 million, which we have accrued in other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2010. Atlantic Energy has a contractual agreement with Spectra Energy, the supplier of the acquired propane inventory, in which the final price of the acquired inventory will be determined based upon index rates at established future dates. Atlantic Energy s sales agreements specify floating pricing terms

in excess of the floating pricing terms established in the contractual agreement with Spectra. The acquisition was financed at closing with borrowings under our revolving credit facility. Atlantic Energy owns and operates a marine import terminal with 20 million gallons of above ground storage in the Port of Chesapeake, Virginia. The assets serve as a supply point for propane customers in the mid-Atlantic region, and will extend our existing northeast U.S. wholesale propane business into the mid-Atlantic. The results of Atlantic Energy s assets are included prospectively from the date of acquisition in our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The purchase price allocation is preliminary and is based on initial estimates of fair values at the date of the acquisition. We will continue to evaluate the initial purchase price allocation, which may be adjusted as additional information relative to the fair value of assets and liabilities becomes available. The preliminary purchase price allocation is as follows:

	(M	illions)
Cash consideration	\$	66.3
Payable to a subsidiary of UGI corporation		1.9
Aggregate consideration	\$	68.2
Cash	\$	0.4
Accounts receivable		2.1
Inventory		16.6
Property, plant and equipment		15.2
Intangible assets		27.2
Goodwill		7.6
Other liabilities		(0.9)
Total preliminary purchase price allocation	\$	68.2

On July 27, 2010, we acquired an additional 5% interest in Black Lake from DCP Midstream, LLC, in a transaction among entities under common control, for \$1.5 million in cash, financed at closing with borrowings under our revolving credit facility. This transaction brought our ownership interest in Black Lake to 50%. The historical carrying value of DCP Midstream, LLC s 5% interest in Black Lake was \$0.7 million; accordingly we have recorded the \$0.8 million excess purchase price over acquired assets as a decrease in common unitholders equity.

On July 30, 2010, we acquired an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, for \$15.1 million in cash, financed at closing with borrowings under our revolving credit facility, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake to its fair value. Accordingly we recognized a gain of \$9.1 million in step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain in our condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, which reflects the increase from the net assets historical carrying value, to the net assets fair value for our initial 50% interest. We have evaluated certain pre-acquisition contingencies arising from potential environmental issues that existed as of the acquisition date. We have recorded \$0.9 million for these contingencies as a part of the purchase price allocation for Black Lake.

The results of our additional 50% interest in Black Lake are included prospectively from the date of acquisition in our NGL Logistics segment. Our calculation of the step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain is as follows:

	(Millions)
Fair value of 50% equity interest in Black Lake	\$ 15.1

.....

Less: Carrying value of 50% equity interest in Black Lake					
Step acquisition	equity interest re-measurement gain	\$	9.1		

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The purchase price is preliminary and is based on initial estimates of fair values at the date of the acquisition. We will continue to evaluate the initial purchase price allocation, which may be adjusted as additional information relative to the fair value of assets and liabilities becomes available. The preliminary purchase price allocation is as follows:

	(Million			
Cash consideration	\$	15.1		
Cash	\$	0.8		
Accounts receivable		0.6		
Property, plant and equipment		27.4		
Intangible assets		2.7		
Other asset		0.3		
Other liabilities		(1.6)		
Fair value of 100% interest in Black Lake		30.2		
Less:				
Carrying value of initial 50% equity interest in Black Lake		(6.0)		
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain		(9.1)		
Total preliminary purchase price allocation	\$	15.1		

On February 3, 2010, we acquired an additional 5% interest in Collbran Valley Gas Gathering LLC, or Collbran, from Delta Petroleum Company, or Delta, for \$3.5 million in cash, bringing our total ownership in Collbran to 75%. In addition, as part of this transaction we paid Delta s unpaid capital calls to Collbran of \$2.4 million. We may pay an additional \$2.0 million of contingent consideration to Delta depending on if Delta meets certain throughput volume thresholds by June 30, 2011, pursuant to a gathering agreement. As of March 31, 2010 we recognized the fair value of this contingent consideration of approximately \$1.0 million, which we recorded to other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheet. Accordingly, we recognized a \$5.5 million reduction in noncontrolling interest in equity, which represents the carrying value of Delta s 5% interest in Collbran, and an increase of \$1.0 million to common unitholders in equity, which represented the difference between the fair value of the consideration and the carrying value of Delta s 5% interest. As of June 30, 2010, we reassessed the fair value of the contingent consideration and adjusted the fair value of the liability to approximately \$0.5 million. As of September 30, 2010, we reassessed the fair value of the contingent consideration and adjusted the fair value of the liability to \$0. Accordingly, we recognized \$0.5 million and \$1.0 million in other income in our condensed consolidated results of operations during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively.

On January 28, 2010, we acquired an interstate natural gas liquids pipeline, or the Wattenberg pipeline, from Buckeye Partners, L.P., or Buckeye, for \$22.0 million in cash, funded at closing with borrowings under our revolving credit facility. This transaction was accounted for as a business combination. The 350-mile pipeline originates in the Denver-Julesburg, or DJ Basin, in Colorado and terminates near the Conway hub in Bushton, Kansas. The pipeline is currently utilized by DCP Midstream, LLC as a market outlet for NGL production from certain of their plants in the DJ Basin. The results of the asset are included in our NGL Logistics segment prospectively, from the date of acquisition. The purchase price was allocated to property, plant and equipment.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Combined Financial Information**

The following tables present the total operating revenues and net income attributable to partners, associated with the acquisition of the Wattenberg pipeline, Atlantic Energy, and an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, or the acquired assets, from their respective dates of acquisition through September 30, 2010. These amounts have been included in the condensed consolidated statement of operations.

	г	Three Months Ended September 30, 2010						
	Wattenberg Pipeline	Atlantic Energy	interest in Black Lake	Total				
			(illions)	+ · ·				
Total operating revenues	\$ 1.8	\$ 8.8	\$ 1.1	\$ 11.7				
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 1.2	\$ (0.3)	\$ 0.2	\$ 1.1				

	1	Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010						
	Wattenberg Pipeline	Atlantic Energy	Additional 50% interest in Black Lake	Total				
	Tipenite		illions)	Total				
Total operating revenues	\$ 3.3	\$ 8.8	\$ 1.1	\$ 13.2				
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 1.5	\$ (0.3)	\$ 0.2	\$ 1.4				

The following tables present unaudited pro forma information for the condensed consolidated statements of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, as if the acquisition of the acquired assets had occurred at the beginning of each period presented.

		Three I	Three Months Ended September 30, 2010							
	DCP Midstream Partners, LP	Acquisition of the Wattenberg Pipeline	At Ei	uisition of lantic nergy	add add in B I	uisition of an litional 50% terest in black Jake	Mie Part	DCP dstream mers, LP o Forma		
		(Millio	ns, exc	ept per uni	t amou	nts)				
Total operating revenues	\$ 239.9	\$	\$	3.2	\$	0.6	\$	243.7		
Net loss attributable to partners	\$ (4.1)	\$	\$	(0.2)	\$	(0.1)	\$	(4.4)		
Less:										
General partner unitholders interest in net income or loss	(4.1)							(4.1)		

Net loss allocable to limited partners		\$ (8.2)	\$ \$	(0.2)	\$ (0.1)	\$ (8.5)
Net loss per limited partner unit	basic and diluted	\$ (0.23)	\$ \$	(0.01)	\$	\$ (0.24)

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

	Acquisition DCP of the Midstream Wattenberg Partners, LP Pipeline		Acc A F	Ended Sep 2009 quisition of tlantic Energy ept per uni	Acq add int I	DCP			
Total operating revenues	\$ 205.7	\$	1.7	\$	9.9	\$	1.9	\$	219.2
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 9.9	\$	1.0	\$	(0.6)	\$	0.4	\$	10.7
Less:									
General partner unitholders interest in net income or loss	(3.4)								(3.4)
Net income (loss) allocable to limited partners	\$ 6.5	\$	1.0	\$	(0.6)	\$	0.4	\$	7.3
Net income (loss) per limited partner unit basic and diluted	\$ 0.21	\$	0.03	\$	(0.02)	\$	0.01	\$	0.23

Nine	Months	Ended	September 30,	
		3010		

	DCP Midstream Partners, LP	o Wat	uisition f the tenberg peline (Millio	At E	2010 uisition of tlantic nergy ept per uni	add inte I	uisition of an litional 50% erest in Black Lake nts)	Mi Pa	DCP dstream artners, LP o Forma
Total operating revenues	\$ 921.1	\$	0.2	\$	64.5	\$	4.1	\$	989.9
Net income attributable to partners	\$ 47.7	\$	0.1	\$	1.1	\$	0.6	\$	49.5
Less:									
General partner unitholders interest in net income or loss	(12.1)								(12.1)
Net income allocable to limited partners	\$ 35.6	\$	0.1	\$	1.1	\$	0.6	\$	37.4
Net income per limited partner unit basic and diluted	\$ 1.01	\$		\$	0.03	\$	0.02	\$	1.06

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009							
	DCP Midstream Partners, LP	Wat	quisition of the ttenberg ipeline (a) (Millio	At Ei	uisition of lantic nergy pt per uni	add f inte B I	uisition f an litional 60% crest in lack Jake nts)	Mie Part	DCP dstream tners, LP ) Forma
Total operating revenues	\$ 642.1	\$	8.2	\$	41.2	\$	5.0	\$	696.5
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	\$ (11.1)	\$	(67.6)	\$	0.1	\$	1.2	\$	(77.4)
Less:									
Net loss attributable to predecessor operations	1.0								1.0
General partner unitholders interest in net income or loss	(9.3)		(0.8)						(10.1)
Net (loss) income allocable to limited partners	\$ (19.4)	\$	(68.4)	\$	0.1	\$	1.2	\$	(86.5)
Net (loss) income per limited partner unit basic and diluted	\$ (0.63)	\$	(2.24)	\$		\$	0.04	\$	(2.83)

(a) During the second quarter of 2009, prior to our ownership, Buckeye received notification that several of its shippers on the Wattenberg pipeline intended to migrate to a competing pipeline that had recently been put into service. The notification by the shippers was accompanied by a significant decline in shipment volumes as compared to historical averages. As a result Buckeye recognized an impairment charge of \$72.5 million in relation to the Wattenberg pipeline.

The pro forma information is not intended to reflect actual results that would have occurred if the assets had been combined during the periods presented, nor is it intended to be indicative of the results of operations that may be achieved by us in the future.

#### 4. Agreements and Transactions with Affiliates

#### DCP Midstream, LLC

#### **Omnibus Agreement and Other General and Administrative Charges**

We have entered into an omnibus agreement, as amended, or the Omnibus Agreement, with DCP Midstream, LLC. Under the Omnibus Agreement, we are required to reimburse DCP Midstream, LLC for certain costs incurred and centralized corporate functions performed by DCP Midstream, LLC on our behalf. We incurred \$2.5 million for three months ended September 30, 2010 and \$2.5 million for the three months ended September 30, 2010 and \$2.6 million for the three months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, for all fees under the Omnibus Agreement.

East Texas incurs general and administrative expenses directly from DCP Midstream, LLC. East Texas incurred \$2.0 million for each of the three months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009 and \$5.9 million and \$6.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively, for general and administrative expenses from DCP Midstream, LLC, which includes expenses for our predecessor operations.

In addition to the Omnibus Agreement and amounts incurred by East Texas, we incurred other fees with DCP Midstream, LLC of \$0.3 million and \$0.4 million for the three months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively and \$1.1 million and \$1.6 million for the nine months

# Table of Contents

ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively. These amounts include allocated expenses, including professional services, insurance and internal audit.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Other Agreements and Transactions with DCP Midstream, LLC

On September 16, 2010, we entered into an agreement with DCP Midstream, LLC to sell certain surplus equipment with a net book value of \$6.3 million, for net proceeds of \$3.6 million. The surplus equipment is the result of a consolidation of operations at our Anderson Gulch plant in Collbran. The net proceeds of \$3.6 million have been distributed 75% to us and 25% to the noncontrolling interest in Collbran, based upon proportionate ownership. The title to the surplus equipment will pass to DCP Midstream, LLC upon removal of the equipment from our premises. As of September 30, 2010, the surplus equipment has been reclassified from property, plant and equipment, to current assets and classified as assets held for sale in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. In addition, we have recorded a deferred credit of \$3.6 million in other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.

On June 30, 2010, we entered into an agreement with DCP Midstream, LLC to sell certain surplus equipment with a net book value of \$1.6 million, for net proceeds of \$2.2 million. The surplus equipment is the result of our integration efforts and synergies realized following our acquisition of certain companies that held natural gas gathering and treating assets from MichCon Pipeline Company in November 2009. The title to the surplus equipment will pass to DCP Midstream, LLC upon removal of the equipment from our premises. As of September 30, 2010, the surplus equipment has been reclassified from property, plant and equipment, to current assets and classified as assets held for sale in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. In addition, we have recorded a deferred credit of \$2.2 million in other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.

In conjunction with our acquisition of a 50.1% limited liability company interest in East Texas from DCP Midstream, LLC, we entered into agreements with DCP Midstream, LLC whereby DCP Midstream, LLC will reimburse East Texas for certain expenditures on East Texas capital projects, as defined in the Contribution Agreements. These reimbursements are for certain capital projects which have commenced within three years from the respective acquisition dates. DCP Midstream, LLC made capital contributions to East Texas for capital projects of \$10.4 million and \$62.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

On February 11, 2009, our East Texas natural gas processing complex and natural gas delivery system known as the Carthage Hub, was temporarily shut in following a fire that was caused by a third party underground pipeline outside of our property line that ruptured. We are actively pursuing full reimbursement of our costs and lost margin associated with the incident from the responsible third party and East Texas filed a lawsuit in December 2009, to recover damages from the responsible third party. In the event we are unable to recover our costs and lost margin from the responsible third party, we have insurance covering property damage, net of applicable deductibles. Following this incident, DCP Midstream, LLC has agreed to reimburse to us twenty-five percent of any claims received as reimbursement of costs and lost margin, from the responsible third party or from insurance. DCP Midstream, LLC will pay seventy-five percent of costs related to the incident as a result of this agreement.

We sell a portion of our residue gas, NGLs and condensate to, purchase natural gas and other petroleum products from, and provide gathering and transportation services for, DCP Midstream, LLC. We anticipate continuing to purchase from and sell commodities to DCP Midstream, LLC in the ordinary course of business. In addition, DCP Midstream, LLC conducts derivative activities on our behalf.

DCP Midstream, LLC owns certain assets and is party to certain contractual relationships around our Pelico system, included in our Northern Louisiana system, which is part of our Natural Gas Services segment, that are periodically used for the benefit of Pelico. DCP Midstream, LLC is able to source natural gas upstream of Pelico and deliver it to us and is able to take natural gas from the outlet of the Pelico system and market it downstream of Pelico. We purchase natural gas from DCP Midstream, LLC upstream of Pelico and transport it to Pelico under a firm transportation agreement with an affiliate. Our purchases from DCP Midstream, LLC are at DCP Midstream, LLC s actual acquisition cost plus any transportation service charges. Volumes that exceed our on-system demand and volumes supplying an industrial end user are sold to DCP Midstream, LLC at an index-based price, less contractually agreed to marketing fees. Revenues associated with these activities are reported gross in our condensed consolidated statements of operations as sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate to affiliates.

In April 2009, we entered into a thirteen year contractual arrangement with DCP Midstream, LLC in which we pay DCP Midstream, LLC a fee for processing services associated with the gas we gather on our Southern Oklahoma system, which is part of our Natural Gas Services segment. In addition, in February 2010, a contract was signed with DCP Midstream, LLC providing for adjustments to those fees based upon plant efficiencies related to our portion of volumes from our Southern Oklahoma system being processed at DCP Midstream, LLC s plant through March 2022. We generally report fees associated with these activities in the condensed consolidated statements of operations as purchases of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate from affiliates. In addition, as part of this arrangement, DCP Midstream, LLC pays us a fee for certain gathering services. We generally report revenues associated with these activities in the condensed consolidated statements of operations as transportation, processing and other to affiliates.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

In our NGL Logistics segment, we also have a contractual arrangement with a subsidiary of DCP Midstream, LLC that provides that DCP Midstream, LLC will pay us to transport NGLs over our Seabreeze and Wilbreeze pipelines, pursuant to fee-based rates that will be applied to the volumes transported. DCP Midstream, LLC is the sole shipper on these pipelines under the transportation agreements. We generally report revenues associated with these activities in the condensed consolidated statements of operations as transportation, processing and other to affiliates.

In conjunction with our acquisition of the Wattenberg pipeline, which is part of our NGL Logistics segment, we signed a transportation agreement with DCP Midstream, LLC pursuant to fee-based rates that will be applied to the volumes transported. The agreement is effective through November 2010, renewing on an evergreen basis thereafter. We generally report revenues associated with these activities in the condensed consolidated statements of operations as transportation, processing and other to affiliates.

DCP Midstream, LLC has issued parental guarantees, totaling \$98.0 million as of September 30, 2010, in favor of certain counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments to mitigate a portion of our collateral requirements with those counterparties. We pay DCP Midstream, LLC interest of 0.5% per annum on \$55.0 million of these outstanding guarantees.

DCP Midstream, LLC has issued parental guarantees for its 49.9% limited liability company interest in East Texas, totaling \$5.5 million as of September 30, 2010, in favor of certain counterparties to processing and transportation agreements at East Texas. Concurrently, we have issued similar guarantees for our 50.1% interest.

DCP Midstream, LLC was a significant customer during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009.

#### Spectra Energy

We have a propane supply agreement with Spectra Energy, effective from May 1, 2008 through April 30, 2012, which provides us propane supply at our Providence marine terminal, which is included in our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, for up to approximately 120 million gallons of propane annually. On June 15, 2010, we entered into an amendment to the supply agreement to shorten the term of the agreement by two years to April 30, 2012, which previously terminated on April 30, 2014. In consideration for shortening the term, Spectra Energy provided us with a cash payment of \$3.0 million, which we recognized in other income affiliates, in our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, in the condensed consolidated statements of operations.

In conjunction with our acquisition of Atlantic Energy on July 30, 2010, we acquired a propane supply agreement with Spectra Energy, effective from May 1, 2010 to April 30, 2012, which provides us propane supply for our Chesapeake marine terminal, which is included in our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, for up to approximately 65 million gallons of propane annually.

#### ConocoPhillips

We have multiple agreements with ConocoPhillips and its affiliates. The agreements include fee-based and percent-of-proceeds gathering and processing arrangements, and gas purchase and gas sales agreements. We anticipate continuing to purchase from and sell these commodities to ConocoPhillips and its affiliates in the ordinary course of business. In addition, we may be reimbursed by ConocoPhillips for certain capital projects where the work is performed by us. We received \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million of capital reimbursements during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Summary of Transactions with Affiliates

The following table summarizes transactions with affiliates:

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 2009 (Mil		Nine M Enc Septem 2010 ions)	ded
DCP Midstream, LLC:				
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$ 124.5	\$ 110.1	\$ 390.0	\$ 311.2
Transportation, processing and other	\$ 3.5	\$ 2.0	\$ 10.0	\$ 4.6
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs	\$ 35.3	\$ 21.3	\$121.8	\$ 83.7
Losses from commodity derivative activity, net	\$ (0.7)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (3.6)
General and administrative expense	\$ 4.8	\$ 4.9	\$ 14.4	\$ 15.3
Interest expense	\$	\$ 0.1	\$ 0.2	\$ 0.2
Spectra Energy:				
Transportation, processing and other	\$	\$	\$ 0.2	\$ 0.2
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs	\$ 8.0	\$ 14.2	\$ 84.4	\$ 62.3
Other income	\$	\$	\$ 3.0	\$
ConocoPhillips:				
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$ 0.4	\$ 2.4	\$ 4.7	\$ 3.1
Transportation, processing and other	\$ 2.1	\$ 2.0	\$ 6.0	\$ 6.3
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs	\$ 1.7	\$ 3.4	\$ 5.3	\$ 9.3
General and administrative expense	\$ 0.1	\$ 0.1	\$ 0.2	\$ 0.2
Unconsolidated affiliates:				
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs	\$	\$	\$ 2.4	\$ 0.4

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

We had balances with affiliates as follows:

	September 30, 2010	2	nber 31, 2009
	(Mi	llions)	
DCP Midstream, LLC:			
Accounts receivable	\$ 53.8	\$	71.5
Accounts payable	\$ 25.4	\$	24.4
Other current liabilities	\$ 5.8	\$	
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments current	\$ 0.7	\$	5.5
Unrealized losses on derivative instruments current	\$ (1.2)	\$	(5.4)
Spectra Energy:			
Accounts receivable	\$ 0.1	\$	0.1
Accounts payable	\$ 1.7	\$	16.6
ConocoPhillips:			
Accounts receivable	\$ 1.2	\$	2.2
Accounts payable	\$ 0.5	\$	2.1
5. Property, Plant and Equipment			

A summary of property, plant and equipment by classification is as follows:

	Depreciable Life		September 30, 2010			ember 31, 2009
					llions)	
Gathering systems	15	30 Years	\$	690.1	\$	683.0
Processing plants	25	30 Years		423.4		427.4
Terminals	25	30 Years		44.2		28.9
Transportation	25	30 Years		266.4		217.2
General plant	3	5 Years		15.3		15.2
Other	20	50 Years		0.1		0.1
Construction work in progress				49.5		21.8
Property, plant and equipment				1,489.0		1,393.6
Accumulated depreciation				(446.5)		(393.5)
-						
Property, plant and equipment, net			\$ 3	1,042.5	\$	1,000.1

Interest capitalized on construction projects for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 was \$0 and for the year ended December 31, 2009 was \$1.3 million.

Depreciation expense was \$18.0 million and \$15.7 million for the three months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively and \$53.0 million and \$45.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### 6. Goodwill and Intangible Assets

The change in the carrying amount of goodwill is as follows:

	September 30, 2010		mber 31, 2009			
	(Mi	(Millions)				
Beginning of period	\$ 92.1	\$	88.8			
Acquisitions	7.6		3.3			
End of period	\$ 99.7	\$	92.1			

The carrying value of goodwill as of September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009 was \$62.8 million for our Natural Gas Services segment, and \$36.9 million and \$29.3 million, respectively, for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment.

We performed our annual goodwill assessment during the quarter and concluded that the entire amount of goodwill on the balance sheet is recoverable. We used a discounted cash flow analysis supported by market valuation multiples to perform the assessment. Key assumptions in the analysis include the use of an appropriate discount rate, estimated future cash flows and an estimated run rate of operating and general and administrative costs. In estimating cash flows, we incorporate current market information, as well as historical and other factors, into our forecasted commodity prices. Our annual goodwill impairment tests indicated that our reporting units fair value exceeded the carrying or book value. If actual results are not consistent with our assumptions and estimates, or our assumptions and estimates change due to new information, we may be exposed to goodwill impairment charges, which would be recognized in the period in which the carrying value exceeds fair value.

Intangible assets consist of customer contracts, including commodity purchase, transportation and processing contracts, and related relationships. The gross carrying amount and accumulated amortization of these intangible assets are included in the accompanying consolidated balance sheets as intangible assets, net, and are as follows:

	September 30, 2010		mber 31, 2009					
	(Mi	(Millions)						
Gross carrying amount	\$ 96.1	\$	66.2					
Accumulated amortization	(8.5)		(5.7)					
Intangible assets, net	\$ 87.6	\$	60.5					

For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, we recorded amortization expense of \$1.2 million and \$2.7 million, respectively. For the three and nine months ended September 30, 2009, we recorded amortization expense of \$0.7 million and \$1.9 million respectively. As of September 30, 2010, the remaining amortization periods ranged from approximately 12 years to 24 years, with a weighted-average remaining period of approximately 18 years.

The weighted-average remaining amortization for both the \$27.2 million of intangible assets acquired with our acquisition of Atlantic Energy on July 30, 2010, and the \$2.7 million of intangible assets acquired with our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake on July 30, 2010, is 15 years.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Estimated future amortization for these intangible assets is as follows:

Estimated Future A (Millions	
2010 (remainder)	\$ 1.3
2011	5.2
2012	5.2
2013	5.2
2014	5.2
Thereafter	65.5
Total	\$ 87.6

#### 7. Investments in Unconsolidated Affiliates

The following table summarizes our investments in unconsolidated affiliates:

	Percentage of Ownership as of September 30, 2010	Carrying	Value	as of
	and December 31, 2009	September 30, 2010 (Mi		ember 31, 2009
Discovery Producer Services LLC	40%	\$ 103.4	\$	108.2
Black Lake Pipe Line Company (a)	100% and 50%	N/A		6.2
Other	50%	0.2		0.2
Total investments in unconsolidated affiliates		\$ 103.6	\$	114.6

(a) On July 27, 2010 we acquired an additional 5% interest in Black Lake from DCP Midstream, LLC in a transaction among entities under common control, and on July 30, 2010, we acquired an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

There was a deficit between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of Discovery of \$35.7 million and \$37.6 million at September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, respectively, which is associated with, and is being accreted over, the life of the underlying long-lived assets of Discovery.

There was a deficit between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of Black Lake of \$5.7 million at December 31, 2009, which was associated with, and was being accreted over, the life of the underlying long-lived assets of Black Lake.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Earnings from investments in unconsolidated affiliates were as follows:

	Three M	Ionths		
	End Septem		Nine Mon Septem	
	2010	2009 (Mi	2010 illions)	2009
Discovery Producer Services LLC	\$ 4.1	\$ 7.9	\$ 17.8	\$ 9.7
Black Lake Pipe Line Company and other (a)		0.5	0.8	1.3
Total earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	\$ 4.1	\$ 8.4	\$ 18.6	\$ 11.0

(a) On July 27, 2010 we acquired an additional 5% interest in Black Lake from DCP Midstream, LLC in a transaction among entities under common control, and on July 30, 2010, we acquired an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary. The following summarizes financial information of our investments in unconsolidated affiliates:

	Three M	Ionths		
		Ended September 30,		ths Ended
	Septem 2010 (a)	ber 30, 2009	Septem 2010 (a)	10er 30, 2009
	2010 (a)		illions)	2007
Statements of operations:				
Operating revenue	\$ 42.7	\$ 51.3	\$ 154.8	\$113.2
Operating expenses	\$ 34.2	\$ 32.4	\$113.6	\$ 91.2
Net income	\$ 8.5	\$ 19.0	\$ 41.2	\$ 21.9

### (a) Excludes the results of Black Lake from July 30, 2010.

	September 30,		
	2010 (a)		mber 31, 2009
		llions)	
Balance sheets:			
Current assets	\$ 29.3	\$	41.8

Long-term assets	358.7	383.8
Current liabilities	(14.8)	(17.4)
Long-term liabilities	(25.1)	(23.6)
Net assets	\$ 348.1	\$ 384.6

(a) On July 27, 2010 we acquired an additional 5% interest in Black Lake from DCP Midstream, LLC in a transaction among entities under common control, and on July 30, 2010, we acquired an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### 8. Fair Value Measurement

#### **Determination of Fair Value**

Below is a general description of our valuation methodologies for derivative financial assets and liabilities, as well as short-term and restricted investments, which are measured at fair value. Fair values are generally based upon quoted market prices, where available. If listed market prices or quotes are not available, we determine fair value based upon a market quote, adjusted by other market-based or independently sourced market data such as historical commodity volatilities, crude oil future yield curves, and/or counterparty specific considerations. These adjustments result in a fair value for each asset or liability under an exit price methodology, in line with how we believe a marketplace participant would value that asset or liability. These adjustments may include amounts to reflect counterparty credit quality, the effect of our own creditworthiness, the time value of money and/or the liquidity of the market.

Counterparty credit valuation adjustments are necessary when the market price of an instrument is not indicative of the fair value as a result of the credit quality of the counterparty. Generally, market quotes assume that all counterparties have near zero, or low, default rates and have equal credit quality. Therefore, an adjustment may be necessary to reflect the credit quality of a specific counterparty to determine the fair value of the instrument. We record counterparty credit valuation adjustments on all derivatives that are in a net asset position as of the measurement date in accordance with our established counterparty credit policy, which takes into account any collateral margin that a counterparty may have posted with us as well as any letters of credit that they have provided.

Entity valuation adjustments are necessary to reflect the effect of our own credit quality on the fair value of our net liability position with each counterparty. This adjustment takes into account any credit enhancements, such as collateral margin we may have posted with a counterparty, as well as any letters of credit that we have provided. The methodology to determine this adjustment is consistent with how we evaluate counterparty credit risk, taking into account our own credit rating, current credit spreads, as well as any change in such spreads since the last measurement date.

Liquidity valuation adjustments are necessary when we are not able to observe a recent market price for financial instruments that trade in less active markets for the fair value to reflect the cost of exiting the position. Exchange traded contracts are valued at market value without making any additional valuation adjustments and, therefore, no liquidity reserve is applied. For contracts other than exchange traded instruments, we mark our positions to the midpoint of the bid/ask spread, and record a liquidity reserve based upon our total net position. We believe that such practice results in the most reliable fair value measurement as viewed by a market participant.

We manage our derivative instruments on a portfolio basis and the valuation adjustments described above are calculated on this basis. We believe that the portfolio level approach represents the highest and best use for these assets as there are benefits inherent in naturally offsetting positions within the portfolio at any given time, and this approach is consistent with how a market participant would view and value the assets and liabilities. Although we take a portfolio approach to managing these assets/liabilities, in order to reflect the fair value of any one individual contract within the portfolio, we allocate all valuation adjustments down to the contract level, to the extent deemed necessary, based upon either the notional contract volume, or the contract value, whichever is more applicable.

The methods described above may produce a fair value calculation that may not be indicative of net realizable value or reflective of future fair values. While we believe that our valuation methods are appropriate and consistent with other market participants, we recognize that the use of different methodologies or assumptions to determine the fair value of certain financial instruments could result in a different estimate of fair

value at the reporting date. We review our fair value policies on a regular basis taking into consideration changes in the marketplace and, if necessary, will adjust our policies accordingly. See Note 10 Risk Management and Hedging Activities.

# Valuation Hierarchy

Our fair value measurements are grouped into a three-level valuation hierarchy. The valuation hierarchy is based upon the transparency of inputs to the valuation of an asset or liability as of the measurement date. The three levels are defined as follows.

Level 1 inputs are unadjusted quoted prices for *identical* assets or liabilities in active markets.

Level 2 inputs include quoted prices for *similar* assets and liabilities in active markets, and inputs that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly, for substantially the full term of the financial instrument.

Level 3 inputs are unobservable and considered significant to the fair value measurement. A financial instrument s categorization within the hierarchy is based upon the input that requires the highest degree of judgment in the determination of the instrument s fair value. Following is a description of the valuation methodologies used as well as the general classification of such instruments pursuant to the hierarchy.

#### Commodity Derivative Assets and Liabilities

We enter into a variety of derivative financial instruments, which may include over the counter, or OTC, instruments, such as natural gas, crude oil or NGL contracts.

Within our Natural Gas Services segment we typically use OTC derivative contracts in order to mitigate a portion of our exposure to natural gas, NGL and condensate price changes. We also may enter into natural gas derivatives to lock in margin around our storage and transportation assets. These instruments are generally classified as Level 2. Depending upon market conditions and our strategy, we may enter into OTC derivative positions with a significant time horizon to maturity, and market prices for these OTC derivatives may only be readily observable for a portion of the duration of the instrument. In order to calculate the fair value of these instruments, readily observable market information is utilized to the extent that it is available; however, in the event that readily observable market data is not available, we may interpolate or extrapolate based upon observable data. In instances where we utilize an interpolated or extrapolated value, and it is considered significant to the valuation of the contract as a whole, we would classify the instrument within Level 3.

Within our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, we may enter into a variety of financial instruments to either secure sales or purchase prices, or capture a variety of market opportunities. Since financial instruments for NGLs tend to be counterparty and location specific, we primarily use the OTC derivative instrument markets, which are not as active and liquid as exchange traded instruments. Market quotes for such contracts may only be available for short dated positions (up to six months), and an active market itself may not exist beyond such time horizon. Contracts entered into with a relatively short time horizon for which prices are readily observable in the OTC market are generally classified within Level 2. Contracts with a longer time horizon, for which we internally generate a forward curve to value such instruments, are generally classified within Level 3. The internally generated curve may utilize a variety of assumptions including, but not limited to, historical and future expected relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices, the knowledge of expected supply sources coming on line, expected weather trends within certain regions of the United States, and the future expected demand for NGLs.

Each instrument is assigned to a level within the hierarchy at the end of each financial quarter depending upon the extent to which the valuation inputs are observable. Generally, an instrument will move toward a level within the hierarchy that requires a lower degree of judgment as the time to maturity approaches, and as the markets in which the asset trades will likely become more liquid and prices more readily available in the market, thus reducing the need to rely upon our internally developed assumptions. However, the level of a given instrument may change, in either direction, depending upon market conditions and the availability of market observable data.

#### Interest Rate Derivative Assets and Liabilities

We use interest rate swap agreements as part of our overall capital strategy. These instruments effectively exchange a portion of our floating rate debt for fixed rate debt. The swaps are generally priced based upon a London Interbank Offered Rate, or LIBOR, instrument with similar duration, adjusted by the credit spread between our company and the LIBOR instrument. Given that a portion of the swap value is derived from the credit spread, which may be observed by comparing similar assets in the market, these instruments are classified within Level 2. Default risk on either side of the swap transaction is also considered in the valuation. We record counterparty credit and entity valuation adjustments in the valuation of our interest rate swaps; however, these reserves are not considered to be a significant input to the overall valuation.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### Short-Term and Restricted Investments

We are required to post collateral to secure the term loan portion of our credit facility, and may elect to invest a portion of our available cash and restricted investment balances in various financial instruments such as commercial paper and money market instruments. The money market instruments are generally priced at acquisition cost, plus accreted interest at the stated rate, which approximates fair value, without any additional adjustments. Given that there is no observable exchange traded market for identical money market securities, we have classified these instruments within Level 2. Investments in commercial paper are priced using a yield curve for similarly rated instruments, and are classified within Level 2. Restricted investments have been used as collateral to secure the term loan portion of our credit facility. As of September 30, 2010, we held no short-term or restricted investments, as a result of the term loan facility being fully repaid during the first quarter of 2010.

#### Nonfinancial Assets and Liabilities

We utilize fair value on a non-recurring basis to perform impairment tests as required on our property, plant and equipment, goodwill and intangible assets. Assets and liabilities acquired in business combinations are recorded at their fair value on the date of acquisition. The inputs used to determine such fair value are primarily based upon internally developed cash flow models and would generally be classified within Level 3, in the event that we were required to measure and record such assets at fair value within our consolidated financial statements. Additionally, we use fair value to determine the inception value of our asset retirement obligations. The inputs used to determine such fair value are primarily based upon costs incurred historically for similar work, as well as estimates from independent third parties for costs that would be incurred to restore leased property to the contractually stipulated condition, and would generally be classified within Level 3.

We utilize fair value on a recurring basis to measure our contingent consideration that is a result of certain acquisitions. The inputs used to determine such fair value are primarily based upon internally developed cash flow models and are classified within Level 3.

The following table presents the financial instruments carried at fair value as of September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, by consolidated balance sheet caption and by valuation hierarchy as described above:

		5	Septem	ber :	30, 201	Fotal			Decemb	)er i	31, 2009	Fotal
	Level 1	Lev	vel 2	Le	vel 3	rrying Value (Mi	Level 1 llions)	Le	evel 2	L	evel 3	urrying Value
Current assets:												
Short-term investments (a)	\$	\$		\$		\$	\$	\$	0.1	\$		\$ 0.1
Commodity derivatives (b)	\$	\$	1.4	\$	0.3	\$ 1.7	\$	\$	6.9	\$	0.4	\$ 7.3
Long-term assets:												
Restricted investments	\$	\$		\$		\$	\$	\$	10.0	\$		\$ 10.0
Commodity derivatives (c)	\$	\$	0.6	\$	0.7	\$ 1.3	\$	\$	1.8	\$	0.2	\$ 2.0
Current liabilities (d):												
Commodity derivatives	\$	\$(	15.8)	\$		\$ (15.8)	\$	\$	(20.3)	\$	(0.8)	\$ (21.1)
Interest rate derivatives	\$		20.3)	\$		\$ (20.3)	\$	\$	(20.4)	\$		\$ (20.4)
Long-term liabilities (e):												
Commodity derivatives	\$	\$ (.	33.5)	\$		\$ (33.5)	\$	\$	(46.0)	\$	(0.4)	\$ (46.4)

Interest rate derivatives	\$	\$ (13.3) \$	\$ (13.3) \$	\$ (11.6) \$	\$ (11.6)
---------------------------	----	--------------	--------------	--------------	-----------

- (a) Included in other current assets in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
- (b) Included in current unrealized gains on derivative instruments in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
- (c) Included in long-term unrealized gains on derivative instruments in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
- (d) Included in current unrealized losses on derivative instruments in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.
- (e) Included in long-term unrealized losses on derivative instruments in our condensed consolidated balance sheets.

### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

### Changes in Level 3 Fair Value Measurements

The tables below illustrate a rollforward of the amounts included in our condensed consolidated balance sheets for derivative financial instruments that we have classified within Level 3. The determination to classify a financial instrument within Level 3 is based upon the significance of the unobservable factors used in determining the overall fair value of the instrument. Since financial instruments classified as Level 3 typically include a combination of observable components (that is, components that are actively quoted and can be validated to external sources) and unobservable components, the gains and losses in the table below may include changes in fair value due in part to observable market factors, or changes to our assumptions on the unobservable components. Depending upon the information readily observable in the market, and/or the use of unobservable inputs, which are significant to the overall valuation, the classification of any individual financial instrument may differ from one measurement date to the next. In the event that there were movements to/from the classification of an instrument as Level 3, we would reflect such items in the table below within the Transfers into Level 3 and Transfers out of Level 3 captions.

We manage our overall risk at the portfolio level, and in the execution of our strategy, we may use a combination of financial instruments, which may be classified within any level. Since Level 1 and Level 2 risk management instruments are not included in the rollforward below, the gains or losses in the table do not reflect the effect of our total risk management activities.

	Current Assets	Commodity Derivative Instrum Long-Term Current Assets Liabilities (Millions)			irrent	Long-Ter	
Three months ended September 30, 2010:							
Beginning balance	\$ 0.8	\$	1.8	\$	(0.1)	\$	(0.2)
Net realized and unrealized (losses) gains included in earnings	(0.1)		(1.1)		0.1		0.2
Transfers into Level 3 (a)							
Transfers out of Level 3 (a)	(0.4)						
Purchases, Issuances and Settlements net							
Ending balance	\$ 0.3	\$	0.7	\$		\$	
Net unrealized gains (losses) still held included in earnings (b)	\$ 0.2	\$	(0.9)	\$		\$	
Three months ended September 30, 2009:							
Beginning balance	\$ 1.2	\$		\$	(0.1)	\$	(0.9)
Net realized and unrealized (losses) gains included in earnings	(0.2)		0.1		(0.6)		(0.1)
Net transfers in (out) of Level 3 (c)							
Purchases, Issuances and Settlements net	(0.6)				(0.2)		
Ending balance	\$ 0.4	\$	0.1	\$	(0.9)	\$	(1.0)
Net unrealized (losses) gains still held included in earnings (b)	\$ (0.8)	\$	0.1	\$	(0.6)	\$	(0.1)

- (a) Amounts transferred in and amounts transferred out are reflected at fair value as of the end of the period.
- (b) Represents the amount of total gains or losses for the period, included in gains or losses from commodity derivative activity, net, attributable to change in unrealized gains or losses relating to assets and liabilities classified as Level 3 that are still held as of September 30, 2010 and 2009.
- (c) Amounts transferred in are reflected at the fair value as of the beginning of the period and amounts transferred out are reflected at fair value at the end of the period.

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

		Commodity Derivative Inst			Instrumer	ruments		
	Current Assets		g-Term ssets (Mi		ırrent bilities		g-Term bilities	
Nine months ended September 30, 2010:								
Beginning balance	\$ 0.4	\$	0.2	\$	(0.8)	\$	(0.4)	
Net realized and unrealized gains included in earnings	0.3		0.5		0.2		0.4	
Transfers into Level 3 (a)								
Transfers out of Level 3 (a)	(0.4)							
Purchases, Issuances and Settlements net					0.6			
Ending balance	\$ 0.3	\$	0.7	\$		\$		
Net unrealized gains still held included in earnings (b)	\$ 0.3	\$	0.5	\$		\$		
Nine months ended September 30, 2009:								
Beginning balance	\$ 0.3	\$	1.7	\$		\$		
Net realized and unrealized losses included in earnings	(3.0)		(1.6)		(0.9)		(1.0)	
Net transfers in (out) of Level 3 (c)								
Purchases, Issuances and Settlements net	3.1							
Ending balance	\$ 0.4	\$	0.1	\$	(0.9)	\$	(1.0)	
Net unrealized gains (losses) still held included in earnings (b)	\$ 0.4	\$	(1.6)	\$	(0.9)	\$	(1.0)	

- (a) Amounts transferred in and amounts transferred out are reflected at fair value as of the end of the period.
- (b) Represents the amount of total gains or losses for the period, included in gains or losses from commodity derivative activity, net, attributable to change in unrealized gains or losses relating to assets and liabilities classified as Level 3 that are still held as of September 30, 2010 and 2009.
- (c) Amounts transferred in are reflected at the fair value as of the beginning of the period and amounts transferred out are reflected at fair value at the end of the period.

As of March 31, 2010, we recognized the fair value of our contingent consideration, which is classified as Level 3, in relation to our acquisition of an additional 5% interest in Collbran, from Delta, of approximately \$1.0 million, which we recorded to other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. As of June 30, 2010, we reassessed the fair value of the contingent consideration and adjusted the fair value of the liability to approximately \$0.5 million. As of September 30, 2010, we reassessed the fair value of the contingent consideration and adjusted the fair value of the liability to \$0. Accordingly we recognized \$0.5 million and \$1.0 million in other income in our condensed consolidated results of operations during the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, respectively.

During the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010, we had no significant transfers into and out of Levels 1, 2 and 3. To qualify as a transfer, the asset or liability must have existed in the previous reporting period and moved into a different level during the current period.

#### Estimated Fair Value of Financial Instruments

We have determined fair value amounts using available market information and appropriate valuation methodologies. However, considerable judgment is required in interpreting market data to develop the estimates of fair value. Accordingly, the estimates presented herein are not necessarily indicative of the amounts that we could realize in a current market exchange. The use of different market assumptions and/or estimation methods may have a material effect on the estimated fair value amounts.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The fair value of restricted investments, accounts receivable and accounts payable are not materially different from their carrying amounts because of the short term nature of these instruments or the stated rates approximating market rates. Unrealized gains and unrealized losses on derivative instruments are carried at fair value. The carrying and fair values of outstanding balances under our Credit Agreement are \$363.0 million, and \$353.3 million, respectively, as of September 30, 2010 and \$613.0 million and \$590.0 million, respectively, as of December 31, 2009. The carrying and fair values of our 3.25% Senior notes are \$250.0 million and \$252.0 million, respectively as of September 30, 2010. We determine the fair value of our credit facility borrowings based upon the discounted present value of expected future cash flows, taking into account the difference between the contractual borrowing spread and the spread for similar credit facilities available in the marketplace. Additionally, we have executed interest rate swap agreements on a portion of our interest rate exposure which swaps variable for fixed interest rates.

#### 9. Debt

Long-term debt was as follows:

	September 30, 2010 (Mi	ember 31, 2009
Credit Agreement		
Revolving credit facility, weighted-average variable interest rate of 0.74% and 0.69%, respectively, and net effective interest rate of 5.09% and 4.41%, respectively, due June 21,		
2012 (a)	\$ 363.0	\$ 603.0
Term loan facility, variable interest rate of 0.34%, due June 21, 2012 (b)		10.0
Total amounts outstanding under the Credit Agreement	363.0	613.0
Debt Securities		
Issued September 30, 2010, interest at 3.25% payable semi-annually, due October 1, 2015	250.0	
Unamortized discount	(0.2)	
Total long-term debt	\$ 612.8	\$ 613.0

- (a) \$350.0 million of debt has been swapped to a fixed rate obligation with effective fixed rates ranging from 3.97% to 5.19%, for a net effective rate of 5.09% on the \$363.0 million of outstanding debt under our revolving credit facility as of September 30, 2010.
- (b) The term loan facility was fully secured by restricted investments as of December 31, 2009. The term loan was repaid during the first quarter of 2010.

# **Credit Agreement**

We have an \$850.0 million revolving credit facility that matures June 21, 2012, or the Credit Agreement.

Effective June 28, 2010, we transferred both the funded and the unfunded portions of the former Lehman Brothers Commercial Bank commitment to Morgan Stanley. The transfer reinstated \$25.4 million of available capacity to our revolving credit facility.

# Table of Contents

At September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, we had \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, letters of credit issued under the Credit Agreement outstanding. As of December 31, 2009 we had outstanding term loan balances under the Credit Agreement, which were fully collateralized by investments in high-grade securities, classified as restricted investments in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2009. As of September 30, 2010 the unused capacity under the revolving credit facility was \$486.5 million.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

Our borrowing capacity is limited at September 30, 2010, by the Credit Agreement s financial covenant requirements. Except in the case of a default, amounts borrowed under our credit facility will not mature prior to the June 21, 2012 maturity date.

The Credit Agreement requires us to maintain a leverage ratio (the ratio of our consolidated indebtedness to our consolidated EBITDA, in each case as is defined by the Credit Agreement) of not more than 5.0 to 1.0, and on a temporary basis for not more than three consecutive quarters (including the quarter in which such acquisition is consummated) following the consummation of asset acquisitions in the midstream energy business of not more than 5.5 to 1.0.

#### **Debt Securities**

On September 30, 2010 we issued \$250.0 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2015. We received net proceeds, of \$247.8 million net of underwriters fees, related expense and unamortized discounts of \$1.5 million, \$0.5 million and \$0.2 million, respectively, which we used to repay funds borrowed under the revolver portion of our Credit Facility. Interest on the notes will be paid semi-annually on April 1 and October 1 of each year, commencing April 1, 2011. The notes will mature on October 1, 2015 unless redeemed prior to maturity.

We have incurred \$2.0 million of underwriters fees and related expense with the issue of the notes, which we deferred in other long term assets in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. We will amortize these costs over the term of the notes.

The notes are senior unsecured obligations, ranking equally in right of payment with our existing unsecured indebtedness, including indebtedness under our Credit Facility. We are not required to make mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to these notes. The securities are redeemable at a premium at our option.

The future maturities of long-term debt in the year indicated are as follows:

	Debt Maturities (Millions)
2010	\$
2011	
2012	363.0
2013	
2014	
Thereafter	250.0
	613.0
Unamortized discount	(0.2)
Total	\$ 612.8

#### **Other Agreements**

As of September 30, 2010 we had a contingent letter of credit facility for up to \$10.0 million, on which we pay a fee of 0.50% per annum. This facility reduces the amount of cash we may be required to post as collateral. As of September 30, 2010, we have \$0 letters of credit issued on

# Table of Contents

this facility; we will pay a net fee of 1.75% per annum on letters of credit issued on this facility. This facility was issued directly by a financial institution and does not reduce the available capacity under our credit facility.

### 10. Risk Management and Hedging Activities

Our day to day operations expose us to a variety of risks including but not limited to changes in the prices of commodities that we buy or sell, changes in interest rates, and the creditworthiness of each of our counterparties. We manage certain of these exposures with both physical and financial transactions. We have established a comprehensive risk management policy, or Risk Management Policy, and a risk management committee, or the Risk Management Committee, to monitor and manage market risks associated with commodity prices and counterparty credit. The Risk Management Committee is responsible for the overall management of credit risk and commodity price risk, including monitoring exposure limits. The following briefly describes each of the risks that we manage.

2	-
7.	1
_	•

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Commodity Price Risk**

We are exposed to the impact of market fluctuations in the prices of natural gas, NGLs and condensate as a result of our gathering, processing, sales and storage activities. For gathering and processing services, we may receive fees or commodities as payment for these services, depending on the contract type. We enter into derivative financial instruments to mitigate a portion of the risk of weakening natural gas, NGL and condensate prices associated with our gathering, processing and sales activities, thereby stabilizing our cash flows. We have mitigated a portion of our expected commodity price risk associated with our gathering, processing and sales activities through 2015 with natural gas and crude oil derivative instruments. Additionally, given the limited depth of the NGL derivatives market, we primarily utilize crude oil swaps to mitigate a portion of our commodity price exposure for propane and heavier NGLs. Historically, prices of NGLs have been generally related to the price of crude oil, with some exceptions, notably in late 2008 to early 2009, when NGL pricing was at a greater discount to crude oil. Given the relationship and the lack of liquidity in the NGL financial market, we have historically used crude oil swaps to mitigate a portion of NGL price risks. When the relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices is at a discount to historical ranges, we experience additional exposure as a result of the relationship. These transactions are primarily accomplished through the use of forward contracts, which are swap futures that effectively exchange our floating price risk for a fixed price. However, the type of instrument that we use to mitigate a portion of our risk may vary depending upon our risk management objective. These transactions are not designated as hedging instruments for accounting purposes and the change in fair value is reflected within our condensed consolidated statements of operations as a gain or a loss on commodity derivative activity.

With respect to our Pelico system, we may enter into financial derivatives to lock in transportation margins across the system, or to lock in margins around our leased storage facility to maximize value. This objective may be achieved through the use of physical purchases or sales of gas that are accounted for under accrual accounting. While the physical purchase or sale of gas transactions are accounted for under accrual accounting and any inventory is stated at lower of cost or market, the swaps are not designated as hedging instruments for accounting purposes and any change in fair value of these instruments is reflected within our condensed consolidated statements of operations.

Our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment is generally designed to establish stable margins by entering into supply arrangements that specify prices based on established floating price indices and by entering into sales agreements that provide for floating prices that are tied to our variable supply costs plus a margin. To the extent possible, we match the pricing of our supply portfolio to our sales portfolio in order to lock in value and reduce our overall commodity price risk. However, to the extent that we carry propane inventories or our sales and supply arrangements are not aligned, we are exposed to market variables and commodity price risk. We manage the commodity price risk of our supply portfolio and sales portfolio with both physical and financial transactions. While the majority of our sales and purchases in this segment are index-based, occasionally, we may enter into fixed price sales agreements in the event that a retail propane distributor desires to purchase propane from us on a fixed price basis. In such cases, we may manage this risk with derivatives that allow us to swap our fixed price risk to market index prices that are matched to our market index supply costs. In addition, we may on occasion use financial derivatives to manage the value of our propane inventories. These transactions are not designated as hedging instruments for accounting purposes and the change in value is reflected in the current period within our condensed consolidated statements of operations as a gain or loss on commodity derivative activity.

Our portfolio of commodity derivative activity is primarily accounted for using the mark-to-market method of accounting, whereby changes in fair value are recorded directly to the condensed consolidated statements of operations; however, depending upon our risk profile and objectives, in certain limited cases, we may execute transactions that qualify for the hedge method of accounting.

*Commodity Cash Flow Hedges* Effective July 1, 2007, we elected to discontinue using the hedge method of accounting for derivatives that manage our commodity price risk. Prior to July 1, 2007, we used NGL, natural gas and crude oil swaps to mitigate a portion of the risk of market fluctuations in the price of NGLs, natural gas and condensate. Given our election to discontinue using the hedge method of accounting, the remaining net losses deferred in AOCI relative to cash flow hedges are reclassified to sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate, through December 2011, as the underlying transactions impact earnings.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### **Interest Rate Risk**

We mitigate a portion of our interest rate risk on our revolving credit facility with interest rate swaps which convert a portion of the interest rate associated with the indebtedness outstanding under our revolving credit facility to a fixed rate obligation through June 2012, thereby reducing the exposure to market rate fluctuations.

On September 23, 2010 we filed a prospectus with the SEC relating to the issuance of \$250.0 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes, the proceeds of which were used to pay down our revolving credit facility. As a result of our pay down of the revolving credit facility, effective September 23, 2010, we discontinued cash flow hedge accounting on \$225.0 million of our interest rate swap agreements. Effective September 23, 2010, we account for \$225.0 million of interest rate swaps using the mark-to-market method of accounting, whereby changes in fair value are recorded directly to the condensed consolidated statements of operations, in interest expense. The net losses deferred in AOCI as of September 23, 2010 will be reclassified into interest expense as the hedged transactions impact earnings. On October 1, 2010, we terminated \$200.0 million of these swaps that would have matured in December 2010, for \$1.3 million. We also exchanged \$275.0 million of interest rate swaps with an effective date of December 2010 through June 2012 for \$150.0 million of interest rate swaps effective December 2010 through June 2014. These swaps are accounted for under the mark-to-market method of accounting.

We have designated \$350.0 million of our interest rate swap agreements as cash flow hedges, and effectiveness is determined by matching the principal balance and terms with that of the specified obligation. The effective portions of changes in fair value are recognized in AOCI in the condensed consolidated balance sheets and are reclassified into earnings as the hedged transactions impact earnings. The effect that these swaps have on our condensed consolidated financial statements, as well as the effect that is expected over the upcoming 12 months is summarized in the charts below. However, due to the volatility of the interest rate markets, the corresponding value in AOCI is subject to change prior to its reclassification into earnings. Ineffective portions of changes in fair value are recognized in earnings.

As of September 30 2010, \$425.0 million of the agreements reprice prospectively approximately every 90 days and the remaining \$150.0 million of the agreements reprice prospectively approximately every 30 days. Under the terms of the interest rate swap agreements, we pay fixed rates ranging from 2.26% to 5.19%, and receive interest payments based on the three-month and one-month LIBOR. The differences to be paid or received under the interest rate swap agreements are recognized as an adjustment to interest expense.

### **Contingent Credit Features**

Each of the above risks is managed through the execution of individual contracts with a variety of counterparties. Certain of our derivative contracts may contain credit-risk related contingent provisions that may require us to take certain actions in certain circumstances.

We have International Swap Dealers Association, or ISDA, contracts which are standardized master legal arrangements that establish key terms and conditions which govern certain derivative transactions. These ISDA contracts contain standard credit-risk related contingent provisions. Some of the provisions we are subject to are outlined below.

If we were to have an effective event of default under our Credit Agreement that occurs and is continuing, our ISDA counterparties may have the right to request early termination and net settlement of any outstanding derivative liability positions.

In the event that DCP Midstream, LLC was to be downgraded below investment grade by at least one of the major credit rating agencies, certain of our ISDA counterparties may have the right to reduce our collateral threshold to zero, potentially requiring us to fully collateralize any commodity contracts in a net liability position.

Additionally, in some cases, our ISDA contracts contain cross-default provisions that could constitute a credit-risk related contingent feature. These provisions apply if we default in making timely payments under those agreements and the amount of the default is above certain predefined thresholds, which are significantly high and are generally consistent with the terms of our Credit Agreement. As of September 30, 2010, we are not a party to any agreements that would be subject to these provisions other than our Credit Agreement.

### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

Our commodity derivative contracts that are not governed by ISDA contracts do not have any credit-risk related contingent features.

Depending upon the movement of commodity prices and interest rates, each of our individual contracts with counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments or to our interest rate swap instruments are in either a net asset or net liability position. As of September 30, 2010, we had \$48.1 million of individual commodity derivative contracts that contain credit-risk related contingent features that were in a net liability position, and have not posted any cash collateral relative to such positions. If a credit-risk related event were to occur and we were required to net settle our position with an individual counterparty, our ISDA contracts permit us to net all outstanding contracts with that counterparty, whether in a net asset or net liability position, as well as any cash collateral already posted. As of September 30, 2010 if a credit-risk related event were to occur we may be required to post additional collateral. Additionally, although our commodity derivative contracts that contain credit-risk related event were to occur, the net liability position would be partially offset by contracts in a net asset position reducing our net liability to \$47.6 million.

As of September 30, 2010, our interest rate swaps were in a net liability position of approximately \$33.6 million of which, the entire amount is subject to credit-risk related contingent features. If we were to have a default of any of our covenants to our Credit Agreement, that occurs and is continuing, the counterparties to our swap instruments may have the right to request that we net settle the instrument in the form of cash.

#### Collateral

As of September 30, 2010 we had a contingent letter of credit facility for up to \$10.0 million, on which we have \$0 letters of credit issued. DCP Midstream, LLC had issued and outstanding parental guarantees totaling \$98.0 million in favor of certain counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments. This contingent letter of credit facility and the parental guarantees reduce the amount of cash we may be required to post as collateral. As of September 30, 2010, we had no cash collateral posted with counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments.

#### **Summarized Derivative Information**

The following summarizes the balance within AOCI relative to our commodity and interest rate cash flow hedges:

	September 30, 2010 (Mil		mber 31, 2009
Commodity cash flow hedges:		, i i	
Net deferred losses in AOCI	\$ (0.5)	\$	(0.8)
Interest rate cash flow hedges:			
Net deferred losses in AOCI	(32.7)		(31.1)
Total AOCI	\$ (33.2)	\$	(31.9)

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

The fair value of our derivative instruments that are designated as hedging instruments, those that are marked-to-market each period, as well as the location of each within our condensed consolidated balance sheets, by major category, is summarized as follows:

Balance Sheet Line Item	Sep	2010	ecember 31, 2009 lions)	Balance Sheet Line Item	Sept	2010	December 2009 illions)	31,
Derivative Assets Designated as Hedging I	nstruments	:		Derivative Liabilities Designated as Hedgi	ng Instrume	ents:		
Interest rate derivatives:				Interest rate derivatives:				
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	current	\$	\$	Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	current	\$ (13.7)	\$ (20	0.4)
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	long-term			Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	long-term	(8.9)	(11	1.6)
-	-				-			
		\$	\$			\$ (22.6)	\$ (32	2.0)

Derivative Assets Not Designated as Hedging Instruments:				Derivative Liabilities Not Designated as Hedging Instruments:					
Commodity derivatives:					Commodity derivatives:				
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	current	\$ 1.7	\$	7.3	Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	current	\$ (15.8)	\$	(21.1)
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	long-term	1.3		2.0	Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	long-term	(33.5)		(46.4)
		\$ 3.0	\$	9.3			\$ (49.3)	\$	(67.5)
Interest rate derivatives:					Interest rate derivatives:				
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	current	\$	\$		Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	current	\$ (6.6)	\$	
Unrealized gains on derivative instruments	long-term				Unrealized losses on derivative instruments	long-term	(4.4)		

The following table summarizes the impact on our condensed consolidated balance sheet and condensed consolidated statements of operations of our derivative instruments that are accounted for using the cash flow hedge method of accounting.

\$

\$

					Gair	ı (Loss)	
					Recog	nized in	
					Inco	ome on	
					Deri	vatives	
	Loss Reco	gnized in	(Loss)	Gain	Ineffecti	ive Portion	
	AOCI on I	Derivative	sReclassifi	ed From	and A	Amount	
	Eff	ective	AOCI to 1	Earnings	Exclud	led From	
	Port	tion	Effective	Portion	Effective	ness Testing	
		Thre	ee Months	Ended Sep	tember 30,		
	2010	2009	2010	2009	2010	2009	
	(Milli	ions)	(Mill	ions)	(Mi	llions)	
Interest rate derivatives	\$ (4.8)	\$ (8.3)	\$ (5.4)	\$ (5.3)	(a) \$	\$	(a)(c)

\$ (11.0) \$

Commodity derivatives	\$	\$	\$ 0.1	\$ (0.1)	(b) \$	\$	(b)(c)
-----------------------	----	----	--------	----------	--------	----	--------

- (a) Included in interest expense in our condensed consolidated statements of operations.
- (b) Included in sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate in our condensed consolidated statements of operations.
- (c) For the three months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, no derivative gains or losses were reclassified from AOCI to current period earnings as a result of the discontinuance of cash flow hedges related to certain forecasted transactions that are not probable of occurring.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

		erivatives ective	Loss Reclas AOCI to Effective	Earnings	Recog Incc Deri Ineffect and A Exc F	n (Loss) gnized in ome on vatives ive Portion Amount cluded rom ness Testing	1	A Exp Rec Ea Ov	ed Losses in AOCI ected to be lassified into rrnings ver the
	2010			Inded Septem	,	2000			Next
	2010 (Milli	2009 ons)	2010 (Mill	2009 ions)	2010 (Mi	2009 llions)			Months illions)
Interest rate derivatives	\$ (18.2)	\$ (8.0)	\$ (16.6)	\$ (13.9)	(a) \$	\$	(a)(c)	\$	(19.7)
Commodity derivatives	\$	\$	\$ (0.3)	\$ (0.7)	(b) \$	\$	(b)(c)	\$	(0.3)

Included in interest expense in our condensed consolidated statements of operations. (a)

Included in sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate in our condensed consolidated statements of operations. (b)

For the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, no derivative gains or losses were reclassified from AOCI to current period (c)

earnings as a result of the discontinuance of cash flow hedges related to certain forecasted transactions that are not probable of occurring. Changes in value of derivative instruments, for which the hedge method of accounting has not been elected from one period to the next, are recorded in the condensed consolidated statements of operations. The following summarizes these amounts and the location within the condensed consolidated statements of operations that such amounts are reflected:

Commodity Derivatives: Statements of Operations Line Item	Three Mont Septemb 2010		Septen 2010	Ionths ded iber 30, 2009
Third party:		,	,	
Realized	\$ 2.6	\$ 2.8	\$ 0.5	\$ 17.6
Unrealized	(18.4)	1.6	12.5	(49.5)
Gains (losses) from commodity derivative activity, net	\$ (15.8)	\$ 4.4	\$ 13.0	\$ (31.9)
Realized	\$ (0.5)	\$ 0.1	\$ (0.4)	\$ (0.3)
Unrealized	(0.2)	(1.1)	(0.6)	(3.3)
Losses from commodity derivative activity, net affiliates	\$ (0.7)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (1.0)	\$ (3.6)
Interest Rate Derivatives: Statements of Operations Line Item	Three Mont Septemb		Nine N En	Ionths ded

			Septem	ber 30,
	2010	2009 (Mi	2010 illions)	2009
Third party:		(141	intons)	
Unrealized	\$ (0.1)	\$	\$ (0.1)	\$
Interest expense	\$ (0.1)	\$	\$ (0.1)	\$

We do not have any derivative financial instruments that qualify as a hedge of a net investment.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

The following table represents, by commodity type, our net long or short positions that are expected to partially or entirely settle in each respective year. To the extent that we have long dated derivative positions that span multiple calendar years, the contract will appear in more than one line item in the table below. This table also presents our net long or short natural gas basis swap positions separately from our net long or short natural gas positions.

		September 30, 2010								
Year of Expiration	Crude Oil Net Long (Short) Position (Bbls)	Natural Gas Net Long (Short) Position (MMBtu)	Natural Gas Liquids Net Long (Short) Position (Bbls)	Natural Gas Basis Swaps Net Long (Short) Position (MMBtu)						
2010	(245,180)	(593,300)	(20,524)	(31,000)						
2011	(949,000)	(365,000)	6,810							
2012	(777,750)	(366,000)								
2013	(748,250)	(365,000)								
2014	(547,500)	(365,000)								
2015	(182,500)									

We periodically enter into interest rate swap agreements to mitigate a portion of our floating rate interest exposure. As of September 30, 2010, we have swaps with a notional value between \$25.0 million and \$150.0 million, which, in aggregate, exchange up to \$575.0 million of our floating rate obligation to a fixed rate obligation through June 2012. On October 1, 2010, we terminated \$200.0 million of these swaps, that would have matured in December 2010, for \$1.3 million. We also exchanged \$275.0 million of interest rate swaps with an effective date of December 2010 through June 2012 for \$150.0 million of interest rate swaps effective December 2010 through June 2014.

#### **11. Partnership Equity and Distributions**

*General* Our partnership agreement requires that, within 45 days after the end of each quarter, we distribute all of our Available Cash as defined below, to unitholders of record on the applicable record date, as determined by our general partner.

In September 2010, we issued 5,200 units, from our Long Term Incentive Plan, to non-employee directors as compensation for their service during 2010.

In August 2010, we issued 2,990,000 common units at \$32.57 per unit. We received proceeds of \$93.1 million, net of offering costs.

On May 26, 2010, we filed a universal shelf registration statement on Form S-3 with the SEC with a maximum aggregate offering price of \$1.5 billion, to replace an existing shelf registration statement. The universal shelf registration statement will allow us to register and issue additional partnership units and debt securities.

In November 2009, we issued 2,500,000 common units at \$25.40 per unit, and in December 2009 we issued an additional 375,000 common units to the underwriters upon exercise of their overallotment option. We received proceeds of \$69.5 million, net of offering costs.

In April 2009, we issued 3,500,000 Class D units valued at \$49.7 million. The Class D units were issued to DCP Midstream, LLC in consideration for an additional 25.1% interest in East Texas and a fixed price natural gas liquids derivative by NGL component for the period

April 2009 to March 2010. The Class D units converted into our common units on a one-for-one basis on August 17, 2009.

*Definition of Available Cash* Available Cash, for any quarter, consists of all cash and cash equivalents on hand at the end of that quarter:

less the amount of cash reserves established by the general partner to:

provide for the proper conduct of our business;

comply with applicable law, any of our debt instruments or other agreements; and

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

provide funds for distributions to the unitholders and to our general partner for any one or more of the next four quarters;

plus, if our general partner so determines, all or a portion of cash and cash equivalents on hand on the date of determination of Available Cash for the quarter.

*General Partner Interest and Incentive Distribution Rights* The general partner is entitled to a percentage of all quarterly distributions equal to its general partner interest of approximately 1% and limited partner interest of 1% as of September 30, 2010. The general partner has the right, but not the obligation, to contribute a proportionate amount of capital to us to maintain its current general partner interest.

The incentive distribution rights held by the general partner entitle it to receive an increasing share of Available Cash when pre-defined distribution targets are achieved. Currently, our distribution to our general partner related to its incentive distribution rights is at the highest level. The general partner s incentive distribution rights were not reduced as a result of our common limited partner unit issuances, and will not be reduced if we issue additional units in the future and the general partner does not contribute a proportionate amount of capital to us to maintain its current general partner interest. Please read the *Distributions of Available Cash after the Subordination Period* section below for more details about the distribution targets and their impact on the general partner s incentive distribution rights.

*Class D Units* All of the Class D units were held by DCP Midstream, LLC and converted into our common units on a one for one basis on August 17, 2009. The holders of the Class D units received the distribution for the second quarter of 2009, paid on August 14, 2009.

*Subordinated Units* All of our subordinated units were held by DCP Midstream, LLC and were converted to common units by February 2009. The subordination period had an early termination provision that permitted 50% of the subordinated units, or 3,571,428 units, to convert into common units on a one-to-one basis in February 2008 and permitted the other 50% of the subordinated units, or 3,571,429 units, to convert into common units on a one-to-one basis in February 2009, following the satisfactory completion of the tests for ending the subordination period contained in our partnership agreement. The board of directors of the General Partner certified that all conditions for early conversion were satisfied.

*Distributions of Available Cash after the Subordination Period* Our partnership agreement, after adjustment for the general partner s relative ownership level, requires that we make distributions of Available Cash from operating surplus for any quarter after the subordination period, which ended in February 2009, in the following manner:

*first,* to all unitholders and the general partner, in accordance with their pro rata interest, until each unitholder receives a total of \$0.4025 per unit for that quarter;

*second*, 13% to the general partner, plus the general partner s pro rata interest, and the remainder to all unitholders pro rata until each unitholder receives a total of \$0.4375 per unit for that quarter;

*third*, 23% to the general partner, plus the general partner s pro rata interest, and the remainder to all unitholders pro rata until each unitholder receives a total of \$0.525 per unit for that quarter; and

*thereafter,* 48% to the general partner, plus the general partner s pro rata interest, and the remainder to all unitholders. The following table presents our cash distributions paid in 2010 and 2009:

Payment Date	Per Unit Distribution			al Cash ribution illions)
August 13, 2010	\$	0.610	\$	25.3
May 14, 2010	\$	0.600	\$	24.6
February 12, 2010	\$	0.600	\$	24.6
November 13, 2009	\$	0.600	\$	22.6
August 14, 2009	\$	0.600	\$	22.6
May 15, 2009	\$	0.600	\$	20.1
February 13, 2009	\$	0.600	\$	20.1

### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### 12. Commitments and Contingent Liabilities

*Litigation* We are a party to various legal proceedings, as well as administrative and regulatory proceedings and commercial disputes that have arisen in the ordinary course of our business. Management currently believes that the ultimate resolution of these matters, taken as a whole, and after consideration of amounts accrued, insurance coverage or other indemnification arrangements, will not have a material adverse effect on our condensed consolidated results of operations, financial position, or cash flows. See Note 17 in Item 8 of our 2009 Form 10-K for additional details.

*Westfield* In July 2010 there was an explosion at a condominium complex in Norfolk, Massachusetts in which a worker at the condominium was killed. An investigation of the accident by the Massachusetts State Fire Marshall has indicated that the propane that exploded may have been unodorized. The investigation further indicated that the propane that exploded may have been supplied by our Westfield propane rail terminal to one of our customers. We are not responsible for odorization of the propane we supply to our customers. Rather, we receive the propane by rail which has been odorized by our suppliers. An attorney representing the estate of the deceased has put us on notice of an intent to bring legal action in this matter. We intend to vigorously defend any such legal action. It is not possible to predict whether we will incur any liability or to estimate the damages, if any, we might incur in connection with this matter. Management does not believe the ultimate resolution of this issue will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

*Driver* In August 2007, Driver Pipeline Company, Inc., or Driver, filed a lawsuit against DCP Midstream, LP, an affiliate of the owner of our general partner, in District Court, Jackson County, Texas. The litigation arose from a commercial dispute involving the construction of our Wilbreeze pipeline in 2006. Driver was the primary contractor for construction of the pipeline and the construction process was managed for us by DCP Midstream, LP. In June 2010, we settled this matter with Driver for \$0.3 million, which we have recorded to general and administrative expense during the nine months ended September 30, 2010.

*El Paso* On February 27, 2009, a jury in the District Court, Harris County, Texas rendered a verdict in favor of El Paso E&P Company, L.P., or El Paso, and against one of our subsidiaries and DCP Midstream, LLC. As previously disclosed, the lawsuit, filed in December 2006, stems from an ongoing commercial dispute involving our Minden processing plant that dates back to August 2000. During the second quarter of 2009 we filed an appeal in the 14th Court of Appeals, Texas. El Paso filed an additional lawsuit in the District Court of Webster Parish, Louisiana, claiming damages for the same claims as the Texas matter, but for periods prior to our ownership of the Minden processing plant. The Louisiana court determined in August 2009 that El Paso s Louisiana claims were barred by the doctrine of res judicata and dismissed the case with prejudice in Louisiana. In January 2010, we and DCP Midstream, LLC entered into a settlement agreement with El Paso to resolve all claims brought by El Paso regarding this matter in Texas and Louisiana. Under the terms of the settlement agreement, we paid El Paso approximately \$2.2 million for our portion of the settlement, which is within the amount of our previously disclosed contingent liability. The cases have been dismissed in both Texas and Louisiana.

*Insurance* We renewed our insurance policies in May, June and July 2010 for the 2010-2011 insurance year. We contract with third-party and affiliate insurers for: (1) automobile liability insurance for all owned, non-owned and hired vehicles; (2) general liability insurance; (3) excess liability insurance above the established primary limits for general liability and automobile liability insurance; and (4) property insurance, which covers replacement value of real and personal property and includes business interruption/extra expense. These renewals have not resulted in any material change to the premiums we are contracted to pay in the 2010-2011 insurance year compared with the 2009-2010 insurance year. We are jointly insured with DCP Midstream, LLC for directors and officers insurance covering our directors and officers for acts related to our business activities. All coverage is subject to certain limits and deductibles, the terms and conditions of which are common for companies that are of similar size to us and with similar types of operations.

Our insurance on Discovery for the 2010-2011 insurance year covers onshore named windstorm property and business interruption insurance and onshore and offshore non-windstorm property and business interruption insurance. The availability of offshore named windstorm property and business interruption insurance has been significantly reduced over the past two years as a result of higher industry-wide damage claims.

Additionally, the named windstorm property and business interruption insurance that is available comes at uneconomic premium levels, higher deductibles and lower coverage limits. Consequently, as with the 2009-2010 insurance year, Discovery elected to not purchase offshore named windstorm property and business interruption insurance coverage for the 2010-2011 insurance year.

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

*Indemnification* DCP Midstream, LLC has agreed to indemnify us for certain potential environmental claims, losses and expenses associated with the operation of the assets of certain of our predecessors. See the Indemnification section of Note 5 in Item 8 of our 2009 Form 10-K for additional details.

### 13. Business Segments

Our operations are located in the United States and are organized into three reporting segments: (1) Natural Gas Services; (2) Wholesale Propane Logistics; and (3) NGL Logistics.

*Natural Gas Services* The Natural Gas Services segment consists of our Northern Louisiana system, our Southern Oklahoma system, our 40% limited liability company interest in Discovery, our 75% interest in our Colorado system, our Wyoming system, our 50.1% interest in our East Texas system, and our Michigan systems.

*Wholesale Propane Logistics* The Wholesale Propane Logistics segment consists of five owned and operated rail terminals, one owned marine import terminal, one leased marine terminal, one pipeline terminal and access to several open-access pipeline terminals.

*NGL Logistics* The NGL Logistics segment consists of the Seabreeze and Wilbreeze NGL transportation pipelines, the Wattenberg NGL transportation pipeline, and the Black Lake interstate NGL pipeline.

These segments are monitored separately by management for performance against our internal forecast and are consistent with internal financial reporting. These segments have been identified based on the differing products and services, regulatory environment and the expertise required for these operations. Gross margin is a performance measure utilized by management to monitor the business of each segment.

The following tables set forth our segment information:

#### Three Months Ended September 30, 2010

	Natural Gas Services	Pro	olesale opane gistics	Log	GL gistics lions)	Other	Total
Total operating revenue	\$ 167.9	\$	65.9	\$	6.1	\$	\$ 239.9
Gross margin (a)	\$ 32.8	\$	3.0	\$	3.9	\$	\$ 39.7
Operating and maintenance expense	(15.0)		(3.1)		(1.1)		(19.2)
Depreciation and amortization expense	(17.3)		(1.0)		(0.8)	(0.1)	(19.2)
General and administrative expense						(8.2)	(8.2)
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain					9.1		9.1
Other income	0.5						0.5
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	4.1						4.1
Interest expense						(7.5)	(7.5)
Income tax expense (b)						(0.1)	(0.1)

Net income (loss)	5.1	(1.1)	11.1	(15.9)	(0.8)
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3.3)				(3.3)
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 1.8	\$ (1.1)	\$ 11.1	\$ (15.9)	\$ (4.1)
Non-cash derivative mark-to-market (c)	\$ (18.0)	\$ (0.5)	\$	\$ (0.2)	\$ (18.7)
Capital expenditures	\$ 8.8	\$ 0.3	\$ 2.6	\$	\$ 11.7
Acquisitions net of cash acquired	\$	\$ 66.0	\$ 15.8	\$	\$ 81.8

# DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

# NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

# Three Months Ended September 30, 2009

	Natural Gas Services	Pr	olesale opane gistics	Lo	NGL gistics lions)	Other	Total	1
Total operating revenue	\$ 154.1	\$	48.5	\$	3.1	\$	\$ 205.	.7
Gross margin (a) Operating and maintenance expense Depreciation and amortization expense General and administrative expense Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates Interest expense Income tax expense (b)	\$ 47.3 (16.1) (15.8) 7.9	\$	5.2 (2.5) (0.3)	\$	1.9 (0.4) (0.3) 0.5	\$ (7.9) (7.1)	8.	.0) .4) .9)
Net income (loss) Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	23.3 (2.5)		2.4		1.7	(15.0)	12. (2.	
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 20.8	\$	2.4	\$	1.7	\$ (15.0)	\$9.	.9
Non-cash derivative mark-to-market (c)	\$ (0.3)	\$	0.6	\$		\$	\$ 0.	.3
Capital expenditures	\$ 24.6	\$		\$		\$	\$ 24.	.6
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	\$ (0.7)	\$		\$		\$	\$ (0.	.7)

# Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010

	Natural Gas Services	Wholesale Propane Logistics	NGL Logistics (Millions)	Other	Total
Total operating revenue	\$ 597.7	\$ 308.9	\$ 14.5	\$	\$921.1
Gross margin (a)	\$ 156.8	\$ 15.8	\$ 9.8	\$	\$ 182.4
Operating and maintenance expense	(48.2)	(8.3)	(2.3)		(58.8)
Depreciation and amortization expense	(52.1)	(1.6)	(1.9)	(0.1)	(55.7)
General and administrative expense				(25.0)	(25.0)
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain			9.1		9.1

Other income	1.0					1.0
Other income affiliates	1.0		3.0			3.0
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	17.8		5.0	0.8		18.6
Interest expense	17.0			0.0	(22.0)	(22.0)
Income tax expense (b)					(0.5)	(0.5)
					(0.0)	(****)
Net income (loss)	75.3		8.9	15.5	(47.6)	52.1
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(4.4)					(4.4)
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 70.9	\$	8.9	\$ 15.5	\$ (47.6)	\$ 47.7
Non-cash derivative mark-to-market (c)	\$ 12.7	\$	(1.1)	\$	\$	\$ 11.6
			. ,			
Capital expenditures	\$ 32.1	\$	0.3	\$ 4.7	\$	\$ 37.1
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	\$	\$	66.0	\$ 37.8	\$	\$ 103.8
	Ψ	Ŷ	0010	φ 0/10	÷	φ 10010
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	\$ 0.7	\$		\$	\$	\$ 0.7
investments in unconsoridated armates	φ 0.7	Ψ		Ψ	Ψ	φ 0.7

### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

### Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

	Natural Gas Services	Pı	olesale opane ogistics	Lo	VGL gistics lions)	Other	Total
Total operating revenue	\$ 407.2	\$	228.2	\$	6.7	\$	\$ 642.1
Gross margin (a) Operating and maintenance expense	\$ 84.3 (43.8)	\$	36.8 (7.6)	\$	4.5	\$	\$ 125.6 (52.3)
Depreciation and amortization expense	(45.1)		(7.0) (1.0)		(0.9) (1.1)	(0.1)	(47.3)
General and administrative expense	(13.1)		(1.0)		(1.1)	(23.6)	(17.5)
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	9.7				1.3	(2010)	11.0
Interest income						0.3	0.3
Interest expense						(21.4)	(21.4)
Income tax expense (b)						(0.1)	(0.1)
Net income (loss)	5.1		28.2		3.8	(44.9)	(7.8)
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3.3)						(3.3)
Net income (loss) attributable to partners	\$ 1.8	\$	28.2	\$	3.8	\$ (44.9)	\$ (11.1)
Non-cash derivative mark-to-market (c)	\$ (54.2)	\$	0.7	\$		\$ (0.2)	\$ (53.7)
Capital expenditures	\$ 142.6	\$	0.4	\$		\$	\$ 143.0
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	\$ (0.6)	\$		\$		\$	\$ (0.6)
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates	\$ 5.8	\$		\$		\$	\$ 5.8

	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2009
	(Mil	lions)
Segment long-term assets:		
Natural Gas Services	\$ 1,150.5	\$ 1,185.2
Wholesale Propane Logistics (d)	101.6	53.2
NGL Logistics (d)	84.7	32.3
Other (e)	4.0	13.1
Total long-term assets	1,340.8	1,283.8

Current assets	158.4	197.7
Total assets	\$ 1,499.2	\$ 1,481.5

# Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

#### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

#### (Unaudited)

- (a) Gross margin consists of total operating revenues, including commodity derivative activity, less purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs. Gross margin is viewed as a non-GAAP measure under the rules of the SEC, but is included as a supplemental disclosure because it is a primary performance measure used by management as it represents the results of product sales versus product purchases. As an indicator of our operating performance, gross margin should not be considered an alternative to, or more meaningful than, net income or cash flow as determined in accordance with GAAP. Our gross margin may not be comparable to a similarly titled measure of another company because other entities may not calculate gross margin in the same manner.
- (b) Income tax expense relates primarily to the Texas margin tax and the Michigan business tax.
- (c) Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market is included in segment gross margin, along with cash settlements for our derivative contracts.

(d) Long-term assets for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment increased in 2010 as a result of our purchase of Atlantic Energy. Long-term assets for our NGL Logistics segment increased in 2010 as a result of (1) the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition, and (2) an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

(e) Other long-term assets not allocable to segments consist of restricted investments, unrealized gains on derivative instruments, corporate leasehold improvements and other long-term assets.

#### 14. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

	Ended Sej	Months otember 30,
	2010 (Mil	2009 lions)
Cash paid for interest, net of amounts capitalized	\$ 6.7	\$ 7.8
Cash paid for income taxes, net of income tax refunds	\$ 0.5	\$ 0.5
Non-cash investing and financing activities:		
Property, plant and equipment acquired with accounts payable	\$ 7.0	\$ 11.5
Other non-cash additions of property plant and equipment	\$ 0.5	\$ 2.3
Accounts payable related to acquisitions	\$ 1.9	\$
Accounts payable related to equity issuance costs	\$ 0.1	\$
Accounts payable related to debt issuance costs	\$ 0.4	\$
Acquisition related contingent consideration	\$ 1.0	\$

#### 15. Supplementary Information Condensed Consolidating Financial Information

The following condensed consolidating financial information presents the results of operations, financial position and cash flows of DCP Midstream Partners, LP, or parent guarantor, DCP Midstream Operating LP, or subsidiary issuer, which is a wholly owned subsidiary, and non-guarantor subsidiaries, as well as the consolidating adjustments necessary to present DCP Midstream Partners, LP s results on a consolidated basis. In conjunction with the universal shelf registration statement on Form S-3 filed with the SEC on May 26, 2010, the parent guarantor has agreed to fully and unconditionally guarantee securities of the subsidiary issuer. For the purpose of the following financial information, investments in subsidiaries are reflected in accordance with the equity method of accounting. The financial information may not necessarily be indicative of results of operations, cash flows, or financial position had the subsidiaries operated as independent entities.

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent Guarantor	Conde bsidiary ssuer	Sej Non-	onsolidating B ptember 30, 2( -Guarantor bsidiaries	010 Co	ce Sheets nsolidating ljustments	Co	nsolidated
			~	(Millions)		-]		
ASSETS								
Current assets:								
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	\$ 10.9	\$	5.3	\$	(4.4)	\$	11.8
Accounts receivable				103.1				103.1
Inventories				31.8				31.8
Other				11.7				11.7
Total current assets		10.9		151.9		(4.4)		158.4
Property, plant and equipment, net				1,042.5				1,042.5
Goodwill and intangible assets, net				187.3				187.3
Advances receivable consolidated subsidiaries	264.8	497.3				(762.1)		
Investments in consolidated subsidiaries	178.6	315.7				(494.3)		
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates				103.6				103.6
Other long term assets		2.0		5.4				7.4
Total assets	\$ 443.4	\$ 825.9	\$	1,490.7	\$	(1,260.8)	\$	1,499.2
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY								
Accounts payable and other current liabilities	\$ 0.2	\$ 21.2	\$	142.8	\$	(4.4)	\$	159.8
Advances payable consolidated subsidiaries				762.1		(762.1)		
Long-term debt		612.8						612.8
Other long-term liabilities		13.3		49.1				62.4
Total liabilities	0.2	647.3		954.0		(766.5)		835.0
Commitments and contingent liabilities								
Equity:								
Partners equity								
Net equity	443.2	211.3		316.2		(494.3)		476.4
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(32.7)		(0.5)				(33.2)
Total partners equity	443.2	178.6		315.7		(494.3)		443.2
Noncontrolling interests				221.0				221.0
Total equity	443.2	178.6		536.7		(494.3)		664.2
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 443.4	\$ 825.9	\$	1,490.7	\$	(1,260.8)	\$	1,499.2

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent Guarantor	Subsi Issu	diary	De Non-	onsolidating E cember 31, 20 Guarantor bsidiaries	)09 Co	e Sheets nsolidating ljustments	Co	nsolidated
ASSETS					(Millions)				
Current assets:									
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	\$	1.6	\$	1.3	\$	(0.8)	\$	2.1
Accounts receivable	Ψ	Ψ	1.0	Ψ	152.5	Ψ	(0.0)	Ψ	152.5
Inventories					34.2				34.2
Other			0.1		8.8				8.9
			0.1		0.0				0.9
Total current assets			1.7		196.8		(0.8)		197.7
Restricted investments			10.0						10.0
Property, plant and equipment, net					1,000.1				1,000.1
Goodwill and intangible assets, net					152.6				152.6
Advances receivable consolidated subsidiaries	245.8		20.0				(765.8)		
Investments in consolidated subsidiaries	131.9	2	45.3				(377.2)		
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates					114.6				114.6
Other long-term assets			0.6		5.9				6.5
Total assets	\$ 377.7	\$7	77.6	\$	1,470.0	\$	(1,143.8)	\$	1,481.5
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY									
Accounts payable and other current liabilities	\$	\$	21.1	\$	170.8	\$	(0.8)	\$	191.1
Advances payable consolidated subsidiaries					765.8		(765.8)		
Long-term debt		6	13.0						613.0
Other long-term liabilities			11.6		60.4				72.0
-									
Total liabilities		6	45.7		997.0		(766.6)		876.1
Commitments and contingent liabilities									
Equity:									
Partners equity	377.7	1	63.0		246.1		(277.0)		409.6
Net equity	577.7						(377.2)		
Accumulated other comprehensive loss		(	(31.1)		(0.8)				(31.9)
Total partners equity	377.7	1	31.9		245.3		(377.2)		377.7
Noncontrolling interests					227.7				227.7
Total equity	377.7	1	31.9		473.0		(377.2)		605.4
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 377.7	\$7	77.6	\$	1,470.0	\$	(1,143.8)	\$	1,481.5

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Dent	Three	Months	dating Statem Ended Septer	nber 30,	2010		
	Parent Guarantor	sidiary suer		Guarantor osidiaries (Millions)		olidating stments	Con	solidated
Operating revenues:								
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$	\$	\$	227.7	\$		\$	227.7
Transportation, processing and other				28.7				28.7
Losses from commodity derivative activity, net				(16.5)				(16.5)
Total operating revenues				239.9				239.9
Operating costs and expenses:								
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs				(200.2)				(200.2)
Operating and maintenance expense				(19.2)				(19.2)
Depreciation and amortization expense				(19.2)				(19.2)
General and administrative expense		(0.2)		(1).2)				(1).2)
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain		(0.2)		9.1				9.1
Other income				0.5				0.5
Other income affiliates				0.5				0.5
Total operating costs and expenses		(0.2)		(237.0)				(237.2)
Operating (loss) income		(0.2)		2.9				2.7
Interest expense, net		(7.5)		2.9				(7.5)
(Losses) income from consolidated subsidiaries	(4.1)	3.6				0.5		(7.5)
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	(1.1)	5.0		4.1		0.5		4.1
(Losses) income before income taxes	(4.1)	(4.1)		7.0		0.5		(0.7)
Income tax expense				(0.1)				(0.1)
Net (loss) income	(4.1)	(4.1)		6.9		0.5		(0.8)
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	()	()		(3.3)				(3.3)
-								
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	\$ (4.1)	\$ (4.1)	\$	3.6	\$	0.5	\$	(4.1)

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

### (Unaudited)

	Parent		e Months	idating Staten s Ended Septe Guarantor	mber 3	•		
	Guarantor	suer		osidiaries (Millions)		ustments	Con	solidated
Operating revenues:				(winnons)				
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$	\$	\$	178.1	\$		\$	178.1
Transportation, processing and other				24.2				24.2
Gains from commodity derivative activity, net				3.4				3.4
Total operating revenues				205.7				205.7
Operating costs and expenses:								
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs				(151.3)				(151.3)
Operating and maintenance expense				(19.0)				(19.0)
Depreciation and amortization expense				(16.4)				(16.4)
General and administrative expense				(7.9)				(7.9)
Total operating costs and expenses				(194.6)				(194.6)
Operating income				11.1				11.1
Interest expense, net		(7.0)		(0.1)				(7.1)
Earnings from consolidated subsidiaries	9.9	16.9				(26.8)		
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates				8.4				8.4
Net income	9.9	9.9		19.4		(26.8)		12.4
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests				(2.5)				(2.5)
Net income attributable to partners	\$ 9.9	\$ 9.9	\$	16.9	\$	(26.8)	\$	9.9

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent	S				
	Guarantor	sidiary suer	Guarantor osidiaries (Millions)	isolidating justments	Con	solidated
Operating revenues:						
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$	\$	\$ 826.1	\$	\$	826.1
Transportation, processing and other			83.0			83.0
Gains from commodity derivative activity, net			12.0			12.0
Total operating revenues			921.1			921.1
Operating costs and expenses:						
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs			(738.7)			(738.7)
Operating and maintenance expense			(58.8)			(58.8)
Depreciation and amortization expense			(55.7)			(55.7)
General and administrative expense		(0.2)	(24.8)			(25.0)
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain			9.1			9.1
Other income			1.0			1.0
Other income affiliates			3.0			3.0
Total operating costs and expenses		(0.2)	(864.9)			(865.1)
Operating (loss) income		(0.2)	56.2			56.0
Interest expense, net		(21.9)	(0.1)			(22.0)
Earnings from consolidated subsidiaries	47.7	69.8		(117.5)		, í
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates			18.6			18.6
Income before income taxes	47.7	47.7	74.7	(117.5)		52.6
Income tax expense			(0.5)			(0.5)
Net income	47.7	47.7	74.2	(117.5)		52.1
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests			(4.4)			(4.4)
Net income attributable to partners	\$ 47.7	\$ 47.7	\$ 69.8	\$ (117.5)	\$	47.7

### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

## NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent Guarantor	Su		lonths E Non-(	ating Statem Inded Septen Guarantor sidiaries (Millions)	nber 30, Conso		solidated
Operating revenues:								
Sales of natural gas, propane, NGLs and condensate	\$	\$		\$	608.9	\$		\$ 608.9
Transportation, processing and other					68.7			68.7
Losses from commodity derivative activity, net					(35.5)			(35.5)
Total operating revenues					642.1			642.1
Operating costs and expenses:								
Purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs					(516.5)			(516.5)
Operating and maintenance expense					(52.3)			(52.3)
Depreciation and amortization expense					(47.3)			(47.3)
General and administrative expense					(23.6)			(23.6)
Total operating costs and expenses					(639.7)			(639.7)
Operating income					2.4			2.4
Interest expense, net			(20.9)		(0.2)			(21.1)
(Losses) earnings from consolidated subsidiaries	(11.1)		9.8				1.3	. ,
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates					11.0			11.0
(Loss) income before income taxes	(11.1)		(11.1)		13.2		1.3	(7.7)
Income tax expense					(0.1)			(0.1)
Net (loss) income	(11.1)		(11.1)		13.1		1.3	(7.8)
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests					(3.3)			(3.3)
					. ,			. ,
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	\$(11.1)	\$	(11.1)	\$	9.8	\$	1.3	\$ (11.1)



## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent Guarantor			Nine Months Ended Se Subsidiary Non-Guaran Issuer Subsidiarie				Con	solidated
OPERATING ACTIVITIES									
Net cash (used in) provided by operating activities	\$ (18.8)	\$	1.0	\$	151.8	\$	(3.6)	\$	130.4
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:									
Capital expenditures					(37.1)				(37.1)
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired					(103.8)				(103.8)
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates					(0.7)				(0.7)
Proceeds from sale of assets					1.7				1.7
Return of investment from unconsolidated affiliate					1.2				1.2
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale securities			10.1						10.1
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities			10.1		(138.7)				(128.6)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES:									
Proceeds from debt			658.2						658.2
Payments of debt			(658.4)						(658.4)
Payment of deferred financing costs			(1.6)						(1.6)
Proceeds from issuance of common units, net of offering									
costs	93.2								93.2
Distributions to unitholders and general partner	(74.4)								(74.4)
Distributions to noncontrolling interests					(16.0)				(16.0)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests					10.4				10.4
Purchase of additional interest in a subsidiary					(3.5)				(3.5)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	18.8		(1.8)		(9.1)				7.9
Net change in cash and cash equivalents			9.3		4.0		(3.6)		9.7
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period			1.6		1.3		(0.8)		2.1

## DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

	Parent Guarantor	Sub	Nine Months Ended Se Subsidiary Non-Guaran Issuer Subsidiarie		lidating Statements of Cash Flows s Ended September 30, 2009 n-Guarantor Consolidating Subsidiaries Adjustments (Millions)		2009 olidating	Con	solidated
OPERATING ACTIVITIES									
Net cash provided by (used in) operating activities	\$ 62.8	\$	(30.5)	\$	63.1	\$	(0.3)	\$	95.1
INVESTING ACTIVITIES:									
Capital expenditures					(143.0)				(143.0)
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired					0.6				0.6
Investments in unconsolidated affiliates					(5.8)				(5.8)
Proceeds from sale of assets					0.3				0.3
Purchase of available-for-sale securities			(1.1)						(1.1)
Proceeds from sales of available-for-sale securities			51.1						51.1
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities			50.0		(147.9)				(97.9)
Proceeds from debt			113.7						113.7
Payments of debt			(157.2)						(157.2)
Net change in advances to predecessor from DCP Midstream, LLC			(137.2)		3.0				3.0
Distributions to unitholders and general partner	(62.8)				5.0				(62.8)
Distributions to uncontrolling interests	(02.0)				(15.4)				(15.4)
Contributions from noncontrolling interests					71.8				71.8
Contributions from DCP Midstream, LLC					0.7				0.7
Net cash (used in) provided by financing activities	(62.8)		(43.5)		60.1				(46.2)
Net change in cash and cash equivalents			(24.0)		(24.7)		(0.3)		(49.0)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period			26.6		35.6		(0.3)		61.9
cush and cush equivalents, beginning of period			20.0		55.0		(0.5)		01.7
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	\$	\$	2.6	\$	10.9	\$	(0.6)	\$	12.9

#### DCP MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

### NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

(Unaudited)

#### 16. Subsequent Events

On November 4, 2010, we entered into agreements with DCP Midstream, LLC, to acquire a 33.33% interest in the DCP Southeast Texas business for \$150 million. The DCP Southeast Texas business is a fully integrated midstream business which includes: 675 miles of natural gas pipelines; three natural gas processing plants totaling 350 MMcf/d of processing capacity; natural gas storage assets with 9 Bcf of existing storage capacity; and NGL market deliveries direct to Exxon Mobil and to Mont Belvieu via our Black Lake NGL pipeline. The terms of the joint venture agreement provide that distributions to us for the first seven years related to storage and transportation gross margin will be pursuant to a fee-based arrangement, based on storage capacity and tailgate volumes. Distributions related to the gathering and processing business, along with reductions for all expenditures, will be pursuant to our and DCP Midstream, LLC s respective ownership interests in the DCP Southeast Texas business. This acquisition is expected to close in January 2011.

On October 26, 2010, the board of directors of the General Partner declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.61 per unit, payable on November 12, 2010 to unitholders of record on November 5, 2010.

#### Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion analyzes our financial condition and results of operations. You should read the following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations in conjunction with our condensed consolidated financial statements and notes included elsewhere in this Form 10-Q and the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in our 2009 Form 10-K.

#### Overview

We are a Delaware limited partnership formed by DCP Midstream, LLC to own, operate, acquire and develop a diversified portfolio of complementary midstream energy assets. Our operations are organized into three business segments; Natural Gas Services, Wholesale Propane Logistics and NGL Logistics.

The financial information contained herein includes, for each period presented, our accounts, and the assets, liabilities and operations of our additional 25.1% limited liability company interest in East Texas acquired from DCP Midstream, LLC in April 2009, and of Black Lake, prior to our acquisition of an additional 5% limited liability company interest from DCP Midstream, LLC in July 2010, in transactions among entities under common control, which we refer to collectively as our predecessor. Transfers of net assets between entities under common control are accounted for as if the transfer occurred at the beginning of the period, and prior years are retroactively adjusted to furnish comparative information similar to the pooling method. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 25.1% limited liability company interest in East Texas from DCP Midstream, LLC in April 2009, we owned a 25% limited liability company interest in East Texas, which we accounted for under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we own a 50.1% limited liability interest in East Texas, and account for East Texas as a consolidated subsidiary. Accordingly, our financial information includes the historical results of our predecessor for all periods presented.

In 2010 we have continued to experience improvements in the business environment compared to our experience in 2009. Crude oil and NGL prices have generally remained at favorable levels, although natural gas prices continue to decline and remain lower than recent historical prices. With the exception of certain emerging gas shale regions where drilling activity remains high, the lower natural gas prices are resulting in significantly reduced drilling activity in areas where the gas has a relatively lower liquid content. Gas production in regions with low liquid content receive less price uplift from the relatively higher crude and NGL prices.

During January and February, we experienced near record cold weather, causing operating challenges at our East Texas and North Louisiana plants, creating periods of low NGL recoveries and volume curtailments due to plant shut downs and producer wellhead freeze offs.

During the second and third quarters we had an extended planned outage related to an inspection at our Providence wholesale propane terminal, with lower unit margins resulting from the associated logistics of shifting inventory and sales volumes to our other terminals. Providence is scheduled to resume the distribution of propane during the fourth quarter of 2010. Earlier in the year warmer weather and an early spring, tempered propane sales volumes. This was partially offset by the cash payment we received in conjunction with an amendment to an existing propane supply contract.

Improvements in the business environment along with opportunities in the market enabled us to continue to execute on our growth objectives in 2010 through a series of fee-based acquisitions and capital projects around our existing footprint. In January, we completed an acquisition of our Wattenberg fee-based NGL pipeline and announced a related expansion capital project. In July we acquired an additional 55% interest in our Black Lake fee-based NGL pipeline, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. In July, we also closed on an acquisition which expanded our existing northeast U.S. wholesale propane logistics business into the mid-Atlantic region through the addition of a marine import terminal and storage facility in the Port of Chesapeake, Virginia.

On November 4, 2010, we entered into agreements with DCP Midstream, LLC, to acquire a 33.33% interest in the DCP Southeast Texas business for \$150 million. The DCP Southeast Texas business is a fully integrated midstream business which includes: 675 miles of natural gas pipelines; three natural gas processing plants totaling 350 MMcf/d of processing capacity; natural gas storage assets with 9 Bcf of existing storage capacity; and NGL market deliveries direct to Exxon Mobil and to Mont Belvieu via our Black Lake NGL pipeline. The terms of the joint venture agreement provide that distributions to us for the first seven years related to storage and transportation gross margin will be pursuant to a fee-based arrangement, based on storage capacity and tailgate volumes. Distributions related to the gathering and processing business, along with reductions for all expenditures, will be pursuant to our and DCP Midstream, LLC s respective ownership interests in the DCP Southeast Texas business. This acquisition is expected to close in January 2011. The transaction is consistent with our growth strategy and provides additional diversification of our asset portfolio, geography and resource exposure.

In conjunction with our general partner, DCP Midstream, LLC, in May 2010, we signed a non-binding letter of intent with EQT Corporation, or EQT, to create a natural gas processing and related NGL infrastructure joint venture to serve EQT and third party producers in the Marcellus and Huron shale areas of the Appalachian basin. Since that time, DCP Midstream, LLC, we and EQT have evaluated a number of alternative transaction structures in addition to the originally proposed joint venture structure, to address EQT s processing needs. The parties are currently discussing possible terms associated with alternative transaction structures. There can be no assurance that we will be able to consummate a transaction with EQT.

We are continuing to integrate the Michigan gathering and treating system we acquired in November 2009, the Wattenberg NGL pipeline acquisition, the Atlantic Energy acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 55% interest in Black Lake. Our integration efforts are progressing according to plan. The Wattenberg capital expansion project, which we expect to complete in early 2011, is also progressing on plan.

Results for the first three quarters of the year were in line with our previously provided 2010 forecast. In October 2010, we announced a quarterly distribution of \$0.61 per limited partner unit. The distribution reflects our business results as well as our recent execution on growth opportunities.

#### **General Trends and Outlook**

In 2010, our strategic objectives will continue to focus on maintaining stable distributable cash flows from our existing assets and executing on growth opportunities to increase our distributable cash flows. We believe the key elements to stable distributable cash flows are the diversity of our asset portfolio, our significant fee-based business representing over 50% of our estimated margins, and our highly hedged commodity position, the objective of which is to protect downside risk in our distributable cash flows.

We incur capital expenditures for our consolidated entities and our unconsolidated affiliates. We anticipate maintenance capital expenditures of between \$5 million and \$10 million, and expenditures for expansion capital improvements of between \$25 million and \$30 million, including expenditures associated with the recently acquired Wattenberg pipeline, for the year ending December 31, 2010. The board of directors may approve additional growth capital during the year, at their discretion. This capital does not include any acquisitions or additional investment opportunities that may be identified throughout the course of the year and approved by our management and our board of directors.

During the remainder of 2010, and into 2011 we expect to continue to pursue a multi-faceted growth strategy, including executing on organic opportunities around our footprint, third party acquisitions, and periodic dropdowns from our sponsors in order to grow our distributable cash flows. We also plan to continue to integrate our recent acquisitions and execute on the Wattenberg pipeline expansion project.

We anticipate our business to continue to be affected by the following key trends. Our expectations are based on assumptions made by us and information currently available to us. To the extent our underlying assumptions about or interpretations of available information prove to be incorrect, our actual results may vary materially from our expected results.

*Natural Gas Gathering and Processing Margins* Except for our fee-based contracts, which may be impacted by throughput volumes, our natural gas gathering and processing profitability is dependent upon commodity prices, natural gas supply, and demand for natural gas, NGLs and condensate. Commodity prices, which are impacted by the balance between supply and demand, have historically been volatile. Throughput volumes could decline further should natural gas prices and drilling levels continue to experience weakness. Our long-term view is that as economic conditions improve, natural gas prices should return to a level that would support continued natural gas production in the United States. During the first three quarters of 2010, petrochemical demand remained strong for NGLs as NGLs are a lower cost feedstock when compared to crude oil derived feedstocks.

*Wholesale Propane Supply and Demand* Due to our multiple propane supply sources, propane supply contractual arrangements, significant storage capabilities, and multiple terminal locations for wholesale propane delivery, we are generally able to provide our retail propane distribution customers with reliable supplies of propane during peak demand periods of tight supply, usually in the winter months when their retail customers consume the most propane for home heating. We expect propane demand to continue to be negatively impacted during the remainder of 2010 from the current recessionary environment. During the second and third quarters we had an extended planned outage related to an inspection at our Providence wholesale propane terminal, with lower unit margins resulting from the associated logistics of shifting inventory and sales volumes to our other terminals. Providence is scheduled to resume the distribution of propane during the fourth quarter of 2010.

For an in-depth discussion of factors that may significantly affect our results, see Item 7. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Factors That May Significantly Affect Our Results in our 2009 Form 10-K.

### **Recent Events**

On November 4, 2010, we entered into agreements with DCP Midstream, LLC, to acquire a 33.33% interest in the DCP Southeast Texas business for \$150 million. The DCP Southeast Texas business is a fully integrated midstream business which includes: 675 miles of natural gas pipelines; three natural gas processing plants totaling 350 MMcf/d of processing capacity; natural gas storage assets with 9 Bcf of existing storage capacity; and NGL market deliveries direct to Exxon Mobil and to Mont Belvieu via our Black Lake NGL pipeline. The terms of the joint venture agreement provide that distributions to us for the first seven years related to storage and transportation gross margin will be pursuant to a fee-based arrangement, based on storage capacity and tailgate volumes. Distributions related to the gathering and processing business, along with reductions for all expenditures, will be pursuant to our and DCP Midstream, LLC s respective ownership interests in the DCP Southeast Texas business. This acquisition is expected to close in January 2011. The transaction is consistent with our growth strategy and provides additional diversification of our asset portfolio, geography and resource exposure. The acquisition is subject to customary closing conditions and there is no assurance that it will be completed or that the anticipated benefits of the acquisition will be realized.

On October 26, 2010, the board of directors of the General Partner declared a quarterly distribution of \$0.61 per unit, payable on November 12, 2010 to unitholders of record on November 5, 2010.

On September 30, 2010, we issued \$250 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2015. We received net proceeds, after deducting underwriting discounts and estimated offering expenses, of \$247.8 million, which we used to repay funds borrowed under the revolver portion of our Credit Facility. Interest on the notes will be paid semi-annually on April 1 and October 1 of each year, commencing April 1, 2011. The notes will mature on October 1, 2015 unless redeemed prior to maturity.

Our Westfield, Massachusetts propane facility, or the Westfield facility, was temporarily closed as a result of a Cease and Desist order issued by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Fire Marshal Office on August 31, 2010. The Cease and Desist order was issued in connection with an investigation into the presence and levels of odorant in propane supplies received by and distributed from the Westfield facility that was commenced following a propane tank explosion that resulted in one fatality. The propane involved may have been supplied from the Westfield facility. The Cease and Desist order was lifted on September 20, 2010 and the Westfield facility resumed operations. The investigation by the Massachusetts Attorney General s office has concluded. An independent investigator found that there was no direct evidence that any propane containing an insufficient quantity of odorant was shipped from the Westfield facility. An attorney representing the estate of the deceased has put us on notice of an intent to bring legal action in the explosion. We intend to vigorously defend any such legal action. It is not possible to predict whether we will incur any liability or to estimate the damages, if any, we might incur in connection with this matter. Management does not believe the ultimate resolution of this issue will have a material adverse effect on our consolidated results of operations, financial position or cash flows.

In September 2010, Magnum Hunter Resources Corporation s, or Magnum Hunter s, wholly owned subsidiary, Eureka Hunter Pipeline, LLC, or Eureka Hunter Pipeline, and we, along with DCP Midstream, LLC, had entered into a non-binding letter of intent to create a natural gas gathering joint venture between Eureka Hunter Pipeline, DCP Midstream, LLC and us for the gathering of natural gas in the West Virginia and Ohio regions of the Marcellus Shale. The proposed gathering joint venture will construct, own and operate certain natural gas gathering assets for natural gas produced in Western West Virginia and Eastern Ohio. The gas gathering capacity of the initial facilities is expected to be approximately 200 MMcf/d. Magnum Hunter will own 50% of the proposed gathering joint venture and DCP Midstream, LLC and we will own the other 50% of the proposed gathering joint venture.

In August 2010, we issued 2,990,000 common units at \$32.57 per unit. We received proceeds of \$93.1 million, net of offering costs.

On July 30, 2010, we acquired Atlantic Energy, a wholly owned subsidiary of UGI Corporation, for \$49.0 million plus propane inventory and other working capital of \$17.3 million. We have incurred post-closing purchase price adjustments for net working capital of \$1.9 million, which we have accrued in other current liabilities in our condensed consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2010. Atlantic Energy has a contractual agreement with Spectra Energy, the supplier of the acquired propane inventory, in which the final price of the acquired inventory will be determined based upon index rates at established future dates. Atlantic Energy s sales agreements specify floating pricing terms in excess of the floating pricing terms established in the contractual agreement with Spectra. The acquisition was financed with borrowings under our revolving credit facility. Atlantic Energy owns and operates a marine import terminal with 20 million gallons of above ground storage in the Port of Chesapeake, Virginia. The assets serve as a supply point for propane customers in the mid-Atlantic region, and will extend our existing northeast U.S. wholesale propane business into the mid-Atlantic. This acquisition provides us with an excellent opportunity to expand our existing market position as one of the largest wholesale propane suppliers in the northeast. One of the keys to our success in the wholesale propane business has been the breadth of our supply options. The addition of the Chesapeake assets will build on our supply and logistics capabilities and help in continuing to ensure reliable deliveries to our customers.

On July 30, 2010, we acquired an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, for \$15.1 million in cash, financed with borrowings under our revolving credit facility, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake from an affiliate of BP PLC, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

On July 27, 2010, we acquired an additional 5% interest in Black Lake from DCP Midstream, LLC for \$1.5 million in cash, financed with borrowings under our revolving credit facility, in a transaction among entities under common control.

On May 27, 2010, we announced along with EQT and DCP Midstream, LLC that we have signed a non-binding letter of intent, to create a natural gas processing and related natural gas liquid, or NGL, joint venture to serve EQT and third party producers in the Marcellus and Huron shale areas of the Appalachian basin, two of the country s most active shale plays. Since that time, DCP Midstream, LLC, we and EQT have evaluated a number of alternative transaction structures in addition to the originally proposed joint venture structure, to address EQT s processing needs. The parties are currently discussing possible terms associated with alternative transaction structures. There can be no assurance that we will be able to consummate a transaction with EQT.

In January 2010, we acquired the Wattenberg pipeline from Buckeye Partners, L.P., for \$22.0 million in cash, funded with borrowings under our revolving credit facility. The 350-mile pipeline originates in the Denver-Julesburg, or DJ, Basin in Colorado and terminates near the Conway hub in Bushton, Kansas. The pipeline is currently utilized by DCP Midstream, LLC as a market outlet for NGL production from certain of their plants in the DJ Basin. We expect to spend approximately \$18.0 million during 2010 in expansion capital improvements to connect and integrate the acquired pipeline with DCP Midstream, LLC s facilities, with cash flow contributions commencing in early 2011. In conjunction with our acquisition of the Wattenberg pipeline, we signed a transportation agreement with DCP Midstream, LLC pursuant to fee-based rates that will be applied to the volumes transported. The agreement is effective through November 2010, renewing on an evergreen basis thereafter. We have also agreed to the terms of an additional ten-year transportation agreement with DCP Midstream, LLC. The acquired pipeline will generate 100 percent fee-based revenues, with the results of the assets being included in our NGL logistics segment prospectively, from the date of acquisition.

#### **Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures**

*Gross Margin, Segment Gross Margin and Adjusted Segment Gross Margin* We view our gross margin as an important performance measure of the core profitability of our operations. We review our gross margin monthly for consistency and trend analysis.

We define gross margin as total operating revenues less purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs, and we define segment gross margin for each segment as total operating revenues for that segment less commodity purchases for that segment. Our gross margin equals the sum of our segment gross margins. We define adjusted segment gross margin as segment gross margin plus non-cash derivative losses, less non-cash derivative gains for that segment. Gross margin, segment gross margin and adjusted segment gross margin are primary performance measures used by management, as these measures represent the results of product sales and purchases, a key component of our operations. As an indicator of our operating performance, gross margin, segment gross margin and adjusted segment gross margin should not be considered an alternative to, or more meaningful than, net income or loss, net income or loss attributable to partners, operating income, cash flows from operating activities or any other measure of financial performance presented in accordance with GAAP.

Our gross margin, segment gross margin and adjusted segment gross margin may not be comparable to a similarly titled measure of another company because other entities may not calculate these measures in the same manner. The following table sets forth our reconciliation of certain non-GAAP measures:

	End Septeml			ths Ended 1ber 30,	
	2010		2010 lions)	2009	
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures		(1111			
Reconciliation of net (loss) income attributable to partners to gross margin:					
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	\$ (4.1)	\$ 9.9	\$ 47.7	\$ (11.1)	
Interest expense	7.5	7.1	22.0	21.4	
Income tax expense	0.1		0.5	0.1	
Operating and maintenance expense	19.2	19.0	58.8	52.3	
Depreciation and amortization expense	19.2	16.4	55.7	47.3	
General and administrative expense	8.2	7.9	25.0	23.6	
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain	(9.1)		(9.1)		
Other income	(0.5)		(1.0)		
Other income affiliates			(3.0)		
Interest income				(0.3)	
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	(4.1)	(8.4)	(18.6)	(11.0)	
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	3.3	2.5	4.4	3.3	
Gross margin	\$ 39.7	\$ 54.4	\$ 182.4	\$ 125.6	
Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market (a)	\$ (18.5)	\$ 0.3	\$ 11.6	\$ (53.5)	

	Ended E			led
Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures		,	,	
Reconciliation of segment net income (loss) attributable to partners to segment gross margin:				
Natural Gas Services segment:				
Segment net income attributable to partners	\$ 1.8	\$ 20.8	\$ 70.9	\$ 1.8
Operating and maintenance expense	15.0	16.1	48.2	43.8
Depreciation and amortization expense	17.3	15.8	52.1	45.1
Other income	(0.5)		(1.0)	
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates	(4.1)	(7.9)	(17.8)	(9.7)
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	3.3	2.5	4.4	3.3
Segment gross margin	\$ 32.8	\$ 47.3	\$ 156.8	\$ 84.3
Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market (a)	\$ (18.0)	\$ (0.3)	\$ 12.7	\$ (54.2)
Wholesale Propane Logistics segment:         Segment net (loss) income attributable to partners         Operating and maintenance expense         Depreciation and amortization expense	\$ (1.1) 3.1 1.0	\$ 2.4 2.5 0.3	\$ 8.9 8.3 1.6	\$ 28.2 7.6 1.0
Other income affiliates			(3.0)	
Segment gross margin	\$ 3.0	\$ 5.2	\$ 15.8	\$ 36.8
Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market (a)	\$ (0.5)	\$ 0.6	\$ (1.1)	\$ 0.7
NGL Logistics segment:				
Segment net income attributable to partners	\$ 11.1	\$ 1.7	\$ 15.5	\$ 3.8
Operating and maintenance expense	1.1	0.4	2.3	0.9
Depreciation and amortization expense	0.8	0.3	1.9	1.1
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain	(9.1)		(9.1)	
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates		(0.5)	(0.8)	(1.3)
Segment gross margin	\$ 3.9	\$ 1.9	\$ 9.8	\$ 4.5

(a) Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market is included in segment gross margin, along with cash settlements for our derivative contracts.

*Adjusted EBITDA and Distributable Cash Flow* We define adjusted EBITDA as net income or loss attributable to partners less interest income, noncontrolling interest in depreciation and income tax expense and non-cash commodity derivative gains, plus interest expense, income tax expense, depreciation and amortization expense and non-cash commodity derivative losses. Adjusted EBITDA is used as a supplemental liquidity and performance measure by our management and by external users of our financial statements, such as investors, commercial banks, research analysts and others, to assess:

## Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

the ability of our assets to generate cash sufficient to pay interest costs, support our indebtedness, make cash distributions to our unitholders and general partner, and finance maintenance capital expenditures;

financial performance of our assets without regard to financing methods, capital structure or historical cost basis;

our operating performance and return on capital as compared to those of other companies in the midstream energy industry, without regard to financing methods or capital structure; and

viability of acquisitions and capital expenditure projects and the overall rates of return on alternative investment opportunities.

Our adjusted EBITDA may not be comparable to a similarly titled measure of another company because other entities may not calculate this measure in the same manner.

Adjusted EBITDA should not be considered an alternative to, or more meaningful than, net income or loss, net income or loss attributable to partners, operating income, cash flows from operating activities or any other measure of financial performance presented in accordance with GAAP as measures of operating performance, liquidity or ability to service debt obligations.

We define Distributable Cash Flow as net cash provided by or used in operating activities, less maintenance capital expenditures, net of reimbursable projects, plus or minus adjustments for non-cash mark-to-market of derivative instruments, proceeds from divestiture of assets, net income attributable to noncontrolling interest net of depreciation and income tax, net changes in operating assets and liabilities, and other adjustments to reconcile net cash provided by or used in operating activities (see Liquidity and Capital Resources for further definition of maintenance capital expenditures). Maintenance capital expenditures are capital expenditures made where we add on to or improve capital assets owned, or acquire or construct new capital assets, if such expenditures are made to maintain, including over the long term, our operating capacity or revenues. Non-cash mark-to-market of derivative instruments is considered to be non-cash for the purpose of computing Distributable Cash Flow because settlement will not occur until future periods, and will be impacted by future changes in commodity prices. Distributable Cash Flow is used as a supplemental liquidity and performance measure by our management and by external users of our financial statements, such as investors, commercial banks, research analysts and others, to assess our ability to make cash distributions to our unitholders and our general partner. Our Distributable Cash Flow may not be comparable to a similarly titled measure of another company because other entities may not calculate Distributable Cash Flow in the same manner.

#### **Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates**

Our critical accounting policies and estimates are described in Item 7 in our 2009 Form 10-K. The accounting policies and estimates used in preparing our interim condensed consolidated financial statements for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010 are the same as those described in our 2009 Form 10-K.

#### **Results of Operations**

### **Consolidated** Overview

The following table and discussion is a summary of our consolidated results of operations for the three and nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009. The results of operations by segment are discussed in further detail following this consolidated overview discussion:

	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,		Variance Three Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase		Variance Nine Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase	
	2010 (a)(b)	2009 (b)	2010 (a)(b) (Mill	2009 (b) lions, except	(Decrease) as indicated)		(Decrease)	Percent
Operating revenues:				í î				
Natural Gas Services (c)	\$ 167.9	\$ 154.1	\$ 597.7	\$ 407.2	\$ 13.8	9 %	\$ 190.5	47%
Wholesale Propane Logistics	65.9	48.5	308.9	228.2	17.4	36%	80.7	35%
NGL Logistics	6.1	3.1	14.5	6.7	3.0	97%	7.8	116%
Total operating revenues	239.9	205.7	921.1	642.1	34.2	17%	279.0	43%
Gross margin (d):								
Natural Gas Services	32.8	47.3	156.8	84.3	(14.5)	(31)%	72.5	86%
Wholesale Propane Logistics	3.0	5.2	15.8	36.8	(2.2)	(42)%	(21.0)	(57)%
NGL Logistics	3.9	1.9	9.8	4.5	2.0	105%	5.3	118%
-								
Total gross margin	39.7	54.4	182.4	125.6	(14.7)	(27)%	56.8	45%
Operating and maintenance expense	(19.2)	(19.0)	(58.8)	(52.3)		1%	6.5	12%
Depreciation and amortization expense	(19.2)	(16.4)	(55.7)	(47.3)		17%	8.4	18%
General and administrative expense	(8.2)	(7.9)	(25.0)	(23.6)	0.3	4%	1.4	6%
Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement								
gain	9.1		9.1		9.1	100%	9.1	100%
Other income	0.5		1.0		0.5	100%	1.0	100%
Other income affiliates			3.0			%	3.0	100%
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates (e)	4.1	8.4	18.6	11.0	(4.3)	(51)%	7.6	69%
Interest income				0.3		%	(0.3)	(100)%
Interest expense	(7.5)	(7.1)	(22.0)	(21.4)	0.4	6%	0.6	3%
Income tax expense	(0.1)		(0.5)	(0.1)	0.1	100%	0.4	400%
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests	(3.3)	(2.5)	(4.4)	(3.3)	0.8	32%	1.1	33%
Net (loss) income attributable to partners	\$ (4.1)	\$ 9.9	\$ 47.7	\$ (11.1)	\$ (14.0)	*	\$ 58.8	*
Other data:								
Non-cash commodity derivative mark-to-market	\$ (18.5)	\$ 0.3	\$ 11.6	\$ (53.5)	\$ (18.8)	*	\$ 65.1	*
Natural gas throughput (MMcf/d) (e)	1,168	1,111	1,164	1,071	57	5%	93	9%
NGL gross production (Bbls/d) (e)	32,882	30,843	33,200	27,086	2,039	7%	6,114	23%
Propane sales volume (Bbls/d)	14,086	12,435	20,165	21,146	1,651	13%	(981)	(5)%
NGL pipelines throughput (Bbls/d) (e)	41,392	32,417	39,004	27,745	8,975	28%	11,259	41%

\* Percentage change is not meaningful.

# Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

(a) Includes the results of certain companies that held natural gas gathering and treating assets purchased from MichCon Pipeline Company since November 24, 2009, the date of acquisition, in our Natural Gas Services segment.

Includes the results of Atlantic Energy, since July 30, 2010, the date of acquisition, in our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment.

Includes the results of our Wattenberg pipeline acquired from Buckeye Partners, L.P., since January 28, 2010, the date of acquisition, and an additional 50% interest in Black Lake acquired from an affiliate of BP PLC, since July 30, the date of acquisition, in our NGL Logistics segment. The acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake brought our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

- (b) We utilize commodity derivative instruments to provide stability to distributable cash flows for our proportionate ownership in East Texas as well as all other natural gas services assets, the portion of East Texas owned by DCP Midstream, LLC is unhedged. As such, our consolidated results depict 75% of East Texas unhedged in all periods prior to the second quarter of 2009 and 49.9% of East Texas unhedged for all periods subsequent to the first quarter of 2009.
- (c) Includes the effect of the acquisition of the NGL Hedge, contributed by DCP Midstream, LLC in April 2009. The NGL Hedge is a fixed price natural gas liquids derivative by NGL component, which commenced in April 2009 and expired in March 2010.
- (d) Gross margin consists of total operating revenues, including commodity derivative activity, less purchases of natural gas, propane and NGLs, and segment gross margin for each segment consists of total operating revenues for that segment, less commodity purchases for that segment. Please read Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures above.
- (e) Includes our proportionate share of the throughput volumes and NGL production of Collbran, Jackson Pipeline Company, or Jackson, East Texas, and Discovery and our proportionate earnings of Discovery. Earnings for Discovery include the accretion of the net difference between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of the investment.

For periods prior to July 30, 2010, includes our 50% share of the throughput volumes and earnings for Black Lake. Black Lake s earnings included the accretion of the net difference between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of the investment.

#### Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Three Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$30.0 million increase primarily attributable to higher commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases, partially offset by changes in contract mix, increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at certain of our assets for our Natural Gas Services segment;

\$18.8 million increase primarily attributable to increased propane sales volumes, primarily as a result of the Atlantic Energy acquisition, as well as higher propane prices, which impact both sales and purchases for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment; and

\$4.5 million increase in transportation, processing and other revenue, which represents our fee-based revenues, primarily as a result of increased throughput volumes due to our Michigan and Wattenberg pipeline acquisitions, as well as our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

These increases were partially offset by:

## Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

\$19.9 million decrease related to commodity derivative activity. This decrease includes an increase in unrealized losses of \$19.1 million due to movements in forward prices of commodities, and a decrease in realized cash settlement gains of \$0.8 million due to generally higher average prices of commodities in 2010.

Gross Margin Gross margin decreased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$14.5 million decrease for our Natural Gas Services segment, primarily related to commodity derivative activity as explained in the operating revenues section above, reduced natural gas basis spreads, increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at certain of our assets. These decreases were partially offset by higher commodity prices and increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition; and

\$2.2 million decrease for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, primarily as a result of our planned outage related to our Providence terminal inspection, as well as commodity derivative activity, partially offset by increased volumes from our acquisition of Atlantic Energy.

These decreases were partially offset by:

\$2.0 million increase for our NGL Logistics segment, primarily as a result of higher volumes from the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition, as well as our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our Michigan acquisition, our Wattenberg pipeline acquisition, as well as our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, partially offset by timing of expenditures.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our capital projects completed in 2009, our Atlantic Energy acquisition, our Michigan acquisition, our Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain results from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100% in our NGL Logistics segment. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary. As a result of acquiring an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we remeasured our initial 50% equity interest in Black Lake to its fair value, and recognized a gain of \$9.1 million.

*Earnings from Unconsolidated Affiliates* Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates decreased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of decreased earnings from Discovery. Settlements related to our commodity derivatives on our unconsolidated affiliates are included in segment gross margin.

*Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests* Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests includes the impact of organic growth from our Piceance Basin expansion project, partially offset by increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at East Texas in 2010.

#### Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$132.4 million increase primarily attributable to higher commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases, and an increase in NGL production, partially offset by changes in contract mix, increased fuel consumption, differences in gas quality, the impact of volume curtailments due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter, as well as a decrease in natural gas sales volumes across certain assets. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas and our Wyoming pipeline integrity and system enhancement project;

\$82.0 million increase primarily attributable to higher propane prices, which impact both sales and purchases, partially offset by decreased sales volumes for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment;

\$47.5 million increase related to commodity derivative activity. This increase includes an increase in unrealized gains of \$64.7 million due to movements in forward prices of commodities, partially offset by a decrease in realized cash settlement gains of \$17.2 million due to generally higher average prices of commodities in 2010; and

# Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

\$14.3 million increase in transportation, processing and other revenue, which represents our fee-based revenues, primarily as a result of increased throughput volumes due to our Michigan and Wattenberg acquisitions, our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, as well as changes in contract mix.

Gross Margin Gross margin increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$72.5 million increase for our Natural Gas Services segment, primarily related to commodity derivative activity as explained in the operating revenue section above, higher commodity prices, increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition and changes in contract mix, partially offset by reduced natural gas basis spreads, increased fuel consumption, decreased natural gas volumes and differences in gas quality across certain of our assets, as well as the impact of volume curtailments due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas and operational downtime; and

\$5.3 million increase for our NGL Logistics segment as a result of higher volumes from our Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.
These increases were partially offset by:

\$21.0 million decrease for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment. 2010 results reflect a planned outage related to our Providence terminal inspection and reduced demand as a result of an early spring and warmer weather. 2009 results reflect increased spot sales volumes and significantly higher per unit margins, approximately \$6.0 million of which was attributable to the sale of inventory that was written down at the end of the fourth quarter of 2008.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009 primarily as a result of our Michigan acquisition and integration costs, turnaround activities at certain assets, our Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our capital projects completed in 2009, our Michigan acquisition, our Atlantic Energy acquisition, our Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain results from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100% in our NGL Logistics segment. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary. As a result of acquiring an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we remeasured our initial 50% equity interest in Black Lake to its fair value, and recognized a gain of \$9.1 million.

*Other income affiliates* Other income affiliates increased due to a \$3.0 million payment received in the second quarter of 2010 from Spectra Energy, a supplier for our Wholesale Propane Logistics segment, related to an amendment of a supply agreement to shorten the term of the agreement by two years.

*Earnings from Unconsolidated Affiliates* Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of increased earnings from Discovery. Settlements related to our commodity derivatives on our unconsolidated affiliates are included in segment gross margin.

*Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests* Net income attributable to noncontrolling interests includes the impact of organic growth from our Piceance Basin expansion project, offset by volume curtailments due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather in the first quarter, increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at East Texas in 2010. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas.

#### **Results of Operations** Natural Gas Services Segment

This segment consists of our Northern Louisiana system, the Southern Oklahoma system, a 40% limited liability company interest in Discovery, our Colorado and Wyoming systems, our East Texas systems, and our Michigan systems.

					Variance Three	Variance Nine	Variance Nine	
	Three Months EndedNine Months EndSeptember 30,September 30,			Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase	Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase			
	2010 (a)(b)	2009 (b)	2010 (a)(b) (Mi	2009 (b) illions, except	(Decrease) Percent t as indicated)	(Decrease) Perce	nt	
Operating revenues:			(1)2		( us marcure u)			
Sales of natural gas, NGLs and condensate	\$ 159.2	\$ 129.1	\$ 512.0	\$ 379.3	\$ 30.1 239	% \$132.7 3	35%	
Transportation, processing and other	24.4	22.2	72.9	63.9	2.2 109	% 9.0 1	14%	
(Losses) gains from commodity derivative								
activity (c)	(15.7)	2.8	12.8	(36.0)	(18.5) *	48.8	*	
Total operating revenues	167.9	154.1	597.7	407.2	13.8 99	% 190.5 4	47%	
Purchases of natural gas and NGLs	135.1	106.8	440.9	322.9	28.3 269	% 118.0 3	37%	
Segment gross margin (d)	32.8	47.3	156.8	84.3	(14.5) (31)	% 72.5 8	86%	
Operating and maintenance expense	(15.0)	(16.1)	(48.2)	(43.8)	(1.1) (7)	% 4.4 1	10%	
Depreciation and amortization expense	(17.3)	(15.8)	(52.1)	(45.1)	1.5 99	% 7.0 1	16%	
Other income	0.5		1.0		0.5 1009	% 1.0 10	00%	
Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates (e)	4.1	7.9	17.8	9.7	(3.8) (48)	% 8.1 8	84%	
Segment net income	5.1	23.3	75.3	5.1	(18.2) (78)	% 70.2 1,37	76%	
Segment net income attributable to								
noncontrolling interests	(3.3)	(2.5)	(4.4)	(3.3)	0.8 329	% 1.1 3	33%	
Segment net income attributable to partners	\$ 1.8	\$ 20.8	\$ 70.9	\$ 1.8	\$ (19.0) (91)	% \$ 69.1 3,83	39%	
Other data:								
Non-cash commodity derivative								
mark-to-market	\$ (18.0)	\$ (0.3)	\$ 12.7	\$ (54.2)	\$ (17.7) 5,900		*	
Natural gas throughput (MMcf/d) (e)	1,168	1,111	1,164	1,071	57 59		9%	
NGL gross production (Bbls/d) (e)	32,882	30,843	33,200	27,086	2,039 79	% 6,114 2	23%	

\* Percentage change is not meaningful.

- (a) Includes the results of certain companies that held natural gas gathering and treating assets purchased from MichCon Pipeline Company since November 24, 2009, the date of acquisition.
- (b) We utilize commodity derivative instruments to provide stability to distributable cash flows for our ownership in East Texas as well as all other natural gas services assets, the portion of East Texas owned by DCP Midstream, LLC is unhedged. As such, our consolidated results depict 75% of East Texas unhedged in all periods prior to the second quarter of 2009 and 49.9% of East Texas unhedged for all periods subsequent to the first quarter of 2009.

## Edgar Filing: DCP Midstream Partners, LP - Form 10-Q

- (c) Includes the effect of the acquisition of the NGL Hedge, contributed by DCP Midstream, LLC in April 2009. The NGL Hedge is a fixed price natural gas liquids derivative by NGL component, which commenced in April 2009 and expired in March 2010.
- (d) Segment gross margin consists of total operating revenues, including commodity derivative activity, less purchases of natural gas and NGLs. Please read Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures above.
- (e) Includes our proportionate share of the throughput volumes and NGL production of Collbran, Jackson, East Texas and Discovery and our proportionate share of the earnings of Discovery for each period presented. Earnings for Discovery include the accretion of the net difference between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of the investment.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Three Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$35.5 million increase attributable to increased commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases; and

\$2.2 million increase primarily as a result of increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition, partially offset by decreases across certain other assets.
These increases were partially offset by:

\$18.5 million decrease related to commodity derivative activity. This decrease includes an increase in unrealized losses of \$17.9 million due to movements in forward prices of commodities, and a decrease in realized cash settlement gains of \$0.6 million due to generally higher average prices of commodities in 2010; and

\$5.5 million decrease due primarily to changes in contract mix, increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at certain of our assets. These decreases were partially offset by a change to a contract with an affiliate in the Piceance Basin, such that certain revenues changed from a net presentation in transportation, processing and other to a gross presentation in sales of natural gas, NGLs and condensate.

*Purchases of Natural Gas and NGLs* Purchases of natural gas and NGLs increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of increased commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases, as well as a change to a contract with an affiliate in the Piceance Basin, such that certain purchases changed from a net presentation in transportation, processing and other to a gross presentation in purchases of natural gas and NGLs.

Segment Gross Margin Segment gross margin decreased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$18.5 million decrease related to commodity derivative activities as discussed in the Operating Revenues section above; and

\$3.1 million decrease attributable to increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at certain of our assets. These decreases were partially offset by:

\$4.8 million increase as a result of higher commodity prices; and

\$2.2 million increase as a result of increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition, partially offset by decreases across certain other assets.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense decreased in 2010 compared to 2009 primarily as a result of timing of expenditures, partially offset by our Michigan acquisition.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009 primarily as a result of our capital projects completed in 2009 and the Michigan acquisition.

*Other income* Other income relates to our reassessment of the fair value of contingent consideration for our acquisition of an additional 5% interest in Collbran Valley Gas Gathering, LLC, or Collbran, from Delta Petroleum Company, or Delta, in February 2010.

*Earnings from Unconsolidated Affiliates* Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates, representing our 40% ownership of Discovery, decreased in 2010 compared to 2009, due primarily to decreases in volumes as a result of downtime related to a plant turnaround, as well as differences in gas quality. Settlements related to our commodity derivatives on our unconsolidated affiliates are included in segment gross margin.

*Segment net income attributable to noncontrolling interests* Segment net income attributable to noncontrolling interests or organic growth from our Piceance Basin expansion project, partially offset by increased fuel consumption and differences in gas quality at East Texas in 2010.

*Natural Gas Throughput* Natural gas transported, processed and/or treated in 2010 remained relatively constant compared to 2009. 2010 results include increased fee-based throughput volumes from our Michigan acquisition, offset by decreased volumes across certain assets.

*NGL Gross Production* NGL production increased in 2010 compared to 2009 due primarily to increased NGL production from our Piceance Basin expansion project, partially offset by decreased volumes across certain assets.

#### Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$131.0 million increase attributable to increased commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases;

\$48.8 million increase related to commodity derivative activity. This increase includes an increase in unrealized gains of \$66.6 million due to movements in forward prices of commodities, partially offset by a decrease in realized cash settlement gains of \$17.8 million due to generally higher average prices of commodities in 2010.

\$9.0 million increase as a result of increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition; and

\$34.3 million increase as a result of increased NGL production and a change to a contract with an affiliate in the Piceance Basin, such that certain revenues changed from a net presentation in transportation, processing and other to a gross presentation in sales of natural gas, NGLs and condensate.

These increases were partially offset by:

\$32.9 million decrease due primarily to the impact of changes in contract mix, increased fuel consumption, differences in gas quality, a decrease in natural gas sales volumes across certain assets, as well as volume curtailments due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas and our Wyoming pipeline integrity and system enhancement project.

*Purchases of Natural Gas and NGLs* Purchases of natural gas and NGLs increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of increased commodity prices, which impact both sales and purchases, as well as a change to a contract with an affiliate in the Piceance Basin, such that certain purchases changed from a net presentation in transportation, processing and other to a gross presentation in purchases of natural gas and NGLs.

Segment Gross Margin Segment gross margin increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$48.8 million increase related to commodity derivative activities as discussed in the Operating Revenues section above;

\$28.1 million increase as a result of higher commodity prices; and

\$9.0 million increase as a result of increased fee-based throughput volumes resulting from the Michigan acquisition and changes in contract mix.

These increases were partially offset by:

\$13.7 million decrease attributable to reduced natural gas basis spreads, increased fuel consumption, differences in gas quality, the impact of volume curtailment due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter and other natural gas volume reductions across certain of our assets. These decreases were partially offset by increased throughput volumes from our organic growth project in the Piceance Basin. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas and our Wyoming pipeline integrity and system enhancement project.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009 primarily as a result of our Michigan acquisition and integration costs, turnaround activities at certain assets, repairs as a result of near record cold weather and efficiency projects.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009 primarily as a result of our capital projects completed in 2009 and the Michigan acquisition.

*Other income* Other income relates to our reassessment of the fair value of contingent consideration for our acquisition of an additional 5% interest in Collbran from Delta in February 2010.

*Earnings from Unconsolidated Affiliates* Earnings from unconsolidated affiliates, representing our 40% ownership of Discovery, increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily due to higher prices and increased NGL production, partially offset by differences in gas quality, higher costs and downtime related to turnarounds. Settlements related to our commodity derivatives on our unconsolidated affiliates are included in segment gross margin.

Segment net income attributable to noncontrolling interests Segment net income attributable to noncontrolling interests includes the impact of organic growth from our Piceance Basin expansion project, offset by volume curtailments due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather in the first quarter, increased fuel consumption, differences in gas quality and turnarounds at East Texas in 2010. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of a third party owned pipeline rupture, resulting in a fire at East Texas.

*Natural Gas Throughput* Natural gas transported, processed and/or treated increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result of increased fee-based throughput volumes from our Michigan acquisition, and increased volumes at Discovery, partially offset by decreased volumes across certain assets. 2010 results include the impact of volume curtailment due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of operational downtime following the hurricanes, a fire at East Texas and our Wyoming pipeline integrity and system enhancement project.

*NGL Gross Production* NGL production increased in 2010 compared to 2009, due primarily to increased NGL production at Discovery and increased volumes from our Piceance Basin expansion project. 2010 results include the impact of volume curtailment due to plant shutdowns and producer wellhead freeze offs as a result of near record cold weather at East Texas and North Louisiana in the first quarter. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of operational downtime following the hurricanes, a fire at East Texas and our Wyoming pipeline integrity and system enhancement project.

#### Results of Operations Wholesale Propane Logistics Segment

This segment includes our propane transportation facilities, which includes five owned and operated rail terminals, one owned marine import terminal, one leased marine terminal, one pipeline terminal and access to several open-access propane pipeline terminals.

										Variance	Three			Varianc	e Nine
	Three Months Ended September 30,		Nine Months Ended September 30,		Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase			Mon 2010 vs Increase							
	20	10 (a)	2	2009	2	010 (Mi		2009 5, except	(De	crease)	Perce	nt		crease)	Percent
Operating revenues:								ŕ		le la					
Sales of propane	\$	66.7	\$	47.9	\$	309.5	\$	227.5	\$	18.8	3	9%	\$	82.0	36%
Other						0.2		0.2				%			%
(Losses) gains from commodity derivative															
activity		(0.8)		0.6		(0.8)		0.5		(1.4)		*		(1.3)	*
Total operating revenues		65.9		48.5		308.9		228.2		17.4	3	86%		80.7	35%
Purchases of propane		62.9		43.3		293.1		191.4		19.6	4	5%		101.7	53%
Segment gross margin (b)		3.0		5.2		15.8		36.8		(2.2)	``	2)%		(21.0)	(57)%
Operating and maintenance expense		(3.1)		(2.5)		(8.3)		(7.6)		0.6		24%		0.7	9%
Depreciation and amortization expense		(1.0)		(0.3)		(1.6)		(1.0)		0.7	23	3%		0.6	60%
Other income affiliates						3.0						%		3.0	100%
Segment net (loss) income attributable to															
partners	\$	(1.1)	\$	2.4	\$	8.9	\$	28.2	\$	(3.5)		*	\$	(19.3)	(68)%
Other data:															
Non-cash commodity derivative															
mark-to-market	\$	(0.5)	\$	0.6	\$	(1.1)	\$	0.7	\$	(1.1)		*	\$	(1.8)	*
Propane sales volume (Bbls/d)	1	4,086	1	2,435	2	0,165	2	21,146		1,651	1	3%		(981)	(5)%

\* Percentage change is not meaningful.

(a) Includes the results of Atlantic Energy, since July 30, 2010, the date of acquisition.

(b) Segment gross margin consists of total operating revenues, including commodity derivative activity, less purchases of propane. Please read Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures above.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Three Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$9.4 million increase attributable to increased propane sales volumes, primarily as a result of our acquisition of Atlantic Energy; and

\$9.4 million increase attributable to higher propane prices, which impact both sales and purchases. These increases were partially offset by:

\$1.4 million decrease related to commodity derivative activity.

*Purchases of Propane* Purchases of propane increased in 2010 compared to 2009, due to higher propane prices which impact both sales and purchases and increased volumes, primarily as a result of our acquisition of Atlantic Energy.

*Segment Gross Margin* Segment gross margin decreased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our planned outage related to our Providence terminal inspection and commodity derivative activity, partially offset by increased volumes from our acquisition of Atlantic Energy.

Propane Sales Volume Propane sales volumes increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our acquisition of Atlantic Energy.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

Total Operating Revenues Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the following:

\$86.5 million increase attributable to higher propane prices, which impact both sales and purchases. This increase was partially offset by:

\$4.5 million decrease attributable to decreased propane sales volumes; and

\$1.3 million decrease due to commodity derivative activity.

*Purchases of Propane* Purchases of propane increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result of higher propane prices, which impact both sales and purchases, partially offset by decreased propane sales volumes.

*Segment Gross Margin* Segment gross margin decreased in 2010 compared to 2009. 2010 results reflect a planned outage related to our Providence terminal inspection and reduced demand as a result of an early spring and warmer weather. 2009 results reflect a late winter, increased spot sales volumes and significantly higher per unit margins, approximately \$6.0 million of which was attributable to the sale of inventory that was written down at the end of the fourth quarter of 2008.

*Other income affiliates* Other income affiliates increased due to a \$3.0 million payment received in the second quarter of 2010 from Spectra Energy, related to an amendment of a supply agreement to shorten the term of the agreement by two years.

*Propane Sales Volume* Propane sales volumes decreased in 2010 compared to 2009. 2010 results reflect a planned outage related to our Providence terminal inspection and reduced demand as a result of an early spring and warmer weather, partially offset by our acquisition of Atlantic Energy. 2009 results reflect a late winter and increase in spot sales volumes.

#### Results of Operations NGL Logistics Segment

This segment includes our Seabreeze, Wilbreeze and Wattenberg NGL and Black Lake transportation pipelines:

	Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 (a) 2009		Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 (a) 2009			Variance Three Months 2010 vs. 2009 Increase (Decrease) Percent			Variance Nii Months 2010 vs. 200 Increase (Decrease) Pe		hs			
	2010	( <i>a</i> )	20		(Millions, except		(		rereent	(Du	(asc)	rereent		
Operating revenues:								, I		, in the second s				
Sales of NGLs	\$	1.8	\$	1.1	\$	4.6	\$	2.1	\$	0.7	64%	\$	2.5	119%
Transportation, processing and other		4.3		2.0		9.9		4.6		2.3	115%		5.3	115%
								<i>.</i> –		•				
Total operating revenues		6.1		3.1		14.5		6.7		3.0	97%		7.8	116%
Purchases of NGLs		2.2		1.2		4.7		2.2		1.0	83%		2.5	114%
Segment gross margin (b)		3.9		1.9		9.8		4.5		2.0	105%		5.3	118%
Operating and maintenance expense		1.1)		(0.4)		(2.3)		(0.9)		0.7	175%		1.4	156%
Depreciation and amortization expense		0.8)		(0.3)		(1.9)		(1.1)		0.5	167%		0.8	73%
Step acquisition equity interest	,			()										
re-measurement gain		9.1				9.1				9.1	100%		9.1	100%
Earnings from unconsolidated														
affiliates (c)				0.5		0.8		1.3		(0.5)	(100)%		(0.5)	(38)%
Segment net income attributable to														
partners	\$ 1	1.1	\$	1.7	\$	15.5	\$	3.8	\$	9.4	553%		11.7	308%
Other data:														
NGL pipelines throughput (Bbls/d) (c)	41,3	392	32	2,417	39	9,004	2	7,745	8	3,975	28%	1	1,259	41%

(a) Includes the results of our Wattenberg pipeline acquired from Buckeye Partners, L.P, since January 28, 2010, the date of acquisition, and an additional 50% interest in Black Lake acquired from an affiliate of BP PLC, since July 30, the date of acquisition.

The acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake brought our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary.

(b) Segment gross margin consists of total operating revenues less purchases of NGLs. Please read Reconciliation of Non-GAAP Measures above.

(c) For periods prior to July 30, 2010, includes our 50% share of the throughput volumes and earnings for Black Lake. Black Lake s earnings included the accretion of the net difference between the carrying amount of the investment and the underlying equity of the investment.

Three Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Three Months Ended September 30, 2009

*Total Operating Revenues* Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of increased throughput volumes from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake and the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition , as well as higher per unit margins.

*Segment Gross Margin* Segment gross margin increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result of increased volumes from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and higher per unit margins.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake and the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake and the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition.

Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain results from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary. As a result of acquiring an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we remeasured our initial 50% equity interest in Black Lake to its fair value, and recognized a gain of \$9.1 million.

*NGL Pipelines Throughput* NGL pipelines throughput increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

#### Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 vs. Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

*Total Operating Revenues* Total operating revenues increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition, a market opportunity early in the year at Seabreeze, our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, as well as higher per unit margins. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of decreased throughput volumes resulting from ethane rejection and lower volumes at certain connected processing plants.

*Segment Gross Margin* Segment gross margin increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result of higher volumes from the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, as well as higher per unit margins.

*Operating and Maintenance Expense* Operating and maintenance expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

*Depreciation and Amortization Expense* Depreciation and amortization expense increased in 2010 compared to 2009, primarily as a result of the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake.

Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain Step acquisition equity interest re-measurement gain results from our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake bringing our ownership interest in Black Lake to 100%. Prior to our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we accounted for Black Lake under the equity method of accounting. Subsequent to this transaction we account for Black Lake as a consolidated subsidiary. As a result of acquiring an additional 50% interest in Black Lake, we remeasured our initial 50% equity interest in Black Lake to its fair value, and recognized a gain of \$9.1 million.

*NGL Pipelines Throughput* NGL pipelines throughput increased in 2010 compared to 2009, as a result of increased volumes from a market opportunity early in the year at Seabreeze, the Wattenberg pipeline acquisition and our acquisition of an additional 50% interest in Black Lake. 2009 results include the first quarter impact of ethane rejection and lower volumes at certain connected processing plants.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

We expect our sources of liquidity to include:

cash generated from operations;

cash distributions from our unconsolidated affiliates;

borrowings under our revolving credit facility;

issuance of additional partnership units;

debt offerings;

guarantees issued by DCP Midstream, LLC, which reduce the amount of collateral we may be required to post with certain counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments; and

letters of credit.

We anticipate our more significant uses of resources to include:

capital expenditures;

quarterly distributions to our unitholders;

contributions to our unconsolidated affiliates to finance our share of their capital expenditures;

business and asset acquisitions; and

collateral with counterparties to our swap contracts to secure potential exposure under these contracts, which may, at times, be significant depending on commodity price movements, and which is required to the extent we exceed certain guarantees issued by DCP Midstream, LLC and letters of credit we have posted.

We believe that cash generated from these sources will be sufficient to meet our short-term working capital requirements, long-term capital expenditure and acquisition requirements, and quarterly cash distributions for the next twelve months. In the event these sources are not sufficient, we would reduce our discretionary spending.

We routinely evaluate opportunities for strategic investments or acquisitions. Future material investments or acquisitions may require that we obtain additional capital, assume third party debt or incur other long-term obligations. In November 2010, we signed agreements with DCP Midstream, LLC, to acquire a 33.33% interest in the DCP Southeast Texas business for \$150 million.

Based on current and anticipated levels of operations, we believe we have adequate committed financial resources to conduct our business, although deterioration in our operating environment could limit our borrowing capacity, raise our financing costs, as well as impact our compliance with our financial covenant requirements under our Credit Agreement. Our sources of funding could include additional borrowings under our Credit Agreement, the placement of public and private debt, and the issuance of our common units.

Changes in natural gas, NGL and condensate prices and the terms of our processing arrangements have a direct impact on our generation and use of cash from operations due to their impact on net income, along with the resulting changes in working capital. We have mitigated a portion of our anticipated commodity price risk associated with the equity volumes from our gathering and processing activities through 2015 with fixed price natural gas and crude oil swaps. For additional information regarding our derivative activities, please read Item7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk in our 2009 Form 10-K and Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

We have an \$850.0 million revolving credit facility that matures June 21, 2012, or the Credit Agreement. Effective June 28, 2010, we transferred both the funded and the unfunded portions of the former Lehman Brothers Commercial Bank s commitment to Morgan Stanley. The transfer reinstated \$25.4 million of available capacity to our revolving credit facility.

Our borrowing capacity is currently limited by the Credit Agreement s financial covenant requirements. Except in the case of a default, which would make the borrowings under the Credit Agreement fully callable, amounts borrowed under the Credit Agreement will not mature prior to the June 21, 2012 maturity date. As of November 4, 2010, we had approximately \$499.5 million of unused capacity under the Credit Agreement.

On September 30, 2010 we issued \$250 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2015. We received net proceeds, after deducting underwriting discounts and offering expenses, of \$247.8 million, which we used to repay funds borrowed under the revolver portion of our Credit Facility.

The counterparties to each of our commodity swap contracts are investment-grade rated financial institutions. Under these contracts, we may be required to provide collateral to the counterparties in the event that our potential payment exposure exceeds a predetermined collateral threshold. Collateral thresholds are set by us and each counterparty, as applicable, in the master contract that governs our financial transactions based on our and the counterparty s assessment of creditworthiness. The assessment of our position with respect to the collateral thresholds are determined on a counterparty by counterparty basis, and are impacted by the representative forward price curves and notional quantities under our swap contracts. Due to the interrelation between the representative crude oil and natural gas forward price curves, it is not practical to determine a single pricing point at which our swap contracts will meet the collateral thresholds as we may transact multiple commodities with the same counterparty. As of November 4, 2010, DCP Midstream, LLC had issued and outstanding parental guarantees totaling \$98.0 million in favor of certain counterparties to our commodity derivative instruments to mitigate a portion of our collateral requirements with these counterparties. We pay DCP Midstream, LLC a fee of 0.50% per annum on \$55.0 million of these guarantees. As of November 4, 2010, we had a contingent letter of credit facility for up to \$10.0 million, on which we pay a fee of 0.50% per annum. As of November 4, 2010, we have \$0 letters of credit issued on this facility; we will pay a net fee of 1.75% per annum on letters of credit issued on this facility. These parental guarantees and contingent issuance letter of credit facility reduce the amount of cash we may be required to post as collateral. This contingent issuance letter of credit facility was issued directly by a financial institution and does not reduce the available capacity under our credit facility. As of November 4, 2010, we had no cash collateral posted with counterparties. Depending on daily commodity prices, the amount of collateral posted can go up or down on a daily basis. Predetermined collateral thresholds for commodity derivative instruments guaranteed by DCP Midstream, LLC are generally dependent on DCP Midstream, LLC s credit rating and the thresholds would be reduced to \$0 in the event DCP Midstream, LLC s credit rating were to fall below investment grade.

*Working Capital* Working capital is the amount by which current assets exceed current liabilities. Current assets are reduced by our quarterly distributions, which are required under the terms of our partnership agreement based on Available Cash, as defined in the partnership agreement. In general, our working capital is impacted by changes in the prices of commodities that we buy and sell, inventory levels, and other business factors that affect our net income and cash flows. Our working capital is also impacted by the timing of operating cash receipts and disbursements, borrowings of and payments on debt, capital expenditures, and increases or decreases in restricted investments and other long-term assets.

As of September 30, 2010, we had \$11.8 million in cash and cash equivalents. Of this balance, as of September 30, 2010, \$1.5 million was held by subsidiaries we do not wholly own, which we consolidate in our financial results. Other than the cash held by these subsidiaries, this cash balance was available for general corporate purposes. Congress recently passed the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, which has the potential to impact our cash collateral requirements for our trading activities and derivative positions depending on the final regulations adopted by the United States Commodity Futures Trading Commission and the SEC.

We had a working capital deficit of \$1.4 million and working capital of \$6.6 million as of September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, respectively. Excluding net derivative working capital liabilities of \$34.4 million and \$34.2 million, working capital would be \$33.0 million and \$40.8 million as of September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, respectively. The change in working capital is primarily attributable to the factors described above. We expect that our future working capital requirements will be impacted by these same factors.

*Cash Flow* Operating, investing and financing activities was as follows:

	Nine Mont	hs Ended
	Septem	ber 30,
	2010	2009
	(Milli	ons)
Net cash provided by operating activities	\$ 130.4	\$ 95.1
Net cash used in investing activities	\$ (128.6)	\$ (97.9)
Net cash provided by (used in) financing activities	\$ 7.9	\$ (46.2)

*Net Cash Provided by Operating Activities* The changes in net cash provided by operating activities are attributable to our net income adjusted for non-cash charges as presented in the condensed consolidated statements of cash flows and changes in working capital as discussed above.

We received net cash for settlement of our commodity derivative instruments of \$0.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010, approximately \$5.9 million of which was associated with rebalancing our portfolio, and received cash for settlement of our commodity derivative instruments for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 of \$17.3 million, approximately \$4.8 million of which was associated with rebalancing our portfolio. In addition we received \$5.8 million from DCP Midstream, LLC, related to the sale of surplus equipment as of September 30, 2010, which we have treated as an operating cash flow, due to the title to the equipment not transferring to DCP Midstream, LLC as of the balance sheet date.

We received cash distributions from unconsolidated affiliates of \$23.9 million and \$10.5 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively. Distributions exceeded earnings by \$5.3 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010. Earnings exceeded distributions by \$0.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009.

*Net Cash Used in Investing Activities* Net cash used in investing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 was comprised of: (1) acquisition expenditures of \$103.8 million related to our acquisition of Atlantic Energy, the Wattenberg NGL pipeline and an additional 55% interest in Black Lake; (2) capital expenditures of \$37.1 million (our portion of which was \$23.9 million and the noncontrolling interest holders portion was \$13.2 million); and (3) investments in Discovery of \$0.7 million; partially offset by (4) net proceeds from sale of available-for-sale securities of \$10.1 million; (5) proceeds from sale of assets of \$1.7 million; and (6) a return of investment from Discovery of \$1.2 million.

Net cash used in investing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2009 was comprised of: (1) capital expenditures of \$143.0 million (our portion of which was \$66.3 million and the noncontrolling interest holders portion was \$76.7 million), which primarily consisted of expenditures for expansion of our Collbran system and East Texas systems and completion of the pipeline integrity system upgrades to our Wyoming system; and (2) investments in Discovery of \$5.8 million; partially offset by (3) net proceeds from sale of available-for-sale securities of \$50.0 million; (4) net receipts of \$0.6 million relating to acquisitions, consisting of a \$0.7 million net working capital adjustment for our acquisition of an additional 25.1% interest in East Texas in April 2009, partially offset by a net payment of \$0.1 million related to our acquisition of Michigan Pipeline & Processing, LLC in October 2008; and (5) proceeds from sale of assets of \$0.3 million.

*Net Cash Provided by (Used in) Financing Activities* Net cash provided by financing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 was comprised of: (1) proceeds from the issuance of common units net of offering costs of \$93.2 million; and (2) contributions from noncontrolling interests of \$10.4 million; partially offset by (3) distributions to our unitholders and general partner of \$74.4 million; (4) distributions to noncontrolling interests of \$16.0 million; (5) purchase of additional interest in a subsidiary of \$3.5 million; (6) payment of deferred financing costs of \$1.6 million; and (7) net repayment of debt of \$0.2 million.

Net cash used in financing activities during the nine months ended September 30, 2009 was comprised of (1) distributions to our unitholders and general partner of \$62.8 million; (2) net repayments of debt of \$43.5 million; and (3) distributions to noncontrolling interests of \$15.4 million; partially offset by (4) contributions from non controlling interests of \$71.8 million; (5) net changes in advances to predecessor from DCP Midstream, LLC of \$3.0 million; and (6) contributions from DCP Midstream, LLC of \$0.7 million.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2010, total outstanding indebtedness under our \$850.0 million Credit Agreement, which includes borrowings under our revolving credit facility, our term loan facility and letters of credit issued under the Credit Agreement, was not less than \$363.5 million and did not exceed \$722.4 million. The weighted-average indebtedness outstanding for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 was \$627.7 million.

We had liquidity, which is available commitments under the Credit Agreement, of \$486.5 million as of September 30, 2010.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2010, we had the following net movements on our revolving credit facility:

\$247.8 million repayment financed by the issue of \$250 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2015;

\$93.1 million repayment financed by the issue of 2,990,000 common units in August 2010; and

\$14.0 million net repayments; partially offset by

\$66.3 million borrowing to fund the acquisition of Atlantic Energy, which includes \$17.3 million for propane inventory and working capital;

\$22.0 million borrowing to fund the acquisition of the Wattenberg pipeline;

\$16.6 million borrowing to fund the acquisition of an additional 55% interest in Black Lake; and

\$10.0 million borrowing to fund repayment of our term loan facility.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2010, we had a repayment of \$10.0 million on our term loan facility and released \$10.0 million of restricted investments which were required as collateral for the facility.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2009, we had the following net movements on our revolving credit facility:

\$50.0 million borrowings to fund repayment of our term loan facility; partially offset by

\$43.5 million net repayments.

During the nine months ended September 30, 2009, we had a repayment of \$50.0 million on our term loan facility and released \$50.0 million of restricted investments which were required as collateral for the facility.

We expect to continue to use cash in financing activities for the payment of distributions to our unitholders and general partner. See Note 11 of the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in Item 1. Financial Statements.

*Capital Requirements* The midstream energy business can be capital intensive, requiring significant investment to maintain and upgrade existing operations. Our capital requirements have consisted primarily of, and we anticipate will continue to consist of the following:

maintenance capital expenditures, which are cash expenditures where we add on to or improve capital assets owned, including certain system integrity and safety improvements, or acquire or construct new capital assets if such expenditures are made to maintain, including over the long term, our operating capacity or revenues; and

expansion capital expenditures, which are cash expenditures for acquisitions or capital improvements (where we add on to or improve the capital assets owned, or acquire or construct new gathering lines, treating facilities, processing plants, fractionation facilities, pipelines, terminals, docks, truck racks, tankage and other storage, distribution or transportation facilities and related or similar midstream assets) in each case if such addition, improvement, acquisition or construction is made to increase our operating capacity or revenues.

We incur capital expenditures for our consolidated entities and our unconsolidated affiliates. We anticipate maintenance capital expenditures of between \$5 million and \$10 million, and expenditures for expansion capital improvements of between \$25 million and \$30 million for the year ending December 31, 2010. The board of directors may approve additional growth capital during the year, at their discretion.

Our expansion capital improvements forecast of between \$25 million and \$30 million for the year ended December 31, 2010, includes expenditures for capital improvements related to our January 2010 Wattenberg pipeline acquisition, of which we have invested \$4.5 million as of September 30, 2010. Given the timing of the Wattenberg capital project, which we forecast to be completed in early 2011, some of the \$18 million total capital expenditures for this project will be included in 2011.

The following table summarizes our maintenance and expansion capital expenditures for our consolidated entities.

	Nine Moi Maintenance Capital Expenditures	Exp Ca Expe	nded Septer pansion apital enditures (Millions)	T Cons Ca	o, 2010 Total olidated apital nditures	Nine Mor Maintenance Capital Expenditures	Ex C	nded Septen pansion Capital enditures (Millions)	, Con C	, 2009 Total solidated capital enditures
Our portion	\$4.1	\$	19.8	\$	23.9	\$ 9.9	\$	56.4	\$	66.3
Noncontrolling interest portion	4.9		8.3		13.2	19.6		57.1		76.7
Total	\$ 9.0	\$	28.1	\$	37.1	\$ 29.5	\$	113.5	\$	143.0

In addition, we invested cash in unconsolidated affiliates of \$0.7 million and \$5.8 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, respectively, of which \$0.7 million and \$1.6 million, respectively, was to fund our share of capital expansion projects, and \$4.2 million in 2009 was to fund repairs to Discovery following damage caused by Hurricane Ike in 2008 (of which \$1.2 million and \$2.2 million was returned to us by Discovery in the second quarter of 2010 and the fourth quarter of 2009, respectively).

We intend to make cash distributions to our unitholders and our general partner. Due to our cash distribution policy, we expect that we will distribute to our unitholders most of the cash generated by our operations. As a result, we expect that we will rely upon external financing sources, which could include debt and common unit issuances, to fund our acquisition and expansion capital expenditures.

We expect to fund future capital expenditures with funds generated from our operations, borrowings under our credit facility and the issuance of additional partnership units or debt. If these sources are not sufficient, we will reduce our discretionary spending.

*Cash Distributions to Unitholders* Our partnership agreement requires that, within 45 days after the end of each quarter, we distribute all Available Cash, as defined in the partnership agreement. We made cash distributions to our unitholders and general partner of \$74.4 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2010, as compared to \$62.8 million for the same period in 2009. We intend to continue making quarterly distribution payments to our unitholders and general partner to the extent we have sufficient cash from operations after the establishment of reserves.

*Description of the Credit Agreement* The Credit Agreement consists of an \$850.0 million revolving credit facility at September 30, 2010. The Credit Agreement matures on June 21, 2012. As of September 30, 2010, the outstanding balance on the revolving credit facility was \$363.0 million. The term loan was repaid during the first quarter of 2010.

Our obligations under the revolving credit facility are unsecured. The term loan facility, which was repaid during the first quarter of 2010, was secured at all times by high-grade securities, which we classified as restricted investments in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheets, in an amount equal to or greater than the outstanding principal amount of the term loan. Any portion of the term loan balance may be repaid at any time, and we would then have access to a corresponding amount of the collateral securities. Upon any prepayment of term loan borrowings, the amount of our revolving credit facility will automatically increase to the extent that the repayment of our term loan facility is made in connection with an acquisition or construction of assets in the midstream energy business. The unused portion of the revolving credit facility may be used for letters of credit. At September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, we had \$0.5 million and \$0.3 million, respectively, outstanding letters of credit issued under the Credit Agreement.

As of September 30, 2010, the weighted-average interest rate on our revolving credit facility was 0.74% per annum.

#### **Description of Debt Securities**

On September 30, 2010, we issued \$250 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes due October 1, 2015. We received net proceeds of \$247.8 million, net of underwriters fees, related expense and unamortized discounts of \$1.5 million, \$0.5 million and \$0.2 million, respectively which we used to repay funds borrowed under the revolver portion of our Credit Facility. Interest on the notes will be paid semi-annually on April 1 and October 1 of each year, commencing April 1, 2011. The notes will mature on October 1, 2015 unless redeemed prior to maturity.

We have incurred \$2.0 million of underwriters fees and related expense with the issue of the notes, which we deferred in other long term assets in our condensed consolidated balance sheets. We will amortize these costs over the term of the notes.

The notes are senior unsecured obligations, ranking equally in right of payment with our existing unsecured indebtedness, including indebtedness under our Credit Facility. We are not required to make mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to these notes. The securities are redeemable at a premium at our option.

#### Total Contractual Cash Obligations and Off-Balance Sheet Obligations

A summary of our total contractual cash obligations as of September 30, 2010, is as follows:

		Payments Due by Period Less than				
	Total	1 year	1-3 years (Millions)	3-5 years	Thereafter	
Long-term debt (a)	\$ 696.4	\$ 23.5	\$ 402.3	\$ 16.5	\$ 254.1	
Operating lease obligations (b)	44.3	14.7	21.3	7.2	1.1	
Purchase obligations (c)	672.4	331.7	217.7	63.4	59.6	
Other long-term liabilities (d)	10.0		0.8	0.3	8.9	
Total	\$ 1,423.1	\$ 369.9	\$ 642.1	\$ 87.4	\$ 323.7	

- (a) Includes interest payments on long-term debt that has been hedged and on debt securities that have been issued. Interest payments on long-term debt that has not been hedged are not included as these payments are based on floating interest rates and we cannot determine with accuracy the periodic repayment dates or the amounts of the interest payments.
- (b) Our operating lease obligations are contractual obligations, and primarily consist of our leased marine propane terminal and railcar leases, both of which provide supply and storage infrastructure for our Wholesale Propane Logistics business. Operating lease obligations also include firm transportation arrangements and natural gas storage for our Pelico system. The firm transportation arrangements supply off-system natural gas to Pelico and the natural gas storage arrangement enables us to maximize the value between the current price of natural gas and the futures market price of natural gas.
- (c) Our purchase obligations are contractual obligations and include \$5.4 million of purchase orders for capital expenditures and \$667.0 million of various non-cancelable commitments to purchase physical quantities of propane supply for our Wholesale Propane Logistics business. For contracts where the price paid is based on an index, the amount is based on the forward market prices at September 30, 2010. Purchase obligations exclude accounts payable, accrued interest payable and other current liabilities recognized in the condensed consolidated balance sheets. Purchase obligations also exclude current and long-term unrealized losses on derivative instruments included in the condensed consolidated balance sheet, which represent the current fair value of various derivative contracts and do not represent future cash purchase obligations. These contracts may be settled financially at the difference between the future market price and the contractual price and may result in cash payments or cash receipts in the future, but generally do not require delivery of physical quantities of the underlying commodity. In addition, many of our gas purchase contracts include short and long term commitments to purchase produced gas at market prices. These contracts, which have no minimum quantities, are excluded from the table.
- (d) Other long-term liabilities include \$8.9 million of asset retirement obligations and \$1.1 million of environmental reserves recognized in the September 30, 2010 condensed consolidated balance sheet.

We have no items that are classified as off balance sheet obligations.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

*Financial Accounting Standards Board, or FASB, Accounting Standards Update, or ASU, 2010-06 Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures (Topic 820): Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements, or ASU 2010-06 In January 2010, the FASB issued ASU 2010-06 which amended the Accounting Standards Codification, or ASC, Topic 820-10 Fair Value Measurement and Disclosures Overall. ASU 2010-06 requires new disclosures regarding transfers in and out of assets and liabilities measured at fair value classified within the valuation hierarchy as either Level 1 or Level 2 and information about sales, issuances and settlements on a gross basis for assets and liabilities classified as Level 3. ASU 2010-06 clarifies existing disclosures on the level of disaggregation required and inputs and valuation techniques. The provisions of ASU 2010-06 became effective for us on January 1, 2010, except for disclosure of information about sales, issuances and settlements on a gross basis for assets and liabilities classified as Level 3, which is effective for us on January 1, 2011. The provisions of ASU 2010-06 impact only disclosures and we have disclosed information in accordance with the revised provisions of ASU 2010-06 within this filing.* 

ASU 2009-17 Consolidation (Topic 810): Improvements to Financial Reporting by Enterprises Involved with Variable Interest Entities, or ASU 2009-17 In December 2009, the FASB issued ASU 2009-17 which amended ASC Topic 810 Consolidation. ASU 2009-17 requires entities to perform additional analysis of their variable interest entities and consolidation methods. This ASU became effective for us on January 1, 2010 and upon adoption we did not change our conclusions on which entities we consolidate in our condensed consolidated financial statements.

ASU 2009-13 Revenue Recognition (Topic 605) Multiple-Deliverable Revenue Arrangements, or ASU 2009-13 In October 2009, the FASB issued ASU 2009-13 which amended ASC Topic 605 Revenue Recognition. The ASU addresses the accounting for multiple-deliverable arrangements, to enable vendors to account for products or services separately rather than as a combined unit. ASU 2009-13 is effective for us on January 1, 2011 and we are in the process of assessing the impact of ASU 2009-13 on our condensed consolidated results of operations, cash flows and financial position as a result of adoption.

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

For an in-depth discussion of our market risks, see Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk in our 2009 Form 10-K.

#### Credit Risk

Our principal customers in the Natural Gas Services segment are large, natural gas marketing servicers and industrial end-users. Our principal customers in the Wholesale Propane Logistics segment are primarily retail propane distributors. In the NGL Logistics Segment, our principal customers include an affiliate of DCP Midstream, LLC, producers and marketing companies. Substantially all of our natural gas, propane and NGL sales are made at market-based prices. This concentration of credit risk may affect our overall credit risk, as these customers may be similarly affected by changes in economic, regulatory or other factors. Where exposed to credit risk, we analyze the counterparties financial condition prior to entering into an agreement, establish credit limits, and monitor the appropriateness of these limits on an ongoing basis. We operate under DCP Midstream, LLC s corporate credit policy. DCP Midstream, LLC s corporate credit policy, as well as the standard terms and conditions of our agreements, prescribe the use of financial responsibility and reasonable grounds for adequate assurances. These provisions allow our credit department to request that a counterparty remedy credit limit, determined in accordance with DCP Midstream, LLC s credit policy. Our standard agreements also provide that the inability of a counterparty to post collateral is sufficient cause to terminate a contract and liquidate all positions. The adequate assurance provisions also allow us to suspend deliveries, cancel agreements or continue deliveries to the buyer after the buyer provides security for payment to us in a satisfactory form.

#### Interest Rate Risk

Interest rates on future credit facility draws and debt offerings could be higher than current levels, causing our financing costs to increase accordingly. Although this could limit our ability to raise funds in the debt capital markets, we expect to remain competitive with respect to acquisitions and capital projects, as our competitors would face similar circumstances.

We mitigate a portion of our interest rate risk with interest rate swaps, which reduce our exposure to market rate fluctuations by converting variable interest rates to fixed interest rates. These interest rate swap agreements convert the interest rate associated with the indebtedness outstanding under our revolving credit facility to a fixed rate obligation, thereby reducing the exposure to market rate fluctuations. On September 23, 2010 we filed a prospectus with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, relating to the issuance of \$250.0 million of our 3.25% Senior Notes, the proceeds of which were used to pay down our revolving credit facility. As a result of our pay down of the revolving credit facility, effective September 23, 2010, we discontinued cash flow hedge accounting on \$225.0 million of our interest rate swap agreements.

Effective September 23, 2010, we account for \$225.0 million of interest rate swaps using the mark-to-market method of accounting, whereby changes in fair value are recorded directly to the condensed consolidated statements of operations, in interest expense. On October 1, 2010, we terminated \$200.0 million of these swaps that would have matured in December 2010, for \$1.3 million. We also exchanged \$275.0 million of interest rate swaps with an effective date of December 2010 through June 2012 for \$150.0 million of interest rate swaps effective December 2010 through June 2014. These swaps are accounted for under the mark-to-market method of accounting.

We have \$350.0 million of the interest rate swap agreements that have been designated as cash flow hedges, and effectiveness is determined by matching the principal balance and terms with that of the specified obligation.

At September 30, 2010, the effective weighted-average interest rate on our \$363.0 million of outstanding revolver debt was 5.09%, taking into account the \$350.0 million of indebtedness with designated interest rate swaps.

Based on the annualized unhedged borrowings under our credit facility of \$13.0 million as of September 30, 2010, a 0.5% movement in the base rate or LIBOR rate would result in an approximately \$0.1 million annualized increase or decrease in interest expense.

#### **Commodity Price Risk**

We are exposed to the impact of market fluctuations in the prices of natural gas, NGLs and condensate as a result of our gathering, processing, sales and storage activities. For gathering services, we receive fees or commodities from producers to bring the natural gas from the wellhead to the processing plant. For processing services, we either receive fees or commodities as payment for these services, depending on the types of contracts. We employ established policies and procedures to manage our risks associated with these market fluctuations using various commodity derivatives, including forward contracts, swaps and futures.

*Commodity Cash Flow Protection Activities* We closely monitor the risks associated with commodity price changes on our future operations and, where appropriate, use various commodity instruments such as fixed price natural gas, crude oil and NGL contracts to mitigate a portion of the effect pricing fluctuations may have on the value of our assets and operations. Depending on our risk management objectives, we may periodically settle a portion of these instruments prior to their maturity.

We enter into derivative financial instruments to mitigate a portion of the cash flow risk of decreased natural gas, NGL and condensate prices associated with our percent-of-proceeds arrangements and gathering operations. We also may enter into natural gas derivatives to lock in margin around our transportation or leased storage assets. Historically, there has been a strong relationship between NGL prices and crude oil prices, with some exceptions, notably in late 2008 and early 2009, and lack of liquidity in the NGL financial market; therefore we have historically used crude oil swaps to mitigate a portion of NGL price risk. When the relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices is at a discount to historical ranges, we experience additional exposure as a result of the relationship. As a result of these transactions, we have mitigated a portion of our expected natural gas, NGL and condensate commodity price risk through 2015.

The derivative financial instruments we have entered into are typically referred to as swap contracts. These swap contracts entitle us to receive payment at settlement from the counterparty to the contract to the extent that the reference price is below the swap price stated in the contract, and we are required to make payment at settlement to the counterparty to the extent that the reference price is higher than the swap price stated in the contract.

We are using the mark-to-market method of accounting for all commodity derivative instruments, which has significantly increased the volatility of our results of operations as we recognize, in current earnings, all non-cash gains and losses from the mark-to-market on derivative activity.

The following table sets forth additional information about our fixed price natural gas and crude oil swaps used to mitigate a portion of our natural gas and NGL price risk associated with our percent-of-proceeds arrangements and our condensate price risk associated with our gathering operations as of November 4, 2010:

Per	riod	Commodity	Notional Volume	Reference Price	Swap Price Range
October 2010	December 2010	Natural Gas	1,634 MMBtu/d	IFERC Monthly Index Price for Colorado Interstate Gas Pipeline (a)	\$3.94/MMBtu
January 2011	December 2014	Natural Gas	1,000 MMBtu/d	IFERC Monthly Index Price for Colorado Interstate Gas Pipeline (a)	\$5.06/MMBtu
October 2010	December 2010	Natural Gas	1,900 MMBtu/d	Texas Gas Transmission Price (b)	\$6.41 - \$9.20/MMBtu
January 2011	December 2014	Natural Gas	500 MMBtu/d	Texas Gas Transmission Price (b)	\$4.87/MMBtu
October 2010	December 2010	Crude Oil	2,415 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$63.05 - \$87.25/Bbl
October 2010	December 2011	Crude Oil	250 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$56.75 - \$59.30/Bbl
January 2011	December 2011	Crude Oil	2,350 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$66.72 - \$83.80/Bbl
January 2012	December 2012	Crude Oil	2,125 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$66.72 - \$90.00/Bbl
January 2013	December 2013	Crude Oil	2,050 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$67.60 - \$83.00/Bbl
January 2014	December 2014	Crude Oil	1,500 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$74.90 - \$96.08/Bbl
January 2015	December 2015	Crude Oil	500 Bbls/d	Asian-pricing of NYMEX crude oil futures (c)	\$92.00/Bbl

(a) The Inside FERC index price for natural gas delivered into the Colorado Interstate Gas (CIG) pipeline.

(b) The Inside FERC index price for natural gas delivered into the Texas Gas Transmission pipeline in the North Louisiana area.

(c) Monthly average of the daily close prices for the prompt month NYMEX light, sweet crude oil futures contract (CL).

Our annual sensitivities for 2010 as shown in the table below, exclude the impact from non-cash mark-to-market on our commodity derivatives. We utilize crude oil derivatives to mitigate a portion of our commodity price exposure for NGLs, and show our sensitivity to changes in the relationship between the pricing of NGLs and crude oil. For fixed price natural gas and crude oil, the sensitivities are associated with our unhedged volumes. For our NGL to crude oil price relationship, the sensitivity is associated with both hedged and unhedged equity volumes.

#### Commodity Sensitivities Excluding Non-Cash Mark-To-Market

	Per Uni	t Decrease	Unit of Measurement	Decr Annu Inc Attribu Par	mated ease in ual Net come utable to tners llions)
Natural gas prices	\$	1.00	MMBtu	\$	0.2
Crude oil prices (a)	\$	5.00	Barrel	\$	1.3
	5 perce	ntage point			
NGL to crude oil price relationship (b)	change		Barrel	\$	5.6

- (a) Assuming 60% NGL to crude oil price relationship.
- (b) Assuming 60% NGL to crude oil price relationship and \$70.00/Bbl crude oil price. Generally, this sensitivity changes by \$1.6 million for each \$20.00/Bbl change in the price of crude oil. As crude oil prices increase from \$70.00/Bbl, we become slightly more sensitive to the change in the relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices. As crude oil prices decrease from \$70.00/Bbl, we become less sensitive to the change in the relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices.

In addition to the linear relationships in our commodity sensitivities above, additional factors cause us to be less sensitive to commodity price declines. A portion of our net income is derived from fee-based contracts and a certain percentage of liquids processing arrangements that contain minimum fee clauses in which our processing margins convert to fee-based arrangements as NGL prices decline.

The above sensitivities exclude the impact from arrangements where producers on a monthly basis may elect to not process their natural gas in which case we retain a portion of the customers natural gas in lieu of NGLs as a fee. The above sensitivities also exclude certain related processing arrangements where we control the processing or by-pass of the production based upon individual economic processing conditions. Under each of these types of arrangements, our processing of the natural gas would yield favorable processing margins. Less than 10% of our gas throughput is associated with these arrangements.

We estimate the following non-cash sensitivities in 2010 related to the mark-to-market on our commodity derivatives associated with our commodity cash flow protection activities:

#### Non-Cash Mark-To-Market Commodity Sensitivities

			Est	imated
				ark-to-
			Μ	arket
			In	npact
			(De	ecrease
				in
				Net
				come
			Attr	ibutable
	Per Unit	Unit of		to
	Increase	Measurement		rtners)
			(M	illions)
Natural gas prices	\$ 1.00	MMBtu	\$	2.9
Crude oil prices	\$ 5.00	Barrel	\$	20.1
NGL prices	\$ 0.10	Gallon	\$	0.3

While the above commodity price sensitivities are indicative of the impact that changes in commodity prices may have on our annualized net income, changes during certain periods of extreme price volatility and market conditions or changes in the relationship of the price of NGLs and crude oil may cause our commodity price sensitivities to vary significantly from these estimates.

The midstream natural gas industry is cyclical, with the operating results of companies in the industry significantly affected by the prevailing price of NGLs, which in turn has been generally related to the price of crude oil, with some exceptions, notably in late 2008 and early 2009, when NGL pricing was at a greater discount to crude oil pricing. Although the prevailing price of residue natural gas has less short-term significance to our operating results than the price of NGLs, in the long term, the growth and sustainability of our business depends on natural gas prices being at levels sufficient to provide incentives and capital, for producers to increase natural gas exploration and production. To minimize potential future commodity-based pricing and cash flow volatility, we have entered into a series of derivative financial instruments. As a result of these transactions, we have mitigated a portion of our expected natural gas, NGL and condensate commodity price risk relating to the equity volumes associated with our gathering and processing activities through 2015. Given the historical relationship between NGL prices and crude oil prices and the lack of liquidity in the NGL financial market, we have generally used crude oil swaps to mitigate a portion of NGL price risk. When the relationship of NGL prices to crude oil prices is at a discount to historical ranges, we experience additional exposure as a result of the relationship.

Based on historical trends, we generally expect NGL prices to directionally follow changes in crude oil prices over the long term. However, the pricing relationship between NGLs and crude oil may vary, as we believe crude oil prices will in large part be determined by the level of production from major crude oil exporting countries and the demand generated by growth in the world economy, whereas NGL prices are more correlated to supply and U.S. petrochemical demand. We believe that future natural gas prices will be influenced by North American supply deliverability, the severity of winter and summer weather, the level of North American production and drilling activity of exploration and production companies and imports of liquid natural gas, or LNG, from foreign locations. Drilling activity can be adversely affected as natural gas prices decrease. Energy market uncertainty could also further reduce North American drilling activity. Limited access to capital could also decrease drilling. Lower drilling levels over a sustained period would reduce natural gas volumes gathered and processed, but could increase commodity prices, if supply were to fall below demand levels.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

We maintain disclosure controls and procedures that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit to the Securities and Exchange Commission under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified by the Commission s rules and forms, and that information is accumulated and communicated to the management of our general partner, including our general partner s principal executive and principal financial officers (whom we refer to as the Certifying Officers), as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. The management of our general partner evaluated, with the participation of the Certifying Officers, the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of September 30, 2010, pursuant to Rule 13a-15(b) under the Exchange Act. Based upon that evaluation, the Certifying Officers concluded that, as of September 30, 2010, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective.

7	7
1	1

#### Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the quarter ended September 30, 2010 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

#### Item 1. Legal Proceedings

Except for the matter noted below, the information required for this item is provided in Note 17, Commitments and Contingent Liabilities, included in Item 8 of our 2009 Form 10-K, which information is incorporated by reference into this item.

*Driver* In August 2007, Driver Pipeline Company, Inc., or Driver, filed a lawsuit against DCP Midstream, LP, an affiliate of the owner of our general partner, in District Court, Jackson County, Texas. The litigation arose from a commercial dispute involving the construction of our Wilbreeze pipeline in 2006. Driver was the primary contractor for construction of the pipeline and the construction process was managed for us by DCP Midstream, LP. In June 2010 we settled this matter with Driver for \$0.3 million.

#### Item 1A. Risk Factors

In addition to the other information set forth in this report, careful consideration should be given to the risk factors discussed in Part I, Item 1A. Risk Factors in our 2009 Form 10-K. An investment in our securities involves various risks. When considering an investment in us, you should consider carefully all of the risk factors described in our 2009 Form 10-K. Additional risks and uncertainties not currently known to us or that we currently deem to be immaterial may also materially adversely affect our condensed consolidated results of operations, financial condition and cash flows

The following are new or modified risk factors that should be read in conjunction with the risk factors disclosed in our 2009 Form 10-K:

# Our rates for treating natural gas may be subject to regulation, reduction and refund in response to a customer complaint before the Michigan Public Service Commission.

On August 25, 2010, a complaint was filed with the Michigan Public Service Commission (MPSC) against MichCon Gathering Company and DCP Midstream, LLC. The complaint was filed by certain producers/shippers that receive natural gas transportation and treatment services from MichCon Gathering Company for gas transported through its AEP pipeline. MichCon Gathering Company in turn has entered into a capacity agreement with DCP Antrim Gas LLC (DCP Antrim) for carbon dioxide treatment services through DCP Antrim s South Chester Treating Facility. MichCon Gathering Company and, indirectly, DCP Midstream, LLC, for treating services are excessive, and seeks unspecified reductions in such rates. The complaint requests that the MPSC assert jurisdiction over the carbon dioxide treating services, order MichCon Gathering Company and DCP Midstream, LLC to file tariffs setting forth the rates, terms, and conditions of service, and collect such rates under bond and subject to refund until such charges can be reviewed and approved by the MPSC. The filing of the complaint comes at a time when the initial service agreements for combined transportation and treating service entered into with MichCon Gathering Company and DCP Antrim, respectively. We cannot predict which producer/shippers will agree to continue to have their gas treated by DCP Midstream, LLC, whether jurisdiction will be assumed by the MPSC, or what the ultimate rate for treating services might be, or the amount of any potential refunds to be paid to producers/ shippers.

# Recent spills and their aftermath could lead to additional governmental regulation of the offshore exploration and production industry, which may result in substantial cost increases or delays in our offshore natural gas gathering activities.

In April 2010, a deepwater exploration well located in the Gulf of Mexico, owned and operated by companies unrelated to us, sustained a blowout and subsequent explosion leading to the leaking of hydrocarbons. In response to this event, certain federal agencies and governmental officials ordered additional inspections of deepwater operations in the Gulf of Mexico. On May 28, 2010, a six-month federal moratorium was implemented on all offshore deepwater drilling projects. On October 12, 2010, the Department of the Interior announced it was lifting the deepwater drilling moratorium. Despite the fact that the drilling moratorium was lifted, this spill and its aftermath is likely to lead to additional governmental regulation of the offshore exploration and production industry and delays in the issuance of drilling permits, which may result in volume impacts, cost increases or delays in our offshore natural gas gathering activities, which could materially impact our business, financial condition and results of operations. We cannot predict with any certainty what form any additional regulation or limitations would take.

# Recent federal legislation could affect our ability to use derivative instruments to reduce the effect of commodity price and interest rate risks associated with our business.

We hedge both our commodity risk and our interest rate risk. The recently adopted comprehensive financial reform legislation establishes federal oversight and regulation of the over-the-counter derivatives and swaps markets and entities that participate in those markets. Regulations stemming from this new legislation may impose new requirements related to trade-execution and reporting of over-the-counter derivatives and swaps. The new legislation and any new regulations could increase the cost of derivative contracts (including through requirements to post collateral), materially alter the terms of derivative contracts, reduce the availability of derivatives to protect against risks we encounter, reduce our ability to monetize or restructure our existing derivative contracts, and increase our exposure to less creditworthy counterparties. If we reduce our use of derivatives as a result of the legislation and regulations, our results of operations may become more volatile and its cash flows may be less predictable, which could adversely affect our ability to plan for and fund capital expenditures and fund unitholder distributions. Any of these consequences could have a material adverse effect on us, our financial condition, and results of operations.

# Our outstanding notes are senior unsecured obligations of our operating subsidiary, DCP Midstream Operating, LP, or DCP Operating, and are not guaranteed by any of our subsidiaries. As a result, our notes are effectively junior to DCP Operating s existing and future secured debt and to all debt and other liabilities of its subsidiaries.

Our 3.25% Senior Notes Due 2015, or our notes, are senior unsecured obligations of our indirect wholly owned subsidiary, DCP Operating, and rank equally in right of payment with all of its other existing and future senior unsecured debt. All of our operating assets are owned by our subsidiaries, and none of these subsidiaries guarantee DCP Operating s obligations with respect to the notes. Creditors of DCP Operating s subsidiaries may have claims with respect to the assets of those subsidiaries that rank effectively senior to the notes. In the event of any distribution or payment of assets of such subsidiaries in any dissolution, winding up, liquidation, reorganization or bankruptcy proceeding, the claims of those creditors would be satisfied prior to making any such distribution or payment to DCP Operating in respect of its direct or indirect equity interests in such subsidiaries. Consequently, after satisfaction of the claims of such creditors, there may be little or no amounts left available to make payments in respect of our notes. As of September 30, 2010, DCP Operating s subsidiaries had no debt for borrowed money owing to any unaffiliated third parties. However, such subsidiaries are not prohibited under the indenture governing the notes from incurring indebtedness in the future.

In addition, because our notes and our guarantee of our notes are unsecured, holders of any secured indebtedness of us would have claims with respect to the assets constituting collateral for such indebtedness that are senior to the claims of the holders of our notes. Currently, we do not have any secured indebtedness. Although the indenture governing our notes places some limitations on our ability to create liens securing debt, there are significant exceptions to these limitations that will allow us to secure significant amounts of indebtedness without equally and ratably securing the notes. If we incur secured indebtedness and such indebtedness is either accelerated or becomes subject to a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization, our assets would be used to satisfy obligations with respect to the indebtedness secured thereby before any payment could be made on our notes. Consequently, any such secured indebtedness. In that event, noteholders may not be able to recover all the principal or interest due under our notes.

#### Our significant indebtedness and the restrictions in our debt agreements may adversely affect our future financial and operating flexibility.

As of September 30, 2010, our consolidated indebtedness was \$612.8 million. Our substantial indebtedness and the additional debt we may incur in the future for potential acquisitions may adversely affect our liquidity and therefore our ability to make interest payments on our notes.

Among other things, our significant indebtedness may be viewed negatively by credit rating agencies, which could result in increased costs for us to access the capital markets. Any future downgrade of the debt issued by us or our subsidiaries could significantly increase our capital costs or adversely affect our ability to raise capital in the future.

Debt service obligations and restrictive covenants in our credit facility and the indenture governing our notes may adversely affect our ability to finance future operations, pursue acquisitions and fund other capital needs as well as our ability to make cash distributions unitholders. In addition, this leverage may make our results of operations more susceptible to adverse economic or operating conditions by limiting our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate and may place us at a competitive disadvantage as compared to our competitors that have less debt.

If we incur any additional indebtedness, including trade payables, that ranks equally with our notes, the holders of that debt will be entitled to share ratably with the holders of our notes in any proceeds distributed in connection with any insolvency, liquidation, reorganization, dissolution or other winding up of us or DCP Operating. This may have the effect of reducing the amount of proceeds paid to noteholders. If new debt is added to our current debt levels, the related risks that we now face could intensify.

#### We have a holding company structure in which our subsidiaries conduct our operations and own our operating assets.

We are a holding company, and our subsidiaries conduct all of our operations and own all of our operating assets. We do not have significant assets other than equity in our subsidiaries and equity investees. As a result, our ability to make required payments on our notes depends on the performance of our subsidiaries and their ability to distribute funds to us. The ability of our subsidiaries to make distributions to us may be restricted by, among other things, credit instruments, applicable state business organization laws and other laws and regulations. If our subsidiaries are prevented from distributing funds to us, we may be unable to pay all the principal and interest on the notes when due.

Item 6. *Exhibits* Exhibits

Exhibit	
Number	Description
3.1*	First Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream GP, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.4 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-128378) filed with the SEC on November 18, 2005).
3.2*	First Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC (attached as Exhibit 3.6 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-128378) filed with the SEC on November 18, 2005).
3.3*	Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on November 7, 2006).
3.4*	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC dated as of January 20, 2009 and Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC dated December 7, 2005 (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 10-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on March 5, 2009).
3.5*	Amendment No. 1 to Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP, dated as of April 11, 2008 (attached as Exhibit 4.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on April 14, 2008).
3.6*	Amendment No. 2 to the Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on April 7, 2009).
10.1	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated June 21, 2007.
12.1	Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

\* Such exhibit has heretofore been filed with the SEC as part of the filing indicated and is incorporated herein by reference.

#### SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Denver, State of Colorado, on November 09, 2010.

DCP Midstream Partners, LP

- By: DCP Midstream GP, LP its General Partner
- By: DCP Midstream GP, LLC *its General Partner*
- By: /s/ Mark A. Borer Name: Mark A. Borer Title: Chief Executive Officer
- By: /s/ Angela A. Minas Name: Angela A. Minas Title: Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

#### EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit	
Number	Description
3.1*	First Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream GP, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.4 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-128378) filed with the SEC on November 18, 2005).
3.2*	First Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC (attached as Exhibit 3.6 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Amendment No. 2 to Registration Statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-128378) filed with the SEC on November 18, 2005).
3.3*	Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on November 7, 2006).
3.4*	Amendment No. 1 to Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC dated as of January 20, 2009 and Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement of DCP Midstream GP, LLC dated December 7, 2005 (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 10-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on March 5, 2009).
3.5*	Amendment No. 1 to Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP, dated as of April 11, 2008 (attached as Exhibit 4.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on April 14, 2008).
3.6*	Amendment No. 2 to the Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of DCP Midstream Partners, LP (attached as Exhibit 3.1 to DCP Midstream Partners, LP s Form 8-K (File No. 001-32678) filed with the SEC on April 7, 2009).
10.1	Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated June 21, 2007.
12.1	Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges.
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

<sup>\*</sup> Such exhibit has heretofore been filed with the SEC as part of the filing indicated and is incorporated herein by reference.